

# **Axxes Private Markets Fund**

**PROSPECTUS** 

April 22, 2024

Class A Shares (AXEAX) Class C Shares (AXECX) Class I Shares (AXEIX)

3011 Ponce de Leon Blvd. Suite 1420 Coral Gables, FL 33134

Axxes Private Markets Fund (the "Fund") is a Delaware statutory trust registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the "1940 Act"), as a continuously offered, non-diversified, closed-end management investment company that is operated as an interval fund.

Investment Objective. The Fund's investment objective is to seek long-term capital appreciation.

Investment Portfolio. Under normal circumstances, the Fund invests at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in private market investments. Private market investments are equity investments of any type in private investment vehicles, such as private equity funds and private co-investment vehicles, which are commingled asset pools that typically offer their securities privately, without registering such securities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act") ("Investment Funds"). The Investment Funds in which the Fund will invest will be excluded from the definition of "investment company" under Section 3(c)(7) of the 1940 Act, and thus will not be regulated as investment companies under the 1940 Act. The Fund intends to invest approximately 90% of its assets in Investment Funds managed by Grosvenor Capital Management, L.P. or an affiliate (collectively, "GCM Grosvenor") and Fisher Lynch Capital, LLC or an affiliate (collectively, "FLC" and with GCM Grosvenor, the "Core Independent Managers"). The remaining 10% of the Fund's assets will be invested in liquid securities for cash management purposes. The Fund intends to deploy its assets into one or more Investment Funds managed by each Core Independent Manager in roughly equal amounts, subject in all cases to the discretion of the Fund's investment advisor, availability of appropriate investments and market conditions. The Core Independent Managers will primarily invest the assets of the Investment Funds that they manage in direct access co-investments or secondary investments sponsored by the Core Independent Manager or a third-party private equity fund manager. For a further discussion of the Fund's investment strategies, see "Investment Program."

Investment Advisor. The Fund's investment adviser is Axxes Advisors LLC (the "Advisor"), an SEC registered investment adviser under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, as amended. See "Management of the Fund."

Securities Offered. The Fund engages in a continuous offering of shares of beneficial interest of the Fund, including Class A shares, Class C shares, and Class I shares. The Fund is authorized as a Delaware statutory trust to issue an unlimited number of shares. Ultimus Fund Distributors LLC (the "Distributor") acts as the distributor of the shares on a best efforts basis, subject to various conditions. The Distributor may enter into selected dealer agreements with various brokers and dealers and their agents that have agreed to participate in the distribution of the shares ("Financial Intermediaries"). The Fund is offering to sell, through the Distributor and Financial Intermediaries, under the terms of this prospectus (the "Prospectus"), an unlimited number of shares of beneficial interest, at net asset value ("NAV") plus the applicable sales load, if any. The Fund has received exemptive relief from the SEC to issue multiple classes of shares with different sales loads and ongoing shareholder servicing and/or distribution fees. The initial NAV per share for Class A shares, Class C shares and Class I shares, is \$10.00 per share. The maximum front-end sales load is 5.75% of the amount invested for Class A shares, while Class C shares and Class I shares are not subject to front-end sales loads. Class C shares are subject to a contingent deferred sales charge ("CDSC") of 1.00% on any shares repurchased less than 365 days after their purchase. The initial minimum purchase amounts are \$25,000 in Class A and Class C shares and \$1 million in Class I shares. The Fund may waive the investment minimum for Class I Shares, however, the Fund will not waive the investment minimum to an amount below \$25,000. The minimum initial and additional investments may be reduced by the Fund with respect to employees, officers or Trustees of the Fund, the Advisor or their affiliates. Financial Intermediaries may aggregate several customer accounts to accumulate the requisite initial investment minimum for Class I Shares. However, under no circumstances will a Financial Intermediary accept an initial investment from an investor in an amount less than \$25,000, whether from an individual investor's contribution to an aggregated order or an individual investor's investment on its own. Additional purchases must be for a minimum of \$5,000 for the Class A, Class C and Class I shares, except for purchases made pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan. The Distributor and/or any Financial Intermediary may impose additional eligibility requirements for investors who purchase shares through the Distributor or such Financial Intermediary. Investors may only purchase Class I shares through the Distributor or through a registered investment adviser (a "RIA") that has entered into an arrangement with the Distributor for such RIA to offer Class I shares in conjunction with a "wrap" fee, asset allocation or other managed asset program sponsored by such RIA. The Distributor and/or any such RIA may also impose additional eligibility requirements for investors who purchase Class I shares from the Distributor through such RIA. The Distributor is not required to sell any specific number or dollar amount of the Fund's shares, but will use its best efforts to solicit orders for the sale of the shares. Monies received will be invested promptly. See "Plan of Distribution." The Fund's continuous offering is expected to continue in reliance on Rule 415 under the Securities Act.

	Price to the Public	Maximum Upfront Sales Load	Proceeds to the Fund Before Expenses <sup>(1)</sup>
Class A shares	At current NAV, plus a sales load of up to		Amount invested at current purchase price, less applicable
	5.75%	5.75%	sales load
Class C shares	At current NAV	_	Amount invested at current NAV
Class I shares	At current NAV	_	Amount invested at current NAV

(1) The Fund's estimated organizational and offering expenses (including pre-effective expenses) for the initial 12-month period of investment operations are \$553,200. See "Fund Expenses."

**Eligible Investors**. Shares will be sold only to investors that represent that they are "accredited investors" within the meaning of Rule 501(a) of Regulation D promulgated under the Securities Act. The initial minimum purchase amounts are \$25,000 in Class A and Class C shares and \$1 million in Class I shares. The Fund may waive the investment minimum for Class I Shares, however, the Fund will not waive the investment minimum to an amount below \$25,000. See "Prospectus Summary – Eligible Investors" and "Purchases of Shares."

Risks. An investment in our shares involves a high degree of risk. In particular:

- The Fund is suitable only for investors who can bear the risks associated with the limited liquidity of the Fund and should be viewed as a long-term investment.
- The amount of distributions that the Fund may pay, if any, is uncertain.
- The Fund may pay distributions, if any, in significant part from sources that may not be available in the future and that are unrelated to the Fund's performance, such as from offering proceeds, borrowings, and amounts from the Fund's affiliates that are subject to repayment by investors, which may constitute a return of capital. Return of capital distributions may have adverse consequences for shareholders. To the extent that any portion of the Fund's distributions is considered a return of capital, the amount treated as a tax-free return of capital will reduce a shareholder's adjusted tax basis in its shares, thereby increasing the shareholder's potential taxable gain or reducing the potential taxable loss on the sale of the shares. See "Distribution Policy."

- The Fund primarily invests in private equity investments. The securities of private equity funds, as well as the underlying companies these funds invest in, tend to be illiquid, and highly speculative.
- An investor will pay a sales load of up to 5.75% for Class A shares and offering expenses of up to 1.25% on the amounts it invests. If you pay the maximum aggregate 5.75% sales load on Class A shares and offering expenses, you must experience a total return on your net investment of 7.00% for Class A shares in order to recover these expenses.
- The shares have no history of public trading, nor is it intended that the shares will be listed on a public exchange at this time. No secondary market is expected to develop for the Fund's shares.
- Liquidity for the Fund's shares will be provided only through quarterly repurchase offers for no less than 5% of Fund's shares at NAV, and there is no guarantee that an investor will be able to sell all the shares that the investor desires to sell in the repurchase offer. Due to these restrictions, an investor should consider an investment in the Fund to be of limited liquidity.
- Investing in the Fund's shares may be speculative and involves a high degree of risk, including the risks associated with leverage. See "Types of Investments and Related Risks Investment Related Risks Leverage Utilized by the Fund."

Before buying any shares, you should read the discussion of the principal risks of investing in the Fund, which are summarized in "Prospectus Summary – Risk Factors" beginning on page 4 and in "Types of Investments and Related Risks" beginning on page 22.

Interval Fund. The Fund operates as an interval fund, and as such, it conducts quarterly repurchase offers at NAV of no less than 5% of the Fund's outstanding shares. Repurchase offers in excess of 5% are made solely at the discretion of the Board of Trustees of the Fund (the "Board") and investors should not rely on any expectation of repurchase offers in excess of 5%. It is also possible that a repurchase offer may be oversubscribed, with the result that shareholders may only be able to have a portion of their shares repurchased. Accordingly, although the Fund will make quarterly repurchase offers, investors should consider the Fund's shares to be of limited liquidity. Shareholders will be notified in writing about each quarterly repurchase offer, how they may request that the Fund repurchase their shares and the date the repurchase offer ends (the "Repurchase Request Deadline"). The Repurchase Request Deadline will be determined by the Board and will be based on factors such as market conditions, liquidity of the Fund's assets and shareholder servicing conditions. The time between the notification to shareholders and the Repurchase Request Deadline may vary from no less than 21 days and no more than 42 days, and is expected to be approximately 30 days. The repurchase price of the shares will be the NAV as of the close of regular trading on the NYSE on a date no later than the 14th day after the Repurchase Request Deadline, or the next business day if the 14th day is not a business day (the "Repurchase Pricing Date"). Payment pursuant to the repurchase Pricing Date. Please contact your Financial Intermediary regarding the specific timing of payment proceeds. Repurchases are expected to occur in or around the last month of each calendar quarter, beginning in September 2024. See "Repurchases and Transfers of Shares" and "Repurchase Risks."

This Prospectus concisely provides the information that a prospective investor should know about the Fund before investing. You are advised to read this Prospectus carefully and to retain it for future reference. Additional information about the Fund, including a statement of additional information ("SAI") dated April 22, 2024, has been filed with the SEC. The SAI is available upon request and without charge by writing to the Fund at c/o Axxes Advisors LLC, 3011 Ponce de Leon Blvd, Suite 1420, Coral Gables, Florida 33134 or by calling 1-(877) 462-9937. The SAI, and other information about the Fund, is also available on the SEC's website (http://www.sec.gov). The address of the SEC's Internet site is provided solely for the information of prospective investors and is not intended to be an active link.

The Fund's annual and semi-annual shareholder reports will be made available on the Fund's website, (https://axxesfundsolutions.com) and on the SEC's website (http://www.sec.gov).

The Securities and Exchange Commission has not approved or disapproved these securities or passed upon the adequacy of this Prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

Shares are not deposits or obligations of, and are not guaranteed or endorsed by, any bank or other insured depository institution, and shares are not insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, the Federal Reserve Board or any other government agency.

You should rely only on the information contained in this Prospectus. The Fund has not authorized anyone to provide you with different information. The Fund is not making an offer of shares in any state or other jurisdiction where the offer is not permitted.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	1
SUMMARY OF FEES AND EXPENSES	12
FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS	15
THE FUND	15
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>	15
INVESTMENT PROGRAM	16
TYPES OF INVESTMENTS AND RELATED RISKS	22
<u>OTHER RISKS</u>	31
<u>LIMITS OF RISK DISCLOSURES</u>	36
MANAGEMENT OF THE FUND	36
FUND EXPENSES	41
<u>DETERMINATION OF NET ASSET VALUE</u>	44
CONFLICTS OF INTEREST	46
PURCHASES OF SHARES	48
REPURCHASES AND TRANSFERS OF SHARES	54
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STRUCTURE AND SHARES	57
TAX ASPECTS	60
ERISA CONSIDERATIONS	71
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	72
<u>DISTRIBUTION POLICY</u>	73
<u>INQUIRIES</u>	74

i

#### PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

#### THE FUND

Axxes Private Markets Fund (the "Fund") is a Delaware statutory trust that is registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended (the "1940 Act"), as a non-diversified, closed-end management investment company that is operated as an interval fund.

The Fund offers three separate classes of shares of beneficial interest ("Shares") designated as Class A ("Class A Shares") Class C ("Class C Shares") and Class I ("Class I Shares") to Eligible Investors (as defined herein). Class A Shares, Class C Shares and Class I Shares are subject to different fees and expenses. Sales loads will reduce the amount of an investor's investment in the Fund. The Fund may offer additional classes of Shares in the future.

The Fund is offering an unlimited number of its Class A Shares, Class C Shares and Class I Shares on a continuous basis at NAV. The initial NAV for each share class is \$10.00 per share (the "Initial Offering Price"). The Fund has received exemptive relief from the SEC to issue multiple classes of shares with different sales loads and ongoing shareholder servicing and/or distribution fees.

#### INVESTMENT PROGRAM

The Fund's investment objective is to seek long-term capital appreciation. The Fund's investment objective is not fundamental and may be changed at the discretion of the Fund's Board of Trustees (the "Board") without shareholder approval.

Under normal circumstances, the Fund invests at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in private market investments. Private market investments are equity investments of any type in private investment vehicles, such as private equity funds and private co-investment vehicles, which are commingled asset pools that typically offer their securities privately, without registering such securities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act") ("Investment Funds"). The Investment Funds in which the Fund will invest will be excluded from the definition of "investment company" under Section 3(c)(7) of the 1940 Act, and thus they will not be regulated as investment companies under the 1940 Act. The Fund intends to invest approximately 90% of its assets in Investment Funds managed by Grosvenor Capital Management, L.P. or an affiliate (collectively, "GCM Grosvenor") and Fisher Lynch Capital, LLC or an affiliate (collectively, "FLC" and with GCM Grosvenor, the "Core Independent Managers"). The remaining 10% of the Fund's assets will be invested in liquid securities for cash management purposes. The Fund intends to deploy its assets into one or more Investment Funds managed by each Core Independent Manager in roughly equal amounts, subject in all cases to the discretion of the Axxes Advisors LLC, the Fund's investment advisor (the "Advisor"), availability of appropriate investments and market conditions.

The Core Independent Managers will primarily invest the assets of the Investment Funds that they manage in direct access co-investments ("Direct Access Co-Investments") or secondary investments ("Secondary Investments" together with Direct Access Co-Investments, the "Underlying Investments") sponsored by the Core Independent Manager or a third-party private equity fund manager (an "Underlying Independent Manager" together with the "Core Independent Managers," the "Investment Managers"). The Fund does not intend to allocate its assets to primary investments (or "primaries") in new funds being raised by an Investment Manager. The Fund will not "control" the Investment Funds as that term is defined in Section 2(a)(9) of the 1940 Act.

A Direct Access Co-Investment is an investment through or alongside certain Investment Funds sponsored or managed by an Investment Manager in the Investment Manager's buyout and growth equity opportunities on a deal by deal basis. Buyouts usually focus on acquiring controlling equity interests in small-, mid- or large-cap companies which are cash flow positive; such investments collectively represent a substantial majority of the capital deployed in the overall private equity market. The use of debt financing, or leverage, is prevalent in buyout transactions, particularly in the large-cap segment. Growth equity typically involves investments in established companies with strong growth characteristics and relatively low levels of financial leverage. Companies typically raise growth equity to accelerate organic initiatives and to execute add-on acquisitions.

A Secondary Investment is a direct investment in an existing Investment Fund managed or sponsored by an Investment Manager. Secondary Investments may be GP-led or LP-led. A GP-led secondary transaction is a sale process initiated by an Investment Fund's GP, aiming to provide existing LPs with optional early liquidity. GP-led transactions may be accomplished through a variety of structures including the creation of continuation vehicles or strip sales. The GP-led segment has been experiencing rapid growth. In a LP-led secondary, an existing LP in an Investment Fund sells its interest to a third party, such as an Investment Fund. Purchasing Secondary Investments may involve certain transaction fees such as legal fees, due to certain restrictions on transfers of LP interests. "See Risks Related to the Structure of Investment Funds – Secondary Investments"

The portfolio companies that underlie the Fund's Underlying Investments may be domiciled in the United States or outside the United States, though the Fund will principally seek to have exposure to U.S. domiciled portfolio companies. The Advisor intends for the Fund to have limited exposure to emerging market countries.

The Fund seeks to diversify its Underlying Investments across industries, and does not intend to concentrate its investments (i.e., invest more than 25% of its total assets) in any one industry or group of industries. The Investment Funds in which the Fund may invest, however, may concentrate in certain sectors. The Fund anticipates it will have exposure to multiple sectors including Energy and Utilities, Materials, Industrials, Consumer Discretionary, Consumer Staples, Healthcare, Financials, Information Technology, and Communication Services.

Generally, the Advisor will seek to invest no more than 25% of the Fund's total assets, measured at the time of investment, in any one Underlying Investment.

The Fund will hold liquid assets to the extent required for purposes of liquidity management. The liquid assets are intended to provide an investment return in order to mitigate "cash drag" while supporting the Fund's investment activities and share repurchase program. Liquid assets may include both fixed income and equities as well as public and private vehicles that derive their investment returns from fixed income and equity securities. The Fund intends to invest approximately 10% of its total assets in more liquid securities for cash management purposes.

Each Core Independent Manager may invest in the Fund alongside existing shareholders, provided that no such investment will be made that would cause a Core Independent Manager to be an "affiliated person" of the Fund under the 1940 Act (i.e., at no time will a Core Independent Manager own 5% or more of the Fund's outstanding voting securities or otherwise control the Fund).

The Fund may or may not name additional "core independent managers" in the future. Additionally, the Fund may at any time determine not to invest in Investment Funds managed by the Core Independent Managers and, instead, may determine to allocate its assets to Investment Funds not managed by a Core Independent Manager. See "Investment Program."

#### **Investment Process**

The Advisor and its investment personnel use a range of resources to identify promising investment opportunities presented to the Fund by Core Independent Managers. The Advisor will have discretion over the selection and sizing (subject to an investment cap and certain minimum investment thresholds) of each Underlying Investment.

The Advisor leads its own diligence process with respect to Underlying Investments presented to it by the Core Independent Manager, but generally relies on the Investment Managers to perform most of the due diligence on the relevant portfolio company underlying such Underlying Investment and to negotiate terms of the particular Direct Access Co-Investment or Secondary Investment.

The Advisor will conduct a review of each Underlying Investment opportunity presented to it by a Core Independent Manager. The Advisor's due diligence process includes an evaluation and risk reward analysis in the context of the Fund's objectives and constraints. The Advisor's due diligence process is supported by the Advisor's own research and additional diligence materials provided by a Core Independent Manager. The Advisor may develop reports and supporting materials for discussions on these opportunities. The Advisor will then identify the most attractive opportunities and focus its resources on them.

For each Underlying Investment opportunity that the Advisor has determined is compelling after screening, the Advisor will pursue additional diligence which may include Q&A with the Investment Manager. The Advisor will then decide whether to approve the investment and its appropriate size.

See "Investment Program - Investment Process" and "Investment Program - Due Diligence."

CORE INDEPENDENT MANAGERS Together, the Core Independent Managers boast 50 years of experience with over 180 dedicated investment professionals based in 12 offices globally.

#### GCM Grosvenor

GCM Grosvenor is one of the world's largest independent alternative asset management firms with \$77 billion in assets under management as of December 31, 2023. For over 50 years, GCM Grosvenor has specialized in creating and managing portfolios of alternative investments on behalf of clients and investors. The firm offers clients and investors comprehensive investment solutions for infrastructure, private equity, real estate, absolute return strategies, credit, strategic investments and multi-asset class investing. GCM Grosvenor's client base includes some of the world's largest pension funds, sovereign wealth entities, corporations and financial institutions, as well as diversified individual investors. GCM Grosvenor has a global presence with its headquarters in Chicago and offices in New York, Toronto, London, Frankfurt, Tokyo, Hong Kong, Seoul and Sydney.

#### Fisher Lynch Capital

FLC is a leading independent private equity co-investment firm. FLC was founded in 2003 with a mission to bring private equity co-investment solutions to investors previously unable to access the strategy and today is one of the few major private equity firms with an exclusive focus on co-investing. FLC has grown to manage over \$7.5 billion in investor commitments across multiple co-investment funds and separate accounts as of December 31, 2023. FLC believes that it is distinguished by its co-investment focus, its broad set of private equity sponsor relationships, its robust deal flow, and its established track record. FLC's investors include some of the world's largest and most sophisticated institutional investors as well as family offices and individual investors. FLC operates from three offices in Boston, the San Francisco Bay area, and London.

A Core Independent Manager may invest the assets of the Investment Funds that it manages in Underlying Investments sponsored by it or an Underlying Independent Manager. None of the Core Independent Managers or Underlying Independent Managers are sponsors, promoters, advisers or affiliates of the Fund. Past performance of the Investment Funds and Underlying Investments managed by the Core Independent Managers and/or Underlying Independent Managers is not necessarily indicative of future results of those Investment Funds or Underlying Investments.

See "Investment Program - Core Independent Managers."

#### RISK FACTORS

An investment in the Fund involves a high degree of risk and may involve loss of capital, up to the entire amount of a shareholder's investment. Other risks include:

- The Fund's performance depends upon the performance of the Investment Managers and selected investment styles (e.g., buyout and growth equity), the adherence by such Investment Managers to such selected investment styles, the instruments used by such Investment Managers and the Advisor's ability to select Investment Managers and styles and effectively allocate Fund assets among them.
- The Fund's investment portfolio will consist of Investment Funds which hold securities issued mainly by privately held
  companies, and operating results for a specified period will be difficult to predict. Such investments involve a high
  degree of business and financial risk that can result in substantial losses.
- The securities in which an Investment Manager may invest may be among the most junior in an operating company's
  capital structure and, thus, subject to the greatest risk of loss. Generally, there will be no collateral to protect such
  investments.
- Subject to the limitations and restrictions of the 1940 Act, the Fund may use leverage by borrowing money to satisfy repurchase requests and for other temporary purposes, which may increase the Fund's volatility. Leverage is a speculative technique that exposes the Fund to greater risk and higher costs than if it were not implemented. The Fund will have to pay interest on its borrowings, which may reduce the Fund's current income.
- An Investment Fund's investments may be in operating companies whose capital structures are highly leveraged. Such investments involve a high degree of risk in that adverse fluctuations in the cash flow of such operating companies, or increased interest rates, may impair the ability to meet their obligations, which may accelerate and magnify declines in the value of any such investments in a down market.
- Shareholders will bear the direct expenses of the Fund and the indirect expenses of the Investment Funds and the Underlying Investments.
- Fund shareholders will have no right to receive information directly from the Investment Funds, the Underlying Investments, or Investment Managers, and will have no recourse against the Investment Funds, the Underlying Investments or the Investment Managers.
- The Fund, Investment Funds and Underlying Investments are subject to risks associated with legal and regulatory changes applicable to the private equity industry.

- The Fund intends to qualify and elect to be treated as a regulated investment company ("RIC") under the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), but may be subject to substantial tax liabilities if it fails to so qualify.
- The Fund may allocate substantially all of its assets to Investment Funds that follow a particular type of style, which may expose the Fund to the risks of that style.
- To the extent that the Fund does not receive timely valuation information from the Investment Managers, the Fund's ability to accurately calculate its net asset value may be impaired. The Investment Managers generally provide valuations on a quarterly basis, whereas the Fund determines the NAV of each share class daily. A large portion of the Fund's investments will not be publicly traded and will not have readily available market quotations. As such, the majority of the Fund's investments will be valued at fair value as determined in good faith pursuant to Rule 2a-5 under the 1940 Act. Fair valuations may prove to be inaccurate. Neither the Advisor nor the Board will be able to confirm independently the accuracy of valuation information provided by the Investment Managers (and audits of the Investment Managers and the various entities they sponsor and/or control, if conducted, generally occur only once a year). Valuation information could also be inaccurate due to fraudulent activity, mis-valuation or inadvertent error. The Fund may not uncover errors in valuation for a significant period of time, if ever.
- The Fund may not be able to vote on matters that require the approval of an Investment Fund's or Underlying Investment's investors, including matters that could adversely affect the Fund.
- The Fund may receive in-kind distributions of securities from an Investment Fund that are illiquid or difficult to value and difficult to dispose of.
- There is no market exchange available for Shares of the Fund thereby making them illiquid and difficult to dispose of.
- We may be more susceptible than a diversified fund to being adversely affected by any single corporate, economic, political or regulatory occurrence.
- Although the Fund intends to implement a quarterly share repurchase program, there is no guarantee that an investor
  will be able to sell all of the Shares that the investor desires to sell. The Fund should therefore be considered to offer
  only limited liquidity.
- The Fund will invest in Investment Funds, which will result in indirect expenses, such as asset-based fees and incentive fees (if any), that may be higher than those of other types of securities. As such, shareholders of the Fund will indirectly be subject to additional layers of fees, beyond the direct expenses of the Fund.
- Investment Funds located outside of the United States may be subject to withholding taxes in such jurisdictions, which
  may reduce the returns of the Fund.
- Investment Funds in which the Fund may invest will not be registered as investment companies under the 1940 Act, and
  therefore the Fund, and indirectly, the Fund's shareholders may not avail themselves of 1940 Act protections with
  respect to such Investment Funds.
- The Fund is registered as an investment company under the 1940 Act, which limits its investment flexibility compared to a fund that is not so registered and may impact the Fund's ability to compete for investment opportunities with such unregistered vehicles.
- Some of the Fund's investments may involve capital commitments, with the unfunded component called over time. As a
  result, the Fund may maintain a cash and cash equivalent position in anticipation of satisfying capital calls from
  Investment Funds. The overall impact on performance due to holding a portion of the Fund's assets in cash and cash
  equivalents could be negative.

- Investment Managers may invest the assets of the Investment Funds in securities of non-U.S. issuers, and the Fund's
  assets may be allocated to investments denominated in non-U.S. currencies, thereby exposing the Fund to various risks
  that may not be applicable to U.S. securities.
- Certain portfolio companies may operate in, or have dealings with, countries subject to sanctions or embargos imposed by the U.S. government, foreign governments, or the United Nations or other international organizations. An Investment Manager may focus on a particular industries or sector (e.g., technology, healthcare, consumer products, industrials, financial services, utilities), which may subject the Investment Fund, and thus the Fund, to greater risk and volatility than if the focus was on a broader range of industries.
- An Investment Manager may focus on a particular country or geographic region, which may subject the Investment
  Fund, and thus the Fund, to greater risk and volatility than if the focus was on a broader range of countries or
  geographic regions.
- An Investment Manager may focus on a limited number of securities or operating companies, which may subject the
  Investment Fund, and thus the Fund, to greater risk and volatility than if the focus was on a larger number of securities
  or operating companies.
- The Fund's investments may be subject to inflation risk, which is the risk that the real value of assets or income from investments will be less in the future as inflation decreases the purchasing power and value of money.
- While the Advisor will conduct independent due diligence before approving an Underlying Investment, the Fund's ability to realize a profit on an Underlying Investment will be particularly reliant on the expertise of the Investment Managers, including to the extent they serve as the lead investor. To the extent that the lead investor assumes control of the operating company, the Fund will be reliant not only upon the lead investor's ability to research, analyze, negotiate and monitor such investments, but also on the lead investor's ability to successfully oversee the operations of the operating company. The Fund's ability to dispose of Underlying Investments is typically very limited since they are unregistered and illiquid and may have contractual restrictions that preclude the Fund from selling.
- None of the personnel of the Investment Managers has a role in the Advisor's investment process. The Advisor and/or its affiliates may advise and/or administer other funds that may allocate to Investment Funds advised by a Core Independent Manager or have other relationships with a Core Independent Manager, which may also give rise to a conflict of interest. The Advisor's investment controls and policies and procedures may help mitigate these potential conflict of interests.

Accordingly, the Fund should be considered a speculative investment and entails substantial risks, and a prospective investor should invest in the Fund only if it can sustain a complete loss of its investment. See "Types of Investments and Related Risks."

LEVERAGE

The Fund may borrow money through a credit facility or other arrangements to manage liquidity for repurchases and general working capital requirements.

The 1940 Act requires a registered investment company to satisfy an asset coverage requirement of 300% of its indebtedness, including amounts borrowed, measured at the time the investment company incurs the indebtedness (the "Asset Coverage Requirement"). The 1940 Act also requires that dividends may not be declared if this Asset Coverage Requirement is breached. The Fund's borrowings will at all times be subject to the Asset Coverage Requirement.

Investment Funds may utilize leverage in their investment activities. Borrowings by Investment Funds are not subject to the Asset Coverage Requirement. Accordingly, the Fund's portfolio may be exposed to the risk of highly leveraged investment programs of certain Investment Funds and the volatility of the value of Shares may be great, especially during times of a "credit crunch" and/or general market turmoil. In general, the use of leverage by Investment Funds or the Fund may increase the volatility of the Investment Funds or the Fund. See "Types of Investments and Related Risks - Investment Related Risks - Leverage Utilized by the Fund."

#### DISTRIBUTIONS

Distributions will be paid at least annually on the Shares in amounts representing substantially all of the net investment income and net capital gains, if any, earned each year. The Fund is not a suitable investment for any investor who requires regular dividend income.

Each shareholder whose Shares are registered in its own name will automatically be a participant under the dividend reinvestment plan established by the Fund (the "DRIP"), and have all income dividends and/or capital gains distributions automatically reinvested in Shares unless such shareholder specifically elects to receive all income, dividends and/or capital gain distributions in cash.

See "Distribution Policy."

# BOARD OF TRUSTEES

The Fund has a Board (each member a "Trustee") that has overall responsibility for monitoring and overseeing the Fund's investment program and its management and operations. A majority of the Trustees are not "interested persons" (as defined by the 1940 Act) of the Fund or the Advisor (the "Independent Trustees"). See "Management of the Fund."

#### THE ADVISOR

Our Advisor is newly formed and led by its Chief Executive Officer, Joseph DaGrosa, Jr., and its Chief Investment Officer, Ray Joseph, who have overall responsibility for managing the Fund's investment program.

Our Advisor is a Delaware limited liability company that is registered with the SEC as an investment advisor under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, as amended (the "Advisers Act"). Our Advisor is a subsidiary of Axxes Capital Inc. ("Axxes Capital"). See "Business – Our Advisor." Axxes Capital is an asset management firm that offers alternative investment solutions to accredited investors.

Under the terms of our investment advisory agreement between the Advisor and the Fund (the "Investment Advisory Agreement"), our Advisor maintains overall responsibility for the oversight and management of our business and activities. The Investment Advisory Agreement has an initial term of two years, and continues in effect from year to year if its continuation is approved annually by the Board. The Board, or the Fund's shareholders, may terminate the Investment Advisory Agreement on 60 days' prior written notice to the Advisor. See "Management of the Fund."

# MANAGEMENT FEE

In consideration of the advisory and other services provided by the Advisor to the Fund, the Fund pays the Advisor a management fee at an annual rate of 1.25%, payable monthly in arrears and accrued daily based upon the Fund's average daily net assets (including any assets in respect of Shares that will be repurchased as of the end of the month) (the "Management Fee"). See "Management of the Fund." The Management Fee is separate from the asset-based fees and incentive fees in respect of the Investment Funds and/or Underlying Investments paid to Core Independent Managers and/or Underlying Independent Managers and indirectly borne by Fund shareholders. See "– Fees and Expenses"

## EXPENSE LIMITATION AGREEMENT

The Advisor has contractually entered into an "Expense Limitation and Reimbursement Agreement" with the Fund to limit until July 31, 2025 (the "Limitation Period") the amount of "Specified Expenses" (as described herein) borne by the Fund in respect of Class A, Class C and Class I Shares during the Limitation Period to an amount not to exceed 2.50% per annum of the Fund's net assets attributable to such Class (the "Expense Cap"). "Specified Expenses" is defined to include all expenses incurred in the business of the Fund, including organizational and offering expenses provided that the following expenses are excluded from the definition of Specified Expenses: (i) expenses of Investment Funds and any other underlying funds (including contribution requirements for investments, expenses and management fees) (i.e., acquired fund fees and expenses); (ii) interest expense and any other expenses incurred in connection with the Fund's credit facility (if any); (iii) expenses incurred in connection with secondary offerings, co-investments and other investment-related expenses of the Fund; (iv) Distribution and Servicing Fees (as defined below) in respect of any class of Shares; (v) taxes; and (vi) extraordinary expenses. The Advisor may extend the Limitation Period for the Fund on an annual basis. To the extent that Specified Expenses in respect of any class of Shares for any month exceed the Expense Cap applicable to a class of Shares, the Advisor will reimburse the Fund for expenses to the extent necessary to eliminate such excess. To the extent that the Advisor bears Specified Expenses in respect of a class of Shares, the Advisor may receive reimbursement for any expense amounts that were previously paid or borne by the Advisor, for a period not to exceed three years from the date on which such expenses were paid or borne by the Advisor, even if such reimbursement occurs after the termination of the Limitation Period, provided that the Fund may only make a repayment to the Advisor if such repayment does not cause the Fund's expense ratio (after the repayment is taken into account) to exceed either: (1) the Expense Cap in place at the time such amounts were paid or borne by the Advisor; or (2) the Fund's current Expense Cap.

## FEES AND EXPENSES

The Fund will bear all expenses incurred in the business of the Fund, including any charges, allocations and fees to which the Fund is subject as an investor in the Investment Fund. The Fund will also bear certain ongoing offering costs associated with the Fund's continuous offering of Shares. The Fund, by investing in the Investment Funds, will indirectly bear its pro rata share of the expenses incurred in the business of the Investment Funds. The aggregate fees associated with investment in an Investment Fund (including Core Independent Manager fees and Underlying Independent Manager Fees related to Underlying Investments) will generally equal 1.00% to 2.00% annually of committed or net invested capital, and approximately 20% of net profits as a carried interest allocation. There will be no direct or indirect payments from a Core Independent Manager to the Advisor or to any third party, pursuant to any agreement or understanding, that are used to offset any expenses of the Fund.

See "Summary of Fees and Expenses" and "Fund Expenses."

# DISTRIBUTION OF SHARES

Under the terms of a distribution agreement (the "Distribution Agreement") with Ultimus Fund Distributors LLC (the "Distributor"), the Distributor will directly distribute Shares to investors. The Distributor may enter into selected dealer agreements with various brokers and dealers and their agents that have agreed to participate in the distribution of shares ("Financial Intermediaries"). Additionally, the Distributor is authorized to retain other service providers to provide ongoing investor services and account maintenance services to shareholders. The Fund will pay a monthly fee to the Distributor out of the net assets of Class A Shares for shareholder servicing at an annual rate of 0.25% of the aggregate net asset value of Class A Shares and a monthly fee out of the net assets of Class C Shares at the annual rate of 0.75% for distribution and 0.25% for shareholder servicing of the aggregate net asset value of Class C Shares, determined and accrued as of the last day of each calendar month (before any repurchases of Shares) (collectively, "Distribution and Servicing Fees"). The Fund will not pay any fee to the Distributor with respect to shareholder servicing or the distribution of Class I Shares.

The Distributor will pay various Financial Intermediaries substantially all of the Distribution and Servicing Fees which they will use to compensate their brokerage representatives for Class A Shares and Class C Shares sales and support.

The Distribution and Servicing Fees are charged on an aggregate class-wide basis, and Class A shareholders and Class C shareholders will be subject to the Distribution and Servicing Fees as long as they hold their Class A Shares or Class C Shares. Each compensated broker, dealer or other financial advisor is paid by the Distributor based on the aggregate net asset value of outstanding Class A Shares or Class C Shares held by shareholders that receive services from such broker, dealer or other financial advisor.

The Distributor may directly distribute Class A Shares and Class C Shares to investors, and for such directly distributed shares, will retain all or a portion of the Distribution and Servicing Fee to compensate its brokerage representatives for their Class A Shares and Class C Shares sales and support.

The Advisor may pay additional compensation out of its own resources (*i.e.*, not Fund assets) to certain brokers and dealers that have agreed to participate in the distribution of the Fund's Shares and other intermediaries, including the Distributor, for sales and wholesaling support, and also for other services including due diligence support, account maintenance, provision of information and support services.

See "Plan of Distribution."

## DETERMINATION OF NET ASSET VALUE

The NAV of the Fund's Shares is determined daily, as of the close of regular trading on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") (normally, 4:00 p.m., Eastern time). Each Share is offered at the NAV next calculated after receipt of the purchase in good order, plus any applicable sales load. See "Determination of Net Asset Value."

# PURCHASES OF SHARES

Shares may only be purchased through Financial Intermediaries and their agents that have made arrangements with the Fund and are authorized to buy and sell shares of the Fund. Each prospective investor will be required to certify that the Shares being purchased are being acquired by an Eligible Investor (defined herein). The minimum initial investment in the Fund by an investor is \$25,000 for the Class A and Class C shares, and \$1 million for the Class I shares. The Fund may waive the investment minimum for Class I Shares, however, the Fund will not waive the investment minimum to an amount below \$25,000. Additional investments in the Fund must be made in a minimum amount of \$5,000. The minimum initial and additional investments may be reduced by the Fund with respect to employees, officers or Trustees of the Fund, the Advisor or its affiliates.

Financial Intermediaries may have different investment minimum requirements than those outlined in this prospectus (the "Prospectus"). Additionally, Financial Intermediaries may aggregate several customer accounts to accumulate the requisite initial investment minimum for Class I Shares. However, under no circumstances will a Financial Intermediary accept an initial investment from an investor in an amount less than \$25,000, whether from an individual investor's contribution to an aggregated order or an individual investor's investment on its own. Please consult your Financial Intermediary for their account policies.

The Shares will be offered in a continuous offering. Shares will generally be offered for purchase on any day the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") is open for business. If you transmit your order to a Financial Intermediary before the close of regular trading (generally 4:00 p.m. Eastern time) on a day that the NYSE is open for business, your order will be priced at the Fund's NAV next computed after it is received by the Financial Intermediary in good order. The Fund will be deemed to have received a purchase order when the Financial Intermediary (or an authorized designee), receives the request in good order. A Financial Intermediary may hold your shares in an omnibus account in the Financial Intermediary's name and the Financial Intermediary may maintain your individual ownership records. The Fund may pay the Financial Intermediary for maintaining individual ownership records as well as providing other shareholder services. Financial Intermediaries may charge fees for the services they provide to you in connection with processing your transaction order or maintaining your account with them. Financial Intermediaries are responsible for placing your order correctly and promptly with the Fund, forwarding payment promptly, as well as ensuring that you receive copies of the Fund's Prospectus. If your Financial Intermediary requires you to purchase shares directly from the Fund, you and your Financial Intermediary will be required to complete an investor application electronically with the Fund. Contact your Financial Intermediary for more information on investing in the Fund.

The Fund reserves the right to reject, in its sole discretion, any request to purchase Shares in the Fund at any time. The Fund also reserves the right to suspend or terminate offerings of Shares at any time at the Board's discretion.

See "Purchases of Shares."

# ELIGIBLE INVESTORS

Each investor will be required to certify either directly to the Fund (via account application as stated above) or to their Financial Intermediary that the Shares are being acquired directly or indirectly for the account of an "accredited investor" as defined in Rule 501(a) of Regulation D promulgated under the 1933 Act.

Shareholders who are "accredited investors" are referred to in this Prospectus as "Eligible Investors." Existing shareholders seeking to purchase additional Shares will be required to qualify as Eligible Investors at the time of the additional purchase. The Distributor and/or any Financial Intermediary may impose additional eligibility requirements on investors who purchase Shares through the Distributor or such Financial Intermediary.

The Distributor or any RIA who offers Class I Shares may impose additional eligibility requirements on investors who purchase Class I Shares from the Distributor through such RIA.

Each prospective investor must submit the necessary documentation to their Financial Intermediary, certifying, among other things, that the shareholder is an Eligible Investor and will not transfer the Shares purchased except in the limited circumstances permitted. The Advisor may from time to time impose stricter eligibility requirements.

See "Purchases of Shares."

REPURCHASES OF SHARES BY THE FUND The Fund is an interval fund and, as such, has adopted a fundamental policy that it will make quarterly repurchase offers (typically in or around the last month of the calendar quarter, beginning September 2024) pursuant to Rule 23c-3 of the 1940 Act. Each quarterly repurchase offer will be for no less than 5% of the Shares outstanding at NAV, unless such offer is suspended or postponed in accordance with regulatory requirements, or otherwise by the Board (including a majority of Independent Trustees in accordance with Rule 23c-3 of the 1940 Act), as described herein. Repurchase offers in excess of 5% are made solely at the discretion of the Board and investors should not rely on any expectation of repurchase offers in excess of 5%. There is no guarantee that shareholders will be able to sell all of the Shares they desire in a quarterly repurchase offer. Limited liquidity will be provided to shareholders only through the Fund's quarterly repurchases. The Fund maintains liquid securities, cash or access to a bank line of credit in amounts sufficient to meet quarterly repurchase requirements.

Any repurchase of Shares from a shareholder which were held for less than one year (on a first-in, first-out basis) will be subject to an "Early Repurchase Fee" of 1.00% of the net asset value of any Shares repurchased by the Fund that were held for less than one year. If an Early Repurchase Fee is charged to a shareholder, the amount of such fee will be retained by the Fund.

In addition, shareholders who require minimum annual distributions from a retirement account through which they hold Shares should consider the Fund's schedule for repurchase offers and submit repurchase requests accordingly.

See "Repurchases and Transfers of Shares."

SUMMARY OF TAXATION

The Fund intends to qualify as, and will elect to be treated as a RIC under Subchapter M of the Code. For each taxable year that the Fund so qualifies, the Fund will generally not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on its taxable income and gains that it timely distributes as dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes to Fund shareholders. The Fund intends to distribute its income and gains in a way that it should not be subject to an entity-level income tax on certain undistributed amounts. These distributions generally will be taxable as ordinary income or capital gains to the shareholders, whether or not they are reinvested in Shares. U.S. federally tax-exempt investors generally will not recognize unrelated business taxable income with respect to an investment in Shares as long as they do not borrow to make such investment.

Certain of the Investment Funds in which the Fund invests may be classified as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Accordingly, for the purpose of satisfying certain of the requirements for qualification as a RIC, the Fund will, in appropriate circumstances, be required to "look through" to the character of the income, assets and investments held by the Fund and certain of the Investment Funds. However, Investment Funds generally are not obligated to disclose the contents of their portfolios. This lack of transparency may make it difficult for the Advisor to monitor the sources of the Fund's income and the diversification of its assets, and otherwise comply with Subchapter M of the Code, and ultimately may limit the universe of Investment Funds in which the Fund can invest. Furthermore, although the Fund expects to receive information from the Investment Managers regarding its investment performance on a regular basis, in most cases there is little or no means of independently verifying this information and certain Underlying Independent Managers may not provide this information on a timely basis. Each of the Core Independent Managers has agreed to use reasonable efforts to provide such information to the Fund.

If the Fund fails to qualify as a RIC, the Fund's income would be subject to U.S. federal income tax imposed at corporate rates (currently 21%) even if such income and gains were distributed to its shareholders and all distributions of earnings and profits to shareholders generally would be characterized as ordinary dividend income. In addition, the Fund could be required to recognize unrealized gains, incur substantial entity-level taxes and make certain distributions (which could be subject to interest charges) before requalifying as a RIC.

A shareholder that is not subject to U.S. federal income tax on its income as a result of an exemption accorded under Section 501 of the Code generally will not be subject to tax on amounts distributed to it by the Fund, provided that such shareholder's acquisition of its Shares is not debt-financed within the meaning of Section 514 of the Code. The Fund will inform shareholders of the amount and character of its distributions to shareholders. See "Tax Aspects."

ERISA PLANS AND SIMILAR TAX- EXEMPT ENTITIES Investors subject to the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA") or Section 4975 of the Code, including employee benefit plans, individual retirement accounts (each, an "IRA"), and 401(k) and Keogh Plans may purchase Shares. Because the Fund will be registered as an investment company under the 1940 Act, the underlying assets of the Fund will not be considered to be "plan assets" of such plans investing in the Fund for purposes of the fiduciary responsibility and prohibited transaction rules of ERISA and the Code. Thus, the Advisor will not be a fiduciary within the meaning of ERISA with respect to the assets of any ERISA Plan (as defined below) that becomes a shareholder, solely as a result of the ERISA Plan's investment in the Fund. See "ERISA Considerations."

#### **SUMMARY OF FEES AND EXPENSES**

The following table illustrates the fees and expenses that the Fund expects to incur and that shareholders can expect to bear directly or indirectly.

To invest in Class A and Class C Shares of the Fund, a prospective investor must open a brokerage account with a Financial Intermediary or the Distributor. Any costs associated with opening such an account are not reflected in the following table or the examples below. Investors should contact their broker or other financial professional for more information about the costs associated with opening such an account.

	Class A	Class C	Class I
TRANSACTION FEES			
Maximum Sales Charge (Load) as a Percentage of Purchase Amount) <sup>(1)</sup>	5.75%	None	None
Maximum Contingent Deferred Sales Charge (Load) <sup>(2)</sup>	None	1.00%	None
Maximum Early Repurchase Fee <sup>(3)</sup>	1.00%	1.00%	1.00%
ANNUAL FUND EXPENSES (as a percentage of the Fund's net assets) <sup>(4)</sup>			
Management Fee	1.25%	1.25%	1.25%
Acquired Fund Fees and Expenses <sup>(5)</sup>	1.50%	1.50%	1.50%
Interest Payments on Borrowed Funds <sup>(6)</sup>	0.00%	0.00%	0.00%
Other Expenses <sup>(7)</sup>	1.38%	1.38%	1.38%
Distribution and Servicing Fee	0.25%	1.00%	0.00%
Total Annual Fund Expenses	4.38%	5.13%	4.13%
Fees Waived and/or Expenses Reimbursed <sup>(8)</sup>	(0.13)%	(0.13)%	(0.13)%
Total Annual Fund Expenses After Waiver and/or Reimbursement	4.25%	5.00%	4.00%

- (1) Investors purchasing Class A Shares may be charged a sales load of up to 5.75% of the investment amount. The table assumes the maximum sales load is charged. The Distributor and/or a Financial Intermediary may, in its discretion, waive all or a portion of the sales load for certain investors (as further described under "Plan of Distribution"). No upfront sales load will be paid with respect to Class C or Class I shares. Purchasers should contact their Financial Intermediaries for additional information. See "Plan of Distribution."
- (2) Class C shares are subject to a contingent deferred sales charge ("CDSC") of 1.00% on any shares repurchased less than 365 days after their purchase. The CDSC is retained by the Distributor and/or Financial Intermediary.
- (3) An early repurchase fee payable to the Fund, in an amount of 1.00% of the value of the Shares accepted for repurchase, will be charged with respect to the repurchase of an investor's Shares at any time prior to the day immediately preceding the one-year anniversary of an investor's purchase of the Shares (on a "first in-first out" basis). An early repurchase fee payable by an investor may be waived by the Fund, in circumstances where the Board determines that doing so is in the best interests of the Fund and in a manner as will not discriminate unfairly against any investor. The early repurchase fee will be retained by the Fund for the benefit of the remaining investors. See "Repurchases and Transfers of Shares."

- (4) Weighted average net assets employed as the denominator for expense ratio computation is \$100,000,000 million. This estimate is based on the assumption that we sell \$200,000,000 million of our Shares in the initial 12-month period of the offering. Actual net assets will depend on the number of Shares we actually sell, realized gains/losses, unrealized appreciation/ depreciation and share repurchase activity, if any.
- (5) Acquired fund fees and expenses are the indirect costs of investing in other investment companies and private funds that would be regulated as investment companies but for Section 3(c)(1) or 3(c)(7) of the 1940 Act (such as the Investment Funds). Some or all of the Investment Funds in which the Fund invests charge carried interests, incentive fees or allocations based on the Investment Fund's performance. The Investment Funds in which the Fund invests generally charge an aggregate management fee of 1.00% to 2.00% annually of committed or net invested capital, and approximately 20% of net profits as a carried interest allocation (which includes fees payable to the Core Independent Managers and the Underlying Independent Managers with respect to any Underlying Investments). In a given period, the management fee charged by Investment Funds may be reduced in part by amounts received by the Investment Fund's management company for related activities, such as transaction and monitoring fees received from portfolio companies. In addition, when a portfolio company is sold and the distribution exceeds the management fee allocated to that portfolio company, the Investment Fund's management company may refund a portion of the allocated management fees. Such refunds are generally accrued by the Investment Funds as if all portfolio companies were sold at fair values. The 1.50% shown as "Acquired Fund Fees and Expenses" reflects estimated operating expenses of the Investment Funds for the Fund's current fiscal year (e.g., management fees, administration fees and professional and other direct, fixed fees and expenses of the Investment Funds) after refunds, excluding any performance-based fees or allocations paid by Investment Funds that are paid solely on the realization and/or distribution of gains, or on the sum of such gains and unrealized appreciation of assets distributed in-kind, as such fees and allocations for a particular period may be unrelated to the cost of investing in the Investment Funds
- (6) We do not anticipate borrowing funds during the first twelve months of operations. To the extent that we determine it is appropriate to borrow funds to fund repurchases, the costs associated with such borrowing will be indirectly borne by shareholders.
- (7) Other Expenses are estimated for the Fund's current fiscal year and include the expenses associated with the dividend reinvestment plan established by the Fund (the "DRIP"), and the costs, if any, of reimbursing the Advisor for expense amounts, such as certain organizational and offering costs, previously borne by the Advisor on behalf of the Fund pursuant to the Expense Limitation and Reimbursement Agreement.
- The Advisor has contractually entered into an "Expense Limitation and Reimbursement Agreement" with the Fund to limit until July 31, 2025 (the "Limitation Period") the amount of "Specified Expenses" (as described herein) borne by the Fund in respect of Class A, Class C and Class I Shares during the Limitation Period to an amount not to exceed 2.50% per annum of the Fund's net assets attributable to such Class (the "Expense Cap"). "Specified Expenses" is defined to include all expenses incurred in the business of the Fund, including organizational and offering expenses, provided that the following expenses are excluded from the definition of Specified Expenses: (i) expenses of Investment Funds and any other underlying funds (including contribution requirements for investments, expenses and management fees) (i.e., acquired fund fees and expenses); (ii) interest expense and any other expenses incurred in connection with the Fund's credit facility (if any); (iii) expenses incurred in connection with secondary offerings, co-investments and other investment-related expenses of the Fund; (iv) Distribution and Servicing Fees in respect of any class of Shares; (v) taxes; and (vi) extraordinary expenses. The Advisor may extend the Limitation Period for the Fund on an annual basis. To the extent that Specified Expenses in respect of any class of Shares for any month exceed the Expense Cap applicable to a class of Shares, the Advisor will reimburse the Fund for expenses to the extent necessary to eliminate such excess. To the extent that the Advisor bears Specified Expenses in respect of a class of shares, the Advisor may receive reimbursement for any expense amounts that were previously paid or borne by the Advisor, for a period not to exceed three years from the date on which such expenses were paid or borne by the Advisor, even if such reimbursement occurs after the termination of the Limitation Period, provided that the Fund may only make a repayment to the Advisor if such repayment does not cause the Fund's expense ratio (after the repayment is taken into account) to exceed either: (1) the Expense Cap in place at the time such amounts were paid or borne by the Advisor; or (2) the Fund's current Expense Cap.

## **EXAMPLE:**

You would pay the following fees and expenses on a \$1,000 investment, assuming a 5% annual return:

#### Class A

 1 year		3 years	5 years	10 years	
\$ 9	8	181	\$ 266	\$	483
Class C					

1	year	3 years	5 years		10 years
\$	50* \$	152	\$	255 \$	509

\*If the CDSC were to apply, the hypothetical expense you would pay on a \$1,000 investment in the Class C shares would be \$60 for 1 year.

#### Class I

1 year	3 years	5 years	10 years
\$ 40	\$ 124	\$ 210	\$ 431

The above example gives effect to the Expense Limitation and Reimbursement Agreement for only year one and no repurchase of your Shares. Shareholders of Class C Shares who choose to participate in repurchase offers by the Fund will not incur a CDSC, unless the repurchase is less than 365 days after purchase by a shareholder.

The examples should not be considered a representation of future expenses and actual expenses may be greater or less than those shown. Moreover, the rate of return of the Fund may be greater or less than the hypothetical 5% return used in the Example.

The purpose of the table above is to assist investors in understanding the various fees and expenses shareholders will bear directly or indirectly. For a more complete description of the various fees and expenses of the Fund, see "Management of the Fund," "Fund Expenses," "Financial Highlights," and "Purchases of Shares."

#### FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

The Fund has not yet commenced investment operations, and therefore, a financial highlights table for the Fund has not been included in this Prospectus.

#### THE FUND

The Fund, which is registered under the 1940 Act as a non-diversified, closed-end management investment company that is operated as an interval fund, was organized as a Delaware statutory trust on July 14, 2022. The Fund's principal office is located at 3011 Ponce de Leon Blvd, Suite 1420, Coral Gables, Florida 33134, and its telephone number is 1-(877) 462-9937. Investment advisory services are provided to the Fund by the Advisor pursuant to the Investment Advisory Agreement. Responsibility for monitoring and overseeing the Fund's investment program and its management and operation is vested in the individuals who serve on the Board. See "Management of the Fund."

#### **USE OF PROCEEDS**

Under normal market circumstances, the proceeds from the sale of Shares, net of the Fund's fees and expenses, are invested by the Fund to pursue its investment program and objectives as soon as practicable (but not in excess of six months), consistent with market conditions and the availability of suitable investments, after receipt of such proceeds by the Fund. See "Other Risks - Availability of Investment Opportunities" for a discussion of the timing of the Fund's investments, market conditions and other considerations relevant to the timing of the Fund's investments generally.

The Fund will pay the Advisor the full amount of the Management Fee during any period prior to which any of the Fund's assets (including any proceeds received by the Fund from the offering of Shares) are invested in Investment Funds.

#### INVESTMENT PROGRAM

#### **Investment Objective and Strategies**

The Fund's investment objective is to seek long-term capital appreciation. The Fund's investment objective is not fundamental and may be changed at the discretion of the Board without shareholder approval.

Under normal circumstances, the Fund invests at least 80% of its net assets, plus any borrowings for investment purposes, in private market investments. Private market investments are equity investments of any type in private investment vehicles (or Investment Funds). Investment Funds, such as private equity funds and private co-investment vehicles, are commingled asset pools that typically offer their securities privately, without registering such securities under the Securities Act. Investment Funds typically offer their securities in large minimum denominations (often at least \$5 million to \$20 million) to a limited number of high net worth individual and institutional investors. Investment Funds are excluded from the definition of "investment company," pursuant to Section 3(c)(7) of the 1940 Act, and hence are not registered as investment companies under the 1940 Act. The managers or investment advisers of these funds are usually compensated through asset-based fees and incentive-based fees.

The Fund intends to invest approximately 90% of its assets in Investment Funds managed by the Core Independent Managers. The remaining 10% of the Fund's assets will be invested in liquid securities for cash management purposes. The Fund intends to deploy its assets into one or more Investment Funds managed by each Core Independent Manager in roughly equal amounts, subject in all cases to the discretion of the Advisor, availability of appropriate investments and market conditions. Each Core Independent Manager may invest in the Fund alongside existing shareholders, provided that no such investment will be made that would cause a Core Independent Manager to be an "affiliated person" of the Fund under the 1940 Act (i.e., at no time will a Core Independent Manager own 5% or more of the Fund's outstanding voting securities or otherwise control the Fund).

The Core Independent Managers will primarily invest the assets of the Investment Funds that they manage in Direct Access Co-Investments or Secondary Investments sponsored by the Core Independent Manager or an Underlying Independent Manager. The Fund does not intend to allocate its assets to primary investments (or "primaries") in new funds being raised by an Investment Manager. The Fund will not "control" the Investment Funds as that term is defined in Section 2(a)(9) of the 1940 Act.

The Fund may or may not name additional "core independent managers" in the future. Additionally, the Fund may at any time determine not to invest in Investment Funds managed by the Core Independent Managers and, instead, may determine to allocate its assets to Investment Funds not managed by a Core Independent Manager.

## **Private Equity Asset Class**

Private equity is a common term for investments that are typically made in non-public companies through bespoke, privately negotiated transactions. Private equity investments may be structured using a range of financial instruments, including common and preferred equity, subordinated debt and warrants, or other instruments, depending on the strategy of the investor and the financing requirements of the company. Investments in private equity have grown significantly over the last 20 years, driven principally by large institutional investors seeking increased returns and portfolio efficiency. Large pension funds, endowments, and other sophisticated institutional investors commonly invest a meaningful portion of their overall portfolios to private equity.

The private equity market is diverse and can be divided into several different segments, each of which may exhibit distinct characteristics based on combinations of various factors. These segments include the type and financing stage of the investment, the geographic region in which the investment is made and the vintage year. The Fund may invest in all segments of private equity on a global basis.

### **Private Equity Financing Stages**

In private equity, the term "financing stage" is used to describe investments (or funds that invest) in companies at a certain stage of development. The different financing stages have distinct risk, return and correlation characteristics and play different roles within a diversified private equity portfolio. Broadly speaking, private equity investments can be broken down into three financing stages: buyout, venture capital and growth equity. These categories may be further subdivided based on the investment strategies that are employed. The Fund's investments will focus on buyout and growth equity opportunities.

- **Buyouts**. Control investments in established, cash flow positive companies are usually classified as buyouts. Buyout investments may focus on small-, mid- or large-capitalization companies, and such investments collectively represent a substantial majority of the capital deployed in the overall private equity market. The use of debt financing, or leverage, is prevalent in buyout transactions particularly in the large-cap segment. Overall, debt financing typically makes up 45-65% of the price paid for a company.
- Growth Equity. Growth Equity is an investment strategy oriented around acquiring minority stakes in late-stage companies exhibiting high growth with significant upside potential in expansion, in an effort to fund their plans for continued expansion. Growth equity firms seek to invest in companies with established business models and repeatable customer acquisition strategies. Growth equity investors target companies that require additional capital to expand their businesses but are typically more mature than the recipients of traditional venture capital. Such companies might be in a high growth phase but have largely mitigated basic risks in their business plan. Many investors will consider a later stage investment in previously public or private investor-backed companies to be a growth investment.

#### **Investment Selection**

The portfolio companies that underlie the Fund's Underlying Investments may be domiciled in the United States or outside the United States, though the Fund will principally seek to have exposure to U.S. domiciled portfolio companies. The Advisor intends for the Fund to have limited exposure to emerging market countries.

The Fund seeks to diversify its Underlying Investments across industries, and does not intend to concentrate its investments (i.e., invest more than 25% of its total assets) in any one industry or group of industries. The Investment Funds in which the Fund may invest, however, may concentrate in certain sectors. The Fund anticipates it will have exposure to multiple sectors including Energy and Utilities, Materials, Industrials, Consumer Discretionary, Consumer Staples, Healthcare, Financials, Information Technology, and Communication Services.

Generally, the Advisor will seek to invest no more than 25% of the Fund's total assets, measured at the time of investment, in any one Underlying Investment.

## **Types of Investment Structures**

Direct Access Co-Investments. A Direct Access Co-Investment is an investment, through or alongside certain Investment Funds sponsored or managed by an Investment Manager in the Investment Manager's buyout and growth equity opportunities. Direct Access Co-Investments are generally structured such that the lead and co-investors collectively hold a controlling interest of the private or public (in the case of a "going private" transaction) operating company, project or property. The Fund will only participate in Direct Access Co-Investments involving public companies where such companies are being taken private, for example, to unlock value, dispose of unrelated divisions, or restructure the organization to focus on core businesses. Capital committed to a Direct Access Co-Investment is typically invested immediately, potentially mitigating "J-Curve" and creating a more predictable cash flow dynamic, but may also involve a commitment to fund additional capital under certain circumstances. The "J-Curve" refers to the phenomenon in newly established private equity funds where the fund tends to deliver negative returns and cash flows in the early years (due to the fund's investment-related expenses, fees, and life cycle states of the portfolio company) and then delivers positive returns and positive cash flows later in the fund's life as its portfolio companies mature and are sold. The Fund does not intend to allocate its assets to primary investments (or "primaries") in new funds being raised by an Investment Manager.

Secondary Investments, or "secondaries." A Secondary Investment is a direct investment in an existing Investment Fund managed or sponsored by an Investment Manager. Secondaries provide buyers with the opportunity to deploy capital more quickly than through primaries, which can potentially reduce the impact of cash drag on the Fund, mitigating the "J-Curve".

Secondary Investments may be GP-led or LP-led. A GP-led secondary transaction is a sale process initiated by an Investment Fund's GP, aiming to provide existing LPs with optional early liquidity. GP-led transactions may be accomplished through a variety of structures including the creation of continuation vehicles or strip sales. The GP-led segment has experienced rapid growth. Well-established, blue-chip private equity firms are increasingly utilizing the secondary market to hold onto attractive assets longer, while also offering liquidity to existing investors in a timely manner. This development is providing private equity firms with an increasingly reliable alternative exit option for their underlying investments, aside from a sale or IPO, that allows continued participation in the value creation of assets that they already know well.

The LP-led segment typically involves an investor selling its interest in a fund(s). The buyers pay a negotiated purchase price and agree to take on any unfunded obligations in exchange for future distributions. If acquired at a discount, such transactions may generate unrealized gains when the Fund calculates its next daily net asset value. Because LP-led secondary investments typically occur after an existing fund has deployed capital into multiple operating companies, these transactions are viewed as more mature than primary investments with shorter hold periods. There can be no assurance that any or all LP-led secondary investments made by the Fund (through an Investment Fund managed by a Core Independent Manager) will exhibit this pattern of investment returns, and the realization of investment gains is dependent upon the performance and disposition of each underlying investment. Purchasing Secondary Investments may involve certain transaction fees such as legal fees, due to certain restrictions on transfers of LP interests.

#### **Asset Allocation**

The Advisor intends to deploy the Fund's assets in such a manner so as to minimize the "cash drag" on the Fund's returns as compared to its invested capital. Cash drag refers to the opportunity cost of a fund holding a portion of its assets in cash and cash equivalents to meet unfunded obligations, take advantage of future investment opportunities, or provide potential liquidity to shareholders. The Advisor intends to manage the Fund's deployment strategy with a view towards balancing liquidity while maintaining a high invested level. The Fund will retain cash and cash equivalents, or have credit available via a credit facility (as discussed below), in sufficient amounts to satisfy capital calls from Investment Funds.

The deployment strategy will aim to keep the Fund substantially invested and to minimize cash drag where possible. The deployment strategy will also take into account anticipated Fund-level cash flows, such as those relating to new subscriptions, the share repurchases, and any distributions made to shareholders that are not reinvested. To forecast underlying cash flows, the Advisor will utilize models that incorporate historical data, actual observations, insights from the Core Independent Managers and projections made by the Advisor.

## **Investment Process**

The Advisor and its investment personnel use a range of resources to identify promising investment opportunities presented to the Fund by Core Independent Managers. The Advisor will have discretion over the selection and sizing (subject to an investment cap and certain minimum investment thresholds) of each Underlying Investment.

The Advisor's due diligence process includes a qualitative and quantitative evaluation, and risk reward analysis in the context of the Fund's objectives and constraints.

While the Fund will seek to invest in Investment Funds managed by the Core Independent Managers, the Fund may make investments not managed by Core Independent Managers. For example, if the Fund has liquid assets to invest at a particular time, but the Core Independent Managers do not have any available investment opportunities, or the Advisor does not believe any of the opportunities presented are appropriate for the Fund, then the Advisor may seek other investment opportunities consistent with the Fund's investment objective and strategies. Thus, on occasion, the Advisor may come across an investment opportunity on its own, and determine that such an investment is appropriate for the Fund. Further, the Advisor may determine that its relationship with a Core Independent Manager is no longer beneficial to the Fund, and may seek out other managers to replace that Core Independent Manager.

# **Due Diligence**

The Advisor leads its own diligence process with respect to Underlying Investments presented to it by the Core Independent Manager, but generally relies on the Investment Managers to perform most of the due diligence on the relevant portfolio company underlying such Underlying Investment and to negotiate terms of the particular Direct Access Co-Investment or Secondary Investment.

The Advisor will conduct a review of each Underlying Investment opportunity presented to it by a Core Independent Manager. The Advisor's due diligence process includes an evaluation and risk reward analysis in the context of the Fund's objectives and constraints. The Advisor's due diligence process is supported by the Advisor's own research and additional diligence materials provided by a Core Independent Manager. The Advisor may develop reports and supporting materials for discussions on these opportunities. The Advisor will then identify the most attractive opportunities and focus its resources on them.

For each Underlying Investment opportunity that the Advisor has determined is compelling after screening, the Advisor will pursue additional diligence which may include Q&A with the Investment Manager. The Advisor will then decide whether to approve the investment and its appropriate size.

In selecting Direct Access Co-Investments and Secondary Investments, the Advisor will review a number of factors before making an investment decision including:

- historical financial information and projected results;
- industry information and the company's position within the industry;
- business strategy and potential for growth;
- capitalization of the company and impact of leverage;
- analysis of third-party consultants, legal and accounting firms;
- comparable company valuations;
- the ability to exit the investment within a reasonable time frame; and
- previous transactions of similar companies.

During the diligence process, the Advisor may review offering documents, financial statements, regulatory filings, client correspondence, and may conduct interviews with senior personnel of Investment Managers about the Fund's investments or potential investments. This interaction facilitates ongoing portfolio analysis and may help to address potential issues, such as loss of key team members or proposed changes in constituent documents. It also may provide for ongoing due diligence feedback as additional investments with a particular Investment Manager are considered. The Advisor may also perform background and reference checks on Investment Manager personnel.

There can be no assurance that the Fund's investment program will be successful, that the objectives of the Fund with respect to liquidity management will be achieved or that the Fund's portfolio design and risk management strategies will be successful.

Prospective investors should refer to the discussion of the risks associated with the investment strategy and structure of the Fund.

### Risk Management

The long-term nature of private equity investments requires ongoing risk management. The Advisor will maintain close contact with the Investment Managers and underlying portfolio companies in order to monitor the performance of Investment Funds and the Underlying Investments in which the Fund is invested. In particular, the Advisor will seek to: track operating information and other pertinent details; participate in periodic conference calls with Investment Managers and underlying portfolio companies and onsite visits where appropriate; review audited and unaudited reports; and monitor turnover in senior personnel of the Investment Managers and changes in policies.

The Advisor will seek to use a range of techniques to reduce the risk associated with the deployment strategy. These techniques may include, without limitation:

- Diversifying investments across styles, sectors, industries, vintage years, geographic regions and lifecycles;
- Actively managing cash and liquid assets;
- Seeking to establish credit lines to provide additional liquidity, consistent with the limitations and requirements of the 1940 Act; and
- Modeling and actively monitoring both Fund-level and underlying cash flows.

To enhance the Fund's liquidity, particularly in times of possible net outflows through the share repurchases, the Advisor may from time to time (i) seek the consent of one or more Investment Managers to sell certain of the Fund's investments or (ii) sell other Fund assets. There is no guarantee of a market for the sale of such assets or which assets may have to be sold in times of market stress causing a material loss. The Fund will hold liquid assets to the extent required for purposes of liquidity management. The liquid assets are intended to provide an investment return in order to mitigate "cash drag" while supporting the Fund's investment activities and potential share repurchases. Liquid assets may include both fixed income and equities as well as public and private vehicles that derive their investment returns from fixed income and equity securities. The Fund intends to invest approximately 10% of its total assets in more liquid securities for cash management purposes.

#### Leverage

The Fund may borrow money through a credit facility or other arrangements to manage liquidity for repurchases and general working capital requirements. The Fund does not currently maintain a credit facility.

The 1940 Act requires a registered investment company to satisfy the Asset Coverage Requirement. This requirement means that the value of the investment company's total indebtedness may not exceed one third the value of its total assets (including the indebtedness). The 1940 Act also requires that dividends may not be declared if this Asset Coverage Requirement is breached. The Fund's borrowings will at all times be subject to the Asset Coverage Requirement.

Investment Funds may utilize leverage in their investment activities. Borrowings by Investment Funds are not subject to the Asset Coverage Requirement. Accordingly, the Fund's portfolio may be exposed to the risk of highly leveraged investment programs of certain Investment Funds and the volatility of the value of Shares may be great, especially during times of a "credit crunch" and/or general market turmoil. In general, the use of leverage by Investment Funds or the Fund may increase the volatility of the Investment Funds or the Fund. See "Types of Investments and Related Risks - Investment Related Risks - Leverage Utilized by the Fund."

## The Core Independent Managers

Together, the Core Independent Managers boast 50 years of experience with over 180 dedicated investment professionals based in 12 offices globally.

### GCM Grosvenor

GCM Grosvenor is one of the world's largest independent alternative asset management firms with \$77 billion in assets under management as of December 31, 2023. For over 50 years, GCM Grosvenor has specialized in creating and managing portfolios of alternative investments on behalf of clients and investors. The firm offers clients and investors comprehensive investment solutions for infrastructure, private equity, real estate, absolute return strategies, credit, strategic investments and multi-asset class investing. GCM Grosvenor's client base includes some of the world's largest pension funds, sovereign wealth entities, corporations and financial institutions, as well as diversified individual investors. GCM Grosvenor has a global presence with its headquarters in Chicago and offices in New York, Toronto, London, Frankfurt, Tokyo, Hong Kong, Seoul and Sydney.

GCM Grosvenor has 25 years of experience investing in private equity and has maintained a leading private equity platform since 1999, committing \$37.4 billion across more than 1,215 investments, with experience across co-investments, secondaries, primary fund investments and direct investments. GCM Grosvenor's private equity practice is supported by \$25.8 billion in primary fund commitments and a network of over 495 manager relationships, with a specialized focus on middle market and small and emerging managers. This contributes to highly differentiated co-investment and secondary deal flow from hard to access sponsors.

GCM Grosvenor's private equity co-investment practice has invested in over 225 buyout co-investments since 2003. GCM Grosvenor seeks to co-invest with historically high-performing managers on its platform where it can access unique exposure that has historically generated meaningful returns versus the broader markets. GCM Grosvenor has sourced over 1,550 private equity co-investment deals over the last five years, and with its rigorous diligence process has achieved an annual selection rate of less than 6% (i.e., from 2018-2022, GCM Grosvenor transacted on less than 6% of all possible private equity co-investment and direct investment opportunities). GCM Grosvenor is a preferred partner for sponsors due to its existing long-term relationships, timely indications of interest, ability to work on compressed timelines, and flexible capital solutions.

GCM Grosvenor's private equity secondaries practice has acquired over 700 secondary fund interests since 2003. As a large, active investor in private equity funds and portfolio companies, GCM Grosvenor has close relationships with general partners that provide preferred access to secondary transactions. The Secondary Team seeks to leverage and capitalize on the information and access associated with this broader platform. This practice is unique and advantaged by its focus on a universe of smaller funds (generally below \$3 billion) and on smaller deals (less than \$50 million) that are not as well covered by the broader secondary buyer universe and that, GCM Grosvenor believes, are less efficient.

# Fisher Lynch Capital

FLC is a leading independent private equity co-investment firm. FLC was founded in 2003 with a mission to bring private equity co-investment solutions to investors previously unable to access the strategy and today is one of the few major private equity firms with an exclusive focus on co-investing. FLC has grown to manage over \$7.5 billion in investor commitments across multiple co-investment funds and separate accounts as of December 31, 2023. FLC believes that it is distinguished by its co-investment focus, its broad set of private equity sponsor relationships, its robust deal flow, and its established track record. FLC's investors include some of the world's largest and most sophisticated institutional investors as well as family offices and individual investors. FLC operates from three offices in Boston, the San Francisco Bay area, and London.

FLC specializes in providing its investors exposure to hard-to-access co-investments, which are direct investments in private equity portfolio companies alongside a financial sponsor. Its co-investment strategy is distinctive due to its long-standing relationships as a preferred co-investment partner with some of the world's historically top-quartile performing private equity firms as well as its proprietary and analytically rigorous due diligence process that enables it to select what it believes have the potential to be attractive performing co-investments. FLC seeks to create portfolios for its investors that are diversified by sponsor, transaction size, industry, and geography. In addition, FLC has never paid fees or carried interest to sponsors on its past co-investments, a fee savings passed directly to investors (FLC earns a management fee and carried interest from its investors).

Over its history, the FLC team has sourced co-investments from hundreds of private equity sponsors around the globe and invested \$5.5 billion in over 200 transactions. The private equity sponsors FLC has selected to co-invest with are, in its view, among the best-performing in the industry. Due to the large investors it represents and its strong industry relationships, FLC has also achieved preferred access to these transactions as 70% were offered to only a small number of co-investors. In addition, FLC's highly selective investment approach has led its co-investments to significantly outperform those it has declined. These features of FLC's co-investment strategy have produced what it believes is a diversified, fee-efficient, and historically strongly performing private equity exposure for its investors' portfolios.

None of the Core Independent Managers or Underlying Independent Managers are sponsors, promoters, advisers or affiliates of the Fund. Past performance of the Investment Funds and Underlying Investments managed by the Core Independent Managers and/or Underlying Independent Managers is not necessarily indicative of future results of those Investment Funds or Underlying Investments.

#### TYPES OF INVESTMENTS AND RELATED RISKS

#### General

The value of the Fund's total net assets may fluctuate in response to fluctuations in the value of the Investment Funds in which the Fund invests. Discussed below are the investments generally made by Investment Funds and the principal risks that the Advisor and the Fund believe are associated with those investments. These risks will, in turn, have an effect on the Fund. The Fund does not currently intend to make other types of direct investments, except that, in response to adverse market, economic or political conditions, the Fund may invest temporarily in high quality fixed income securities, money market instruments and affiliated or unaffiliated money market funds or may hold cash or cash equivalents for temporary defensive purposes. In addition, the Fund may also make these types of investments pending the investment of assets in Investment Funds or to maintain the liquidity necessary to effect repurchases of Shares. When the Fund takes a defensive position or otherwise makes these types of investments, it may not achieve its investment objective.

### Risks Related to Investing in the Fund

General Economic and Market Conditions. The value of the Fund's total net assets should be expected to fluctuate. To the extent that the Fund's portfolio is concentrated in securities of a single issuer or issuers in a single sector, the risk of any investment decision is higher. An Investment Fund's use of leverage is likely to cause the Fund's average net assets to appreciate or depreciate at a greater rate than if leverage was not used.

An investment in the Fund involves a high degree of risk, including the risk that the shareholder's entire investment may be lost. The Fund's performance depends upon the Advisor's selection of the Fund's investments, the allocation of offering proceeds thereto and the performance of the investments. The Investment Funds' investment activities involve the risks associated with private equity investments generally. Risks include adverse changes in national or international economic conditions, adverse local market conditions, the financial conditions of portfolio companies, changes in the availability or terms of financing, changes in interest rates, exchange rates, corporate tax rates and other operating expenses, environmental laws and regulations, and other governmental rules and fiscal policies, energy prices, changes in the relative popularity of certain industries or the availability of purchasers to acquire companies, and dependence on cash flow, as well as acts of God, uninsurable losses, war, terrorism, earthquakes, hurricanes or floods and other factors including environmental negligence which are beyond the control of the Fund and its investments.

Unexpected volatility or lack of liquidity, such as the general market conditions that had prevailed in 2008, could impair the Fund's profitability or result in its suffering losses.

Availability of Investment Opportunities. The business of identifying and structuring investments of the types contemplated by the Fund is competitive, and involves a high degree of uncertainty. In particular, the Fund may compete for investments with private equity and venture capital funds, secondary market funds, other equity and non-equity based investment funds, investment banks and other sources of financing, each of which may have greater financial, technical and marketing resources. The Fund is subject to regulatory restrictions under the 1940 Act as a RIC that may not apply to some competitors. Additionally, the availability of investment opportunities generally is subject to market conditions as well as, in some cases, the prevailing regulatory or political climate. No assurance can be given that the Fund will be able to identify and complete attractive investments in the future or that it will be able to fully invest its subscriptions.

Similarly, identification of attractive investment opportunities by Investment Funds is difficult and involves a high degree of uncertainty. Even if an attractive investment opportunity is identified by an Investment Manager, the Fund may not be permitted to take advantage of the opportunity to the fullest extent desired. Other investment vehicles sponsored, managed or advised by the Advisor and its affiliates may seek investment opportunities similar to those the Fund may be seeking. The Advisor will allocate fairly between the Fund and such other investment vehicles any investment opportunities that may be appropriate for the Fund and such other investment vehicles.

Dependence on the Advisor and Investment Managers. The Fund relies on the expertise of the Advisor to allocate assets of the Fund to the Core Independent Managers and to select and size Direct Access Co-Investments and Secondary Investments presented to the Fund. Shareholders will not receive or otherwise by privy to due diligence or risk information prepared by or for the Advisor in respect of such investments. The Advisor has the authority and responsibility to select opportunities it believes are appropriate for the Fund, and to make allocations among the Fund and other investment vehicles sponsored, managed, or advised by the Advisor and its affiliates. There can be no assurance that the Advisor will successfully select or implement strategies to achieve the Fund's investment objective.

The Fund intends to allocate substantially all of its assets to Investment Funds managed by the Core Independent Managers. The Fund is particularly reliant on the expertise of Investment Managers in executing Direct Access Co-Investments and Secondary Investments. There can be no guarantee that such arrangements will be available to the Investment Managers, or that such investments will otherwise generate attractive returns for the Fund and its shareholders. To the extent that one or more of the Investment Managers serve as lead investors, and assume control of the underlying operating company, the Fund will also be reliant on such Investment Manager's ability to manage the operations of the operating company. The Advisor may manage other accounts that invest in Investment Funds managed by Core Independent Managers, and these relationships may present conflicts of interest. See "Conflicts of Interest."

Leverage Utilized by the Fund. The Fund may borrow money through a credit facility or other arrangements up to the limits of the Asset Coverage Requirement. The Fund may borrow money to manage liquidity for repurchases and general working capital requirements.

The use of leverage is speculative and involves certain risks. The Fund may be required to maintain minimum average balances in connection with its borrowings or to pay a commitment or other fee to maintain a line of credit; either of these requirements would increase the cost of borrowing over the stated interest rate. In addition, a lender to the Fund may terminate or refuse to renew any credit facility into which the Fund has entered. If the Fund is unable to access additional credit, it may be forced to sell its interests in Investment Funds at inopportune times, which may further depress the returns of the Fund.

The 1940 Act's Asset Coverage Requirement requires a registered investment company to satisfy an asset coverage requirement of 300% of its indebtedness, including amounts borrowed, measured at the time the investment company incurs the indebtedness. This requirement means that the value of the investment company's total indebtedness may not exceed one third of the value of its total assets (including the indebtedness). The 1940 Act also requires that dividends may not be declared if this Asset Coverage Requirement is breached. The Fund's borrowings will at all times be subject to the Asset Coverage Requirement.

Private Equity Investments. Private equity is a common term for investments that are typically made in private or public companies through privately negotiated transactions, and generally involve equity-related finance intended to bring about some kind of change in an operating company (e.g., providing growth capital, recapitalizing a company or financing an acquisition). Private equity funds, often organized as limited partnerships, are the most common vehicles for making private equity investments. The Fund does not intend to invest in primary investment interests in new funds being raised by an Investment Manager, but rather, the Fund will make private equity investments through Direct Access Co-Investments and Secondary Investments. The investments held by private equity funds and Direct Access Co-Investments involve the same types of risks associated with an investment in any operating company. However, securities of private equity funds, as well as the underlying companies these funds invest in, tend to be more illiquid, and highly speculative. Private equity has generally been dependent on the availability of debt or equity financing to fund the acquisitions of their investments. Depending on market conditions the availability of such financing may be reduced dramatically, limiting the ability of private equity funds to obtain the required financing or reducing their expected rate of return. Additionally, the portfolio companies of private equity funds may have more complex capital structures than traditional publicly-traded companies, and may have multiple classes of equity securities with differing rights, including with respect to voting and distributions. Such private companies may also have preferred stock or senior debt outstanding, which heightens the risk investing in the equity of such companies. Failure by the Fund, the Advisor or the Investment Managers to properly evaluate the relative rights and value of a class of securities in which the Fund invests could cause the Fund to lose part of all

Regulation of Investment Funds. The regulatory environment for Investment Funds continues to evolve, and changes in the regulation of Investment Funds may adversely affect the value of the Fund's investments and the ability of the Fund to implement its investment strategy (including the use of leverage). The financial services industry generally and the activities of Investment Funds and their investment advisers, in particular, have been the subject of increasing legislative and regulatory scrutiny. Such scrutiny may increase the Fund's and/or the Advisor's legal, compliance, administrative and other related burdens and costs as well as regulatory oversight or involvement in the Fund and/or the Advisor's business. There can be no assurances that the Fund or the Advisor will not in the future be subject to regulatory review or discipline. The effects of any regulatory changes or developments on the Fund may affect the manner in which it is managed and may be substantial and adverse.

Growth Equity. An Investment Fund may invest, and the Fund may co-invest, in growth equity opportunities. Growth equity is usually classified by investments in private companies that have reached profitability but still need capital to achieve the desired level of commercialization before having access to the public markets for financing. As a result of the risks associated with advancing the company's growth plan, investors can expect a higher return than might be available in the public markets, but also need to recognize the business and financial risks that remain in advancing the company's commercial aspirations. For growth equity companies, the risks are generally greater than the risks of investing in public companies that may be at a later stage of development.

Geographic Concentration Risks. An Investment Fund may concentrate its investments in specific geographic regions. This focus may constrain the liquidity and the number of portfolio companies available for investment by an Investment Fund. In addition, the investments of such an Investment Fund will be disproportionately exposed to the risks associated with the region of concentration.

Sanctions. Certain portfolio companies may operate in, or have dealings with, countries subject to sanctions or embargos imposed by the U.S. government, foreign governments, or the United Nations or other international organizations. In particular, on February 24, 2022, Russian troops began a full-scale invasion of Ukraine and, as of the date hereof, the countries remain in active armed conflict. Around the same time, the United States, the United Kingdom, the European Union, and several other nations announced a broad array of new or expanded sanctions, export controls, and other measures against Russia, Russian-backed separatist regions in Ukraine, and certain banks, companies, government officials, and other individuals in Russia and Belarus, as well as a number of Russian Oligarchs. The U.S. or other countries could also institute broader sanctions on Russia and others supporting Russia's economy or military efforts. The ongoing conflict and the rapidly evolving measures in response could have a negative impact on the economy and business activity globally (including in the countries in which the Fund invests), and therefore could adversely affect the performance of the Fund's portfolio companies. The severity and duration of the conflict and its impact on global economic and market conditions are impossible to predict, and as a result, could present material uncertainty and risk with respect to the Fund and its portfolio companies and operations, and the ability of the Fund to achieve its investment objectives. Similar risks will exist to the extent that any portfolio companies, service providers, vendors or certain other parties have material operations or assets in Russia, Ukraine, Belarus, or the immediate surrounding areas. Sanctions could also result in Russia taking counter measures or retaliatory actions which could adversely impact portfolio companies, including, but not limited to, cyberattacks targeting private companies, individuals or other infrastructure upon which the Fund's portfolio compani

Sector Concentration. The Fund seeks to diversify its Underlying Investments across sectors, however, a particular Investment Fund may concentrate its investments in specific industry sectors. This focus may constrain the liquidity and the number of portfolio companies available for investment by an Investment Fund. In addition, the investments of such an Investment Fund will be disproportionately exposed to the risks associated with the industry sectors of concentration. The Fund generally expects to have exposure to the following sectors:

- Utilities and Energy Sectors. Energy companies may be significantly affected by outdated technology, short product cycles, falling prices and profits, market competition and risks associated with using hazardous materials. Energy companies may also be negatively affected by legislation that results in stricter government regulations and enforcement policies or specific expenditures. An Investment Fund may invest, and the Fund may co-invest, in portfolio companies in the utilities sector, thereby exposing the Investment Fund to risks associated with this sector. Rates charged by traditional regulated utility companies are generally subject to review and limitation by governmental regulatory commissions, and the timing of rate changes will adversely affect such companies' earnings and dividends when costs are rising.
- Materials Sector. Companies in the materials sector may be adversely affected by commodity price volatility, exchange rate fluctuations, social and political unrest, war, import or export controls, increased competition, depletion of resources, technical advances, labor relations, over-production, decreases in the demand for materials, litigation and government regulations, among other factors. Companies in the materials sector are also at risk of liability for environmental damage and product liability claims and may incur significant environmental remediation costs in complying with environmental laws. Production of materials may exceed demand as a result of market imbalances or economic downturns, leading to poor investment returns.
- Industrials Sector. The value of securities issued by companies in the industrials sector may be adversely affected by supply and demand changes related to their specific products or services and industrials sector products in general. The products of manufacturing companies may face obsolescence due to rapid technological developments and frequent new product introduction. Global events, trade disputes and changes in government regulations, economic conditions and exchange rates may adversely affect the performance of companies in the industrials sector. Companies in the industrials sector may be adversely affected by liability for environmental damage and product liability claims. The industrials sector may also be adversely affected by changes or trends in commodity prices, which may be influenced by unpredictable factors. Companies in the industrials sector, particularly aerospace and defense companies, may also be adversely affected by government spending policies because companies in this sector tend to rely to a significant extent on government demand for their products and services.
- Consumer Discretionary Sector. The success of consumer product manufacturers and retailers is tied closely to the performance of domestic
  and international economies, interest rates, exchange rates, supply chains, competition, consumer confidence, changes in demographics and
  consumer preferences. Companies in the consumer discretionary sector depend heavily on disposable household income and consumer
  spending, and may be strongly affected by social trends and marketing campaigns. These companies may be subject to severe competition,
  which may have an adverse impact on their profitability.
- Consumer Staples Sector. Companies in the consumer staples sector may be affected by the regulation of various product components and production methods, marketing campaigns and changes in the global economy, consumer spending and consumer demand. Tobacco and tobacco-related companies, in particular, may be adversely affected by new laws, regulations and litigation. Companies in the consumer staples sector may also be adversely affected by changes or trends in commodity prices, which may be influenced by unpredictable factors. These companies may be subject to severe competition, which may have an adverse impact on their profitability.
- Healthcare Sector. The profitability of companies in the healthcare sector may be adversely affected by the following factors, among others: extensive government regulations, restrictions on government reimbursement for medical expenses, rising costs of medical products and services, pricing pressure, an increased emphasis on outpatient services, changes in the demand for medical products and services, a limited number of products, industry innovation, changes in technologies and other market developments. Many healthcare companies are heavily dependent on patent protection. The expiration of a company's patents may adversely affect that company's profitability. Many healthcare companies are subject to extensive litigation based on product liability and similar claims. Healthcare companies are subject to competitive forces that may make it difficult to raise prices and, in fact, may result in price discounting. The U.S. Inflation Reduction Act of 2022 allows for the negotiation of prescription drug prices on behalf of Medicare recipients, which may result in reduced prescription prices. This could reduce some healthcare companies' overall profitability. Many new products in the healthcare sector may be subject to regulatory approvals. The process of obtaining such approvals may be long and costly, and such efforts ultimately may be unsuccessful. Companies in the healthcare sector may be thinly capitalized and may be susceptible to product obsolescence.

- Financial Sector. Financial services companies are subject to extensive governmental regulation that may limit the amounts and types of loans and other financial commitments they can make, and the interest rates and fees they can charge. Profitability of such companies is generally dependent on the availability and cost of capital, and can fluctuate as a result of increased competition or changing interest rates. In addition, events in the financial sector over the past several years have resulted in reduced liquidity in credit and a high degree of volatility in the financial markets. This situation has negatively affected many financial services companies, such as by causing such companies' values to decline.
- Information Technology Sector. Information technology companies face intense competition, both domestically and internationally, which may have an adverse effect on their profit margins. Like other technology companies, information technology companies may have limited product lines, markets, financial resources or personnel. The products of information technology companies may face obsolescence due to rapid technological developments, frequent new product introduction, unpredictable changes in growth rates and competition for the services of qualified personnel. Companies in the information technology sector are heavily dependent on patent and intellectual property rights. The loss or impairment of these rights may adversely affect the profitability of these companies. Companies in the information technology sector are facing increased government and regulatory scrutiny and may be subject to adverse government or regulatory action. Companies in the application software industry, in particular, may also be negatively affected by the decline or fluctuation of subscription renewal rates for their products and services, which may have an adverse effect on profit margins. Companies in the systems software industry may be adversely affected by, among other things, actual or perceived security vulnerabilities in their products and services, which may result in individual or class action lawsuits, state or federal enforcement actions and other remediation costs.
- Communication Services Sector. The communication services sector consists of both companies in the telecommunication services industry as well as those in the media and entertainment industry. Examples of companies in the telecommunication services industry group include providers of fiber-optic, fixed-line, cellular and wireless telecommunications networks. Companies in the media and entertainment industry group encompass a variety of services and products including television broadcasting, gaming products, social media, networking platforms, online classifieds, online review websites, and Internet search engines. Companies in the communication services sector may be affected by industry competition, substantial capital requirements, government regulation, and obsolescence of communications products and services due to technological advancement. Fluctuating domestic and international demand, shifting demographics and often unpredictable changes in consumer tastes can drastically affect a communication services company's profitability. In addition, while all companies may be susceptible to network security breaches, certain companies in the communication services sector may be particular targets of hacking and potential theft of proprietary or consumer information or disruptions in service, which could have a material adverse effect on their businesses.

Currency Risk. Investment Funds in which the Fund may invest may include direct and indirect investments in a number of different currencies. Any returns on, and the value of such investments may, therefore, be materially affected by exchange rate fluctuations, local exchange control, limited liquidity of the relevant foreign exchange markets, the convertibility of the currencies in question and/or other factors. A decline in the value of the currencies in which the Fund's or Investment Fund's investments are denominated against the U.S. dollar may result in a decrease in the Fund's net asset value. The Advisor will not elect to hedge the value of investments made by the Fund against currency fluctuations. Accordingly, the performance of the Fund could be adversely affected by such currency fluctuations.

Inflation Risk. The Fund's investments may be subject to inflation risk, which is the risk that the real value (i.e., nominal price of the asset adjusted for inflation) of assets or income from investments will be less in the future as inflation decreases the purchasing power and value of money (i.e., as inflation increases, the real value of the Fund's assets can decline). Inflation rates may change frequently and significantly as a result of various factors, including unexpected shifts in the domestic or global economy and changes in monetary or economic policies (or expectations that these policies may change), and the Fund's investments may not keep pace with inflation, which would generally adversely affect the real value of shareholders' investment in the Fund. This risk is greater for fixed-income instruments with longer maturities. In addition, this risk may be significantly elevated compared to normal conditions because of recent monetary policy measures and the current interest rate environment.

Force Majeure Risk. Investment Funds may be affected by force majeure events (i.e., events beyond the control of the party claiming that the event has occurred, including, without limitation, acts of God, fire, flood, earthquakes, outbreaks of an infectious disease, pandemic or any other serious public health concern, war, terrorism and labor strikes). Some force majeure events may adversely affect the ability of a party (including an Investment Fund or a counterparty to the Fund or an Investment Fund) to perform its obligations until it is able to remedy the force majeure event. In addition, the cost to an Investment Fund or the Fund of repairing or replacing damaged assets resulting from such force majeure event could be considerable. Certain force majeure events (such as war or an outbreak of an infectious disease) could have a broader negative impact on the world economy and international business activity generally, or in any of the countries in which the Fund may invest specifically. Additionally, a major governmental intervention into industry, including the nationalization of an industry or the assertion of control over one or more Investment Fund or Underlying Investment, could result in a loss to the Fund, including if its investment in such Investment Fund or Underlying Investment is canceled, unwound or acquired (which could be without what the Fund considers to be adequate compensation). Any of the foregoing may therefore adversely affect the performance of the Fund and its investments.

The outbreak of a novel coronavirus and related respiratory disease ("COVID-19") has led, and for an unknown period of time will continue to lead, to disruptions in local, regional, national, and global markets and economies affected thereby. The COVID-19 outbreak has resulted in numerous deaths and the imposition of both local and more widespread business restrictions, labor shortages, fluctuations in consumer demand for certain goods and services, commercial disruption on a global scale, and general concern and uncertainty, all of which have caused social unrest and significant volatility in financial markets. Similar consequences could arise with respect to other infectious diseases. The extent to which COVID-19 will continue to affect the Fund, the Fund's service providers and the Fund's investments will depend on future developments, which are highly uncertain and cannot be predicted.

#### Risks Related to the Structure of Investment Funds

Nature of Portfolio Companies. The Investment Funds will include direct and indirect investments in various private or public (as part of a "going private" transaction) companies, ventures and businesses. This may include portfolio companies in the early phases of development, which can be highly risky due to the lack of a significant operating history, fully developed product lines, experienced management, or a proven market for their products. The Fund's investments may also include portfolio companies that are in a state of distress or which have a poor record and which are undergoing restructuring or changes in management, and there can be no assurances that such restructuring or changes will be successful. The management of such portfolio companies may depend on one or two key individuals, and the loss of the services of any of such individuals may adversely affect the performance of such portfolio companies.

Nature of Investment Funds. The Fund is registered as an investment company under the 1940 Act. The 1940 Act is designed to afford various protections to investors in pooled investment vehicles. For example, the 1940 Act imposes limits on the amount of leverage that a registered investment company can assume, restricts layering of costs and fees, restricts transactions with affiliated persons and requires that the investment company's operations be supervised by a board of managers, a majority of whose members are independent of management. However, the Investment Funds in which the Fund invests are not subject to the provisions of the 1940 Act. Investment Managers may not be registered as investment advisers under the Advisers Act. As an investor in the Investment Funds managed by Investment Managers that are not registered as investment advisers, the Fund will not have the benefit of certain of the protections of the Advisers Act.

The Investment Funds are exempted from regulation under the 1940 Act because they permit investment only by investors who meet very high thresholds of investment experience and sophistication, as measured by net worth. The Fund's investment qualification thresholds are generally lower. As a result, the Fund provides an avenue for investing in Investment Funds that would not otherwise be available to certain investors. This means that investors who would not otherwise qualify to invest in largely unregulated vehicles will have the opportunity to make such an investment through the Fund.

Prospective investors should understand that the Fund is an appropriate investment only for investors who can tolerate a high degree of risk, including lesser regulatory protections in connection with the Fund's investments in Investment Funds than might normally be available through investments in registered investment company vehicles.

Direct Access Co-Investments. The Fund makes direct investments in the equity and/or debt securities of private companies, including through or alongside Investment Funds managed by Investment Managers. The Fund's ability to realize a profit on such investments will be particularly reliant on the expertise of the Investment Managers, including to the extent they serve as the lead investor in the transaction. There can be no assurance that any specific Direct Access Co-Investment offered to the Fund would be appropriate or attractive to the Fund in the Advisor's judgment. The market for co-investment opportunities is competitive and may be limited, and the co-investment opportunities to which the Fund wishes to allocate assets may not be available at any given time. Due diligence is conducted on co-investment opportunities; however, the Advisor may not have the ability to conduct the same level of due diligence applied to other investments. In addition, the Advisor may have little to no opportunities to negotiate the terms of such co-investments. The Fund generally relies on the Investment Managers offering such Direct Access Co-Investment opportunities to perform most of the due diligence on the relevant portfolio company and to negotiate terms of the co-investment.

Secondary Investments. The overall performance of the Fund's Secondary Investments will depend in large part on the acquisition price paid, which may be negotiated based on incomplete or imperfect information. Certain Secondary Investments may be purchased as a portfolio, and in such cases the Fund may not be able to exclude from such purchases those investments that the Advisor considers (for commercial, tax, legal or other reasons) less attractive. Where the Fund acquires an interest in an Investment Fund through a Secondary Investment, the Fund will generally not have the ability to modify or amend such Investment Fund's constituent documents (e.g., limited partnership agreements) or otherwise negotiate the economic terms of the interests being acquired. In addition, the costs and resources required to investigate the commercial, tax and legal issues relating to Secondary Investments may be greater than those relating to primary investments in new funds.

Where the Fund acquires an interest in an Investment Fund as a Secondary Investment, the Fund may acquire contingent liabilities of the seller of such interest. More specifically, where the seller has received distributions from the relevant private equity fund and, subsequently, that private equity fund recalls one or more of these distributions, the Fund (as the purchaser of the interest to which such distributions are attributable and not the seller) may be obligated to return monies equivalent to such distributions to such private equity fund. While the Fund may, in turn, make a claim against the seller for any such monies so paid to the private equity fund, there can be no assurances that the Fund would prevail on such claim.

Affiliated Transactions. The 1940 Act contains prohibitions and restrictions relating to transactions between investment companies and their affiliates (including the Advisor), principal underwriters and affiliates of those affiliates or underwriters. Under these restrictions, the Fund and any portfolio company that the Fund controls are generally prohibited from knowingly participating in a joint transaction, including co-investments in a portfolio company, with an affiliated person, including any directors or officers of the Fund, the Advisor or any entity controlled or advised by any of them. These restrictions also generally prohibit the Fund's affiliates, principal underwriters and affiliates of those affiliates or underwriters from knowingly purchasing from or selling to the Fund or any portfolio company controlled by the Fund certain securities or other property and from lending to and borrowing from the Fund or any portfolio company controlled by the Fund monies or other properties. The Fund and its affiliates may be precluded from co-investing in private placements of securities, including in any portfolio companies controlled by the Fund. The Fund, its affiliates and portfolio companies controlled by the Fund may from time to time engage in certain joint transactions, purchases, sales and loans in reliance upon and in compliance with the conditions of certain positions promulgated by the SEC and its staff. There can be no assurance that the Fund would be able to satisfy these conditions with respect to any particular transaction. As a result of these prohibitions, restrictions may be imposed on the size of positions or the type of investments that the Fund could make. The Fund has applied for exemptive relief from the SEC to allow it to co-invest in certain investment opportunities with certain of its affiliates. However, there can be no assurance that the Fund will obtain such relief. Prior to obtaining exemptive relief, the Fund intends to co-invest with its affiliates only in accordance with existi

Non-U.S. Risk. Certain of the Investment Funds may invest, and the Fund may co-invest, in foreign portfolio companies that do not maintain internal management accounts or adopt financial budgeting, internal audit or internal control procedures to standards normally expected of companies in the United States. Accordingly, information supplied to the Fund and the Investment Funds may be incomplete, inaccurate and/or significantly delayed. The Fund and the Investment Funds may therefore be unable to take or influence timely actions necessary to rectify management deficiencies in such portfolio companies, which may ultimately have an adverse impact on the net asset value of the Fund.

Valuation of the Fund's Investments. To the extent that the Fund does not receive timely valuation information from the Investment Managers of its investments, the Fund's ability to accurately calculate its net asset value may be impaired. The Investment Managers generally provide valuations on a quarterly basis, whereas the Fund determines the NAV of each share class daily. A large portion of the Fund's investments will not be publicly traded and will not have readily available market quotations. As such, the Fund's investments will be valued at fair value as determined in good faith pursuant to Rule 2a-5 under the 1940 Act. Fair valuations may prove to be inaccurate. Neither the Advisor nor the Board will be able to confirm independently the accuracy of valuation information provided by the Investment Managers (and audits of the Investment Managers and the various entities they sponsor and/or control, if conducted, generally occur only once a year). Valuation information could also be inaccurate due to fraudulent activity, mis-valuation or inadvertent error. The Fund may not uncover errors in valuation for a significant period of time, if ever.

A large percentage of the securities in which the Investment Funds invest will not have a readily ascertainable market price and will be fair valued by the Investment Fund. In this regard, an Investment Fund may face a conflict of interest in valuing the securities, as their value may affect the Investment Fund's compensation or its ability to raise additional funds. No assurances can be given regarding the valuation methodology or the sufficiency of systems utilized by any Investment Fund, the accuracy of the valuations provided by the Investment Funds, that the Investment Funds will comply with their own internal policies or procedures for keeping records or making valuations, or that the Investment Funds' policies and procedures and systems will not change without notice to the Fund. To the extent that the Fund does not receive timely information from the Investment Funds regarding their valuations, the Fund's ability to accurately calculation its net asset value may impaired. As a result, an Investment Fund's valuation of the securities may fail to match the amount ultimately realized with respect to the disposition of such securities.

Valuations Subject to Adjustment. The Advisor determines the Fund's daily NAV based upon the quarterly valuations reported by the Investment Funds, which may not reflect market or other events occurring subsequent to the quarter-end. The Advisor will fair value the holdings in Investment Funds to reflect such events, consistent with its valuation policies; however, there is no guarantee the Advisor will correctly fair value such investments. Additionally, the valuations reported by Investment Funds may be subject to later adjustment or revision. For example, fiscal year-end net asset value calculations of the Investment Funds may be revised as a result of audits by their independent auditors. Other adjustments may occur from time to time. Because such adjustments or revisions, whether increasing or decreasing the net asset value of the Fund, and therefore the Fund, at the time they occur, relate to information available only at the time of the adjustment or revision, the adjustment or revision may not affect the amount of the repurchase proceeds of the Fund received by shareholders who had their Shares repurchased prior to such adjustments and received their repurchase proceeds. As a result, to the extent that such subsequently adjusted valuations from the Investment Funds or revisions to the net asset value of an Investment Fund or direct private equity investment adversely affect the Fund's net asset value, the remaining outstanding Shares may be adversely affected by prior repurchases to the benefit of shareholders who had their Shares repurchased at a net asset value higher than the adjusted amount. Conversely, any increases in the net asset value resulting from such subsequently adjusted valuations may be entirely for the benefit of the outstanding Shares and to the detriment of shareholders who previously had their Shares repurchased at a net asset value lower than the adjusted amount. The same principles apply to the purchase of Shares. New shareholders may be affected in a similar way.

Illiquidity of Investment Fund Interests. There is no regular market for interest in Investment Funds, which typically must be sold in privately negotiated transactions. Any such sales would likely require the consent of the applicable Investment Fund and could occur at a discount to the stated net asset value. If the Advisor determines to cause the Fund to sell its interests in an Investment Fund, the Fund may be unable to sell such interests quickly, if at all, and could therefore be obligated to continue to hold such interests for an extended period of time.

Indemnification of Investment Funds, Investment Managers and Others. The Fund may agree to indemnify certain of the Investment Funds and their respective managers, officers, directors, and affiliates from any liability, damage, cost, or expense arising out of, among other things, acts or omissions undertaken in connection with the management of Investment Funds. If the Fund were required to make payments (or return distributions) in respect of any such indemnity, the Fund could be materially adversely affected. Indemnification of sellers of secondaries may be required as a condition to purchasing such securities.

Termination of the Fund's Interest in an Investment Fund. An Investment Fund may, among other things, terminate the Fund's interest in that Investment Fund (causing a forfeiture of all or a portion of such interest) if the Fund fails to satisfy any capital call by that Investment Fund or if the continued participation of the Fund in the Investment Fund would have a material adverse effect on the Investment Fund or its assets.

Investments in Non-Voting Stock; Inability to Vote. The Fund intends to hold its interests in the Investment Funds in nonvoting form or limit its voting rights to a certain percentage. Where only voting securities are available for purchase, the Fund will generally seek to create by contract the same result as owning a non-voting security by agreeing to relinquish or limit the right to vote in respect of its investment. The Fund will not receive any consideration in return for entering into a voting waiver arrangement. To the extent that the Fund contractually foregoes the right to vote Investment Fund securities, the Fund will not be able to vote or may be able to vote only to a limited extent on matters that may be adverse to the Fund's interests. As a result, the Fund's influence on an Investment Fund could be diminished, which may consequently adversely affect the Fund and its shareholders.

Limited Operating History of Fund Investments. Many of the Investment Funds may have limited operating histories and the information the Fund will obtain about such investments may be limited. As such, the ability of the Advisor to evaluate past performance or to validate the investment mandates of such Investment Funds will be limited.

Smaller Capitalization Issuers. Investment Funds may invest in smaller capitalization companies, including micro-cap companies. Investments in smaller capitalization companies often involve significantly greater risks than the securities of larger, better- known companies because they may lack the management expertise, financial resources, product diversification and competitive strengths of larger companies. The prices of the securities of smaller companies may be subject to more abrupt or erratic market movements than those of larger, more established companies, as these securities typically are less liquid, traded in lower volume and the issuers typically are more subject to changes in earnings and prospects. In addition, when selling large positions in small capitalization securities, the seller may have to sell holdings at discounts from quoted prices or may have to make a series of small sales over a period of time.

#### OTHER RISKS

Investing in the Fund involves risks other than those associated with investments made by Investment Funds, including those described below:

Other Registered Investment Companies. The Fund may invest in the securities of other registered investment companies to the extent that such investments are consistent with the Fund's investment objective and permissible under the 1940 Act. Under one provision of the 1940 Act, the Fund may not acquire the securities of other registered investment companies if, as a result, (i) more than 10% of the Fund's total assets would be invested in securities of other registered investment companies, (ii) such purchase would result in more than 3% of the total outstanding voting securities of any one registered investment company being held by the Fund or (iii) more than 5% of the Fund's total assets would be invested in any one registered investment company. The Fund, as a holder of the securities of other investment companies, will bear its *pro rata* portion of the other investment companies' expenses, including advisory fees. These expenses will be in addition to the direct expenses incurred by the Fund.

Reverse Repurchase Agreements. Reverse repurchase agreements involve a sale of a security by an Investment Fund to a bank or securities dealer and the Investment Fund's simultaneous agreement to repurchase the security for a fixed price (reflecting a market rate of interest) on a specific date. These transactions involve a risk that the other party to a reverse repurchase agreement will be unable or unwilling to complete the transaction as scheduled, which may result in losses to the Investment Fund. Reverse repurchase transactions are a form of leverage that may also increase the volatility of an Investment Fund's investment portfolio.

Dilution. The Fund may accept additional subscriptions for Shares as determined by the Board, in its sole discretion. Additional purchases will dilute the indirect interests of existing shareholders in the Fund's investments prior to such purchases, which could have an adverse impact on the existing shareholders' interests in the Fund if subsequent investments underperform the prior investments.

Substantial Fees and Expenses. A shareholder in the Fund that meets the eligibility conditions imposed by one or more Investment Funds, including minimum initial investment requirements that may be substantially higher than those imposed by the Fund, could potentially invest directly in Investment Funds. By investing in the Investment Funds through the Fund, a shareholder in the Fund will bear a portion of the Management Fee and other expenses of the Fund. A shareholder in the Fund will also indirectly bear a portion of the asset-based fees, carried interests or incentive allocations (which are a share of an Investment Fund's returns which are paid to an Investment Manager and fees and expenses borne by the Fund as an investor in the Investment Funds). Each Investment Manager receives any incentive-based allocations to which it is entitled irrespective of the performance of the other Investment Funds and the Fund generally. As a result, an Investment Fund with positive performance may receive compensation from the Fund, even if the Fund's overall returns are negative.

Incentive Allocation Arrangements. The aggregate fees associated with the Fund's investment in an Investment Fund (including Core Independent Manager fees and Underlying Independent Manager fees related to Underlying Investments) will generally equal 1.00% to 2.00% annually of committed or net invested capital, and approximately 20% of net profits as a carried interest allocation. These performance incentives may create an incentive for the Investment Managers to make investments that are riskier or more speculative than those that might have been made in the absence of the performance fee, carried interest, or incentive allocation.

Control Positions. Investment Funds may take control positions in companies. The exercise of control over a company imposes additional risks of liability for environmental damage, product defects, failure to supervise and other types of liability related to business operations. In addition, the act of taking a control position, or seeking to take such a position, may itself subject an Investment Fund to litigation by parties interested in blocking it from taking that position. If those liabilities were to arise, or such litigation were to be resolved adversely to the Investment Funds, the investing Investment Funds likely would suffer losses on their investments.

*Inadequate Return.* No assurance can be given that the returns on the Fund's investments will be commensurate with the risk of investment in the Fund. Shareholders should not commit money to the Fund unless they have the resources to sustain the loss of their entire investment in the Fund.

*Inside Information.* From time to time, the Fund or its affiliates may come into possession of material, non-public information concerning an entity in which the Fund has invested, or proposes to invest. Possession of that information may limit the ability of the Fund to buy or sell securities of the entity.

Recourse to the Fund's Assets. The Fund's assets, including any investments made by the Fund and any interest in the Investment Funds held by the Fund, are available to satisfy all liabilities and other obligations of the Fund. If the Fund becomes subject to a liability, parties seeking to have the liability satisfied may have recourse to the Fund's assets generally and not be limited to any particular asset, such as the asset representing the investment giving rise to the liability.

Non-Fundamental Investment Policies. The Board of Trustees may change certain of the Fund's investment objectives and policies, restrictions, strategies and techniques without shareholder approval. Any change to the Fund's current non-fundamental operating policies, investment criteria and strategies may negatively impact the Fund's business, net asset value, and/or the Fund's operating results. This may impact the Fund's ability to make distributions to shareholders, resulting in the loss of all or part of a shareholder's investment in the Fund.

Non-Diversification Risk. We intend to be classified as "non-diversified" under the 1940 Act. As a result, we will be able to invest a greater portion of our assets in obligations of a single issuer than a "diversified" fund. We may therefore be more susceptible than a diversified fund to being adversely affected by any single corporate, economic, political or regulatory occurrence. We intend to maintain our status as a RIC, and thus we intend to satisfy the diversification requirements of Subchapter M of the Code, including its less stringent diversification requirements that apply to the percentage of our total assets that are represented by cash and cash items (including receivables), U.S. government securities, the securities of other regulated investment companies and certain other securities.

No History of Operations. The Fund is a closed-end investment company with no history of operations. It is designed for long-term investors and not as a trading vehicle. If the Fund commences operations under inopportune market or economic conditions, it may not be able to achieve its investment objectives. In addition, because the Fund has no minimum asset threshold that must be satisfied prior to launch, the Fund will experience high expenses as a percentage of net assets, subject to the Fund's Expense Limitation and Reimbursement Agreement (see "Fund Expenses"), to the extent it raises a minimum amount of capital.

New Advisor Risk. The Advisor is newly registered and has not previously managed an interval fund. Accordingly, investors in the Fund bear the risk that the Advisor's inexperience may limit its effectiveness.

Possible Exclusion of a Shareholder Based on Certain Detrimental Effects. The Fund may repurchase and/or redeem Shares in accordance with the terms of its Agreement and Declaration of Trust (the "Declaration of Trust") and the 1940 Act, including Rule 23c-2, held by a shareholder or other person acquiring Shares from or through a shareholder, if:

- the Shares have been transferred in violation of the Fund's Declaration of Trust, or have vested in any person other than by operation of law as the result of the death, dissolution, bankruptcy, insolvency or adjudicated incompetence of the shareholder;
- ownership of the Shares by the shareholder or other person likely will cause the Fund to be in violation of, require registration of any Shares under, or subject the Fund to additional registration or regulation under, the securities, commodities or other laws of the United States or any other relevant jurisdiction;
- continued ownership of the Shares by the shareholder or other person may be harmful or injurious to the business or reputation of the Fund, the Board of Trustees, the Advisor or any of their affiliates, or may subject the Fund or any shareholder to an undue risk of adverse tax or other fiscal or regulatory consequences;
- any of the representations and warranties made by the shareholder or other person in connection with the acquisition of the Shares was not true when made or has ceased to be true:
- the shareholder is subject to special regulatory or compliance requirements, such as those imposed by ERISA, the U.S. Bank Holding Company Act of 1956, as amended, or certain Federal Communications Commission regulations (collectively, "Special Laws or Regulations"), and the Fund determines that the shareholder is likely to be subject to additional regulatory or compliance requirements under these Special Laws or Regulations by virtue of continuing to hold the Shares;
- the shareholder owns Shares having an aggregate net asset value less than an amount determined from time to time by the Board, which amount is currently \$1,000; or
- the Board of Trustees determine that the repurchase of the Shares would be in the best interest of the Fund.

The Fund would only exercise these redemption rights in a manner that does not unfairly discriminate against shareholders and complies with Rule 23c-2. The effect of these provisions may be to deprive an investor in the Fund of an opportunity for a return even though other investors in the Fund might enjoy such a return.

Limitations on Transfer; Shares Not Listed; No Market for Class A Shares, Class C Shares or Class I Shares. The transferability of Shares is subject to certain restrictions contained in the Fund's Declaration of Trust and is affected by restrictions imposed under applicable securities laws. Shares are not traded on any national securities exchange or other market. No market currently exists for Class A Shares, Class C Shares or Class I Shares, and the Fund contemplates that no such market will develop. The Shares are, therefore, not readily marketable. Although the Advisor and the Fund expect to recommend to the Board that the Fund offer to repurchase Shares quarterly, no assurances can be given that the Fund will do so. Consequently, Class A Shares, Class C Shares and Class I Shares should only be acquired by investors able to commit their funds for an indefinite period of time.

Closed-end Fund; Liquidity Risks. The Fund is a non-diversified closed-end management investment company designed primarily for long-term investors and is not intended to be a trading vehicle. An investor should not invest in the Fund if the investor needs a liquid investment. Closed-end funds differ from open-end management investment companies (commonly known as mutual funds) in that investors in a closed-end fund do not have the right to redeem their shares on a daily basis at a price based on net asset value. The Fund offers a limited degree of liquidity through quarterly repurchase offers, and Shares are therefore considerably less liquid than shares of funds that trade on a national securities exchange or shares of open-end management investment companies. As a result, the Shares should be viewed as a long-term investment for investors who are able to bear the risks associated with restricted liquidity.

Repurchase Risks. As a closed-end "interval fund," the Fund makes quarterly repurchase offers for no less than 5% of the Fund's outstanding Shares at NAV. Even though the Fund makes quarterly repurchase offers (typically in or around the last month of the calendar quarter), investors should consider the Fund's Shares to be illiquid. There is no guarantee that you will be able to sell the amount of Shares that you wish to tender in connection with a given repurchase offer. Shareholders may tender more Shares than the Fund has offered to repurchase. If so, the Fund will repurchase the Shares tendered on a pro rata basis, and shareholders will have to wait until the next repurchase offer to make another repurchase request. As a result, it is possible that not all Shares that are tendered in a repurchase offer will be repurchased. There is also a risk that some shareholders, in anticipation of proration, may tender more Shares than they wish to have repurchased in a given quarter, thereby increasing the likelihood that a proration will occur. Finally, the Board (including a majority of Independent Trustees (as defined below)) may suspend quarterly repurchases in accordance with Rule 23c-3. Due to the foregoing, an investment in the Fund may not be appropriate for IRAs or other qualified retirement plans that require minimum distributions. Each of these factors may further limit the liquidity of the Fund's Shares. See "Repurchases and Transfers of Shares."

Potential Adverse Consequences of Repurchase Offers. The Fund believes that repurchase offers are generally beneficial to the Fund's shareholders, and repurchases generally will be funded from available cash or sales of portfolio securities. The use of offering proceeds to fund Share repurchases may constitute a return of capital and will lower a shareholder's tax basis in his or her shares. Repurchase offers and the need to fund repurchase obligations may affect the ability of the Fund to be fully invested or force the Fund to maintain a higher percentage of its assets in liquid investments (including by borrowing to obtain such investments), which may harm the Fund's investment performance. Moreover, a reduction in the size of the Fund through repurchases may result in untimely sales of portfolio securities (with associated imputed transaction costs, which may be significant), may increase the Fund's portfolio turnover, and may limit the ability of the Fund to participate in new investment opportunities or to achieve its investment objective. Also, the sale of securities to fund repurchases could reduce the market price of those securities, which in turn would reduce the Fund's NAV per share. If the Fund uses leverage, repurchases of Shares may compound the adverse effects of leverage in a declining market; and if the Fund borrows money to finance repurchases, interest on that borrowing will negatively affect shareholders who do not tender their Shares by increasing Fund expenses and reducing any net investment income.

A large shareholder, or multiple shareholders who in aggregate hold a large portion of the Fund's shares, may request to have all of their shares repurchased, in which case, the Fund's quarterly repurchase offers may be oversubscribed for an extended period of time until those shares are repurchased. Substantial requests for the Fund to repurchase Shares could require the Fund to liquidate certain of its investments more rapidly than otherwise desirable in order to raise cash to fund the repurchases and achieve a market position appropriately reflecting a smaller asset base. This could have a material adverse effect on the value of the Shares.

To the extent the Fund obtains repurchase proceeds by disposing of its interest in certain Investment Funds, the Fund will thereafter hold a larger proportion of its assets in the remaining Investment Funds. This could adversely affect the ability of the Fund to fund subsequent repurchase requests of shareholders or to conduct future repurchases at all. In addition, after giving effect to such dispositions, the remaining Investment Funds may not reflect the Advisor's ideal judgments as to the desired portfolio composition of the Fund's Investment Funds, in that the Fund's performance may be tied to the performance of fewer Investment Funds and/or may not reflect the Advisor's judgment as to the Fund's optimal exposure to particular asset classes or investment mandates. In addition, substantial repurchases of Shares could result in a sizeable decrease in the Fund's net assets, resulting in an increase in the Fund's total annual operating expense ratio.

Timing of Repurchase Offers. The timing of repurchase offers may be disadvantageous for shareholders. When we make repurchase offers, we may offer to repurchase shares at a price that is lower than the price that investors paid for shares in our offering. As a result, to the extent investors have the ability to participate in a repurchase offer, the price at which an investor may sell shares, which will be equal to our NAV per share as of the date of repurchase, may be lower than what an investor paid in connection with the purchase of shares in our offering.

In addition, in the event an investor chooses to participate in a repurchase offer, the investor will be required to provide us with notice of intent to participate prior to knowing what the NAV per share will be on the repurchase date. Although an investor will have the ability to withdraw a repurchase request prior to the repurchase date, to the extent an investor seeks to sell shares to us pursuant to a repurchase offer, the investor will be required to do so without knowledge of what the repurchase price of our shares will be on the repurchase date.

Distributions. Distributions will be paid at least annually on the Fund's Shares in amounts representing substantially all of the net investment income and net capital gains, if any, earned each year. The Fund may not achieve investment results or maintain a tax status that will allow or require any specified level of cash distributions, and therefore may not be a suitable investment for investors who require regular dividend income. The Fund intends to invest primarily in equity securities, and as a result, the Fund's distributions may be less consistent than other investment companies that primarily make debt investments. Additionally, a shareholder's distribution will be automatically reinvested in additional Shares, unless such shareholder specifically elects to receive all income dividends and/or capital gains distributions in cash. To the extent that any portion of the Fund's distributions is considered a return of capital, (i) such distributions should not be considered the dividend yield or total return of an investment in the Shares, (ii) shareholders who receive the payment of a distribution consisting of a return of capital should not assume that the source of a distribution from the Fund is a net profit, and (iii) the amount treated as a tax-free return of capital will reduce a shareholder's adjusted tax basis in its Shares, thereby increasing the shareholder's potential taxable gain or reducing the potential taxable loss on the sale of the Shares.

Special Tax Risks. Special tax risks are associated with an investment in the Fund. The Fund intends to satisfy the requirements each taxable year necessary to qualify as a "regulated investment company" or "RIC" under Subchapter M of the Code. As such, the Fund must satisfy, among other requirements, certain ongoing asset diversification, source-of-income and annual distribution requirements. Each of these ongoing requirements for qualification for the favorable tax treatment available to RICs requires that the Fund obtain information from the Investment Funds in which the Fund is invested.

If before the end of any quarter of its taxable year, the Fund believes that it may fail any of the asset diversification requirements, the Fund may seek to take certain actions to avert such a failure. However, certain actions typically taken by RICs to avert such a failure (e.g., the disposition of assets causing the diversification discrepancy) may be difficult for the Fund to pursue because the Fund may redeem its interest in an Investment Fund only at certain times specified by the governing documents of each respective Investment Fund. While the Code ordinarily affords the Fund a 30-day period after the end of the relevant quarter in which to cure a diversification failure by disposing of non-diversified assets, the constraints on the Fund's ability to effect a redemption from an Investment Fund referred to above may limit utilization of this cure period.

If the Fund fails to satisfy the asset diversification or other RIC requirements, it may lose its status as a RIC under the Code. In that case, all of its taxable income would be subject to U.S. federal income tax at regular corporate rates without any deduction for distributions to shareholders. In addition, all distributions (including distributions of net capital gain) to shareholders would be characterized as dividend income to the extent of the Fund's current and accumulated earnings and profits. Accordingly, disqualification as a RIC would have a material adverse effect on the value of the Fund's Shares and the amount of the Fund's distributions.

Additional Tax Considerations; Distributions to Shareholders and Potential Fund-Level Tax Liabilities. The Fund expects to distribute substantially all of its net ordinary income and net capital gains to shareholders. These distributions are respectively characterized as ordinary dividend income or long-term capital gain when distributed as dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes to shareholders. The Fund will inform shareholders of the amount and character of its distributions to shareholders. See "Tax Aspects" below for more information. If the Fund distributes (or is deemed to have distributed) in respect of any calendar year less than an amount at least equal to the sum of 98% of its calendar year ordinary income (taking into account certain deferrals and elections), 98.2% of its capital gain net income (generally determined on the basis of a one-year period ended on October 31 of such calendar year, and adjusted for certain ordinary losses), plus any such amounts that were not distributed in previous calendar years, then the Fund will generally be subject to a nondeductible 4% excise tax with respect to the amounts by which the Fund fails to meet such thresholds. The Fund will not be subject to this excise tax on any amount which the Fund incurred an entity-level U.S. federal income tax.

In addition, the Fund may invest in Investment Funds located outside of the United States or in other non-U.S. portfolio companies or entities that may be considered passive foreign investment companies ("PFICs") or controlled foreign corporations ("CFCs") for U.S. federal income tax purposes. As a result, the Fund may, in a particular taxable year, be required to make ordinary income distributions in excess of the net economic income from such investments with respect to such taxable year. Furthermore, income or gain from such Investment Funds or other entities may be subject to non-U.S. withholding or other taxes. Any such withholding or other taxes would reduce the return on the Fund's investment in such Investment Funds and thus on the shareholders' investment in the Fund. See "Tax Aspects."

Change in Tax Laws. Each prospective investor should be aware that tax laws and regulations are changing on an ongoing basis, and such laws and/or regulations may be changed with retroactive effect. Moreover, the interpretation and/or application of tax laws and regulations by certain tax authorities may not be clear, consistent or transparent. Uncertainty in the tax law may require the Fund and/or an Investment Fund to accrue potential tax liabilities even in situations in which the Fund does not expect to be ultimately subject to such tax liabilities.

Significant tax reform legislation was enacted that, among other things, imposes a minimum tax on book income and profits of certain multinational corporations. There are a number of proposals in the U.S. Congress that would similarly modify the existing U.S. tax rules. The impact of this new legislation on shareholders, the Fund, the Investment Funds and the entities through which the Investment Funds invest is uncertain. Prospective investors are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the effects of the new legislation on an investment in the Fund.

Unitholders should also consider the possibility of changes to tax laws and regulations which may adversely affect the Fund and/or the Fund's non-U.S. investments, including as a result of the OECD's Action Plan on Base Erosion and Profit Shifting.

Regulatory Change. Legal and regulatory changes could occur during the term of the Fund, which may materially adversely affect the Fund. In addition, legislation or regulation may change the way in which the Fund is regulated. There can be no assurance that future legislation, regulation or deregulation will not have a material adverse effect on the Fund or will not impair the ability of the Fund to achieve its investment objective.

Cyber security risk. As the use of technology has become more prevalent in the course of business, the Fund, its service providers, Investment Managers, Investment Funds, and underlying portfolio companies, like all companies, have become more susceptible to operational, information security and related risks through breaches in cyber security. In general, cyber security failures or breaches of the Fund or its service providers or the issuers of securities in which the Fund invests may result from deliberate attacks or unintentional events and may arise from external or internal sources. Cyber security breaches may involve unauthorized access to the Fund's digital information systems (e.g., through "hacking" or malicious software coding), but may also result from outside attacks such as denial-of-service attacks (i.e., efforts to make network services unavailable to intended users). Cyber security failures or breaches affecting the Advisor, the Investment Managers, any subadvisor and other service providers (including, but not limited to, Fund accountants, custodians, transfer agents and Financial Intermediaries) have the ability to cause disruptions and impact business operations, potentially resulting in financial losses, interference with the Fund's ability to calculate its NAV, impediments to trading, the inability of Fund shareholders to transact business, destruction to equipment and systems, violations of applicable privacy and other laws, regulatory fines, penalties, reputational damage, reimbursement or other compensation costs, and/or additional compliance costs. In addition, substantial costs may be incurred in order to prevent any cyber security breaches in the future.

While the Fund has established business continuity plans in the event of, and risk management systems to prevent, such cybersecurity breaches, there are inherent limitations in such plans and systems including the possibility that certain risks have not been identified. Furthermore, the Fund does not directly control the cyber security plans and systems put in place by its service providers or any other third parties whose operations may affect the Fund or its shareholders. The Fund and its shareholders could be negatively impacted as a result.

#### LIMITS OF RISK DISCLOSURES

The above discussions of the various risks associated with the Fund and the Shares are not, and are not intended to be, a complete enumeration or explanation of the risks involved in an investment in the Fund, however, all principal risks associated with investing in the Fund are disclosed. Prospective investors should read this entire Prospectus and consult with their own advisors before deciding whether to invest in the Fund. In addition, as the Fund's investment program changes or develops over time, an investment in the Fund may be subject to risk factors not described in this Prospectus. The Fund will update this Prospectus to account for any material changes in the risks involved with an investment in the Fund.

#### MANAGEMENT OF THE FUND

#### General

The Board provides broad oversight over the operations and affairs of the Fund. A majority of the Board is comprised of persons who are Independent Trustees. Axxes Advisors LLC serves as the Fund's Advisor. The Advisor's principal office is located at 3011 Ponce de Leon Blvd, Suite 1420, Coral Gables, Florida 33134. The Advisor is a wholly-owned subsidiary of Axxes Capital.

The Advisor serves as investment adviser to the Fund pursuant to the Investment Advisory Agreement. Pursuant to the Investment Advisory Agreement, the Advisor provides the Fund with ongoing investment guidance, policy direction and monitoring of the Fund, subject to the general supervision of the Board, and in accordance with the investment objective, policies, and restrictions of the Fund; buys, retains and sells the Fund's portfolio investments; selects brokers or dealers to execute transactions; provides investment research; maintains or causes to be maintained all required books, records, and reports and other information required for the proper operation of the Fund; and furnishes all other services required in connection with management of the Fund.

The Investment Advisory Agreement has an initial term of two years. The Investment Advisory Agreement will continue in effect from year to year thereafter so long as such continuance is approved annually by the Board or by vote of a majority of the outstanding voting securities of the Fund; provided that in either event the continuance is also approved by a majority of the Independent Trustees. The Investment Advisory Agreement is terminable without penalty, on 60 days' prior written notice: by the Board; by vote of a majority of the outstanding voting securities of the Fund; or by the Advisor. The Investment Advisory Agreement also provides that it will terminate automatically in the event of its "assignment," as defined by the 1940 Act and the rules thereunder.

In consideration of the advisory and other services provided by the Advisor to the Fund, the Fund pays the Advisor a management fee (the "Management Fee"), at an annual rate of 1.25% payable monthly in arrears and accrued daily based upon the Fund's average daily net assets (including any assets in respect of Shares that will be repurchased by the Fund as of the end of the month). The Management Fee is due and payable in arrears within five business days after the end of the month. Base management fees for any partial month are prorated based on the number of days in the month.

The Investment Advisory Agreement provides that in the absence of willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence in the performance of its duties or reckless disregard of its obligations and duties under the Investment Advisory Agreement, the Advisor is not liable for any loss the Fund sustains for any investment, adoption of any investment policy, or the purchase, sale or retention of any security.

A discussion regarding the Board's basis for approving the Investment Advisory Agreement will be included in the Fund's semi-annual report to shareholders for the period ending September 30, 2024.

## **Management Team**

Our Advisor is led by Joseph DaGrosa, Jr. and Ray Joseph, who have overall responsibility for managing the Fund's investment program. The personnel of the Advisor responsible for management of the Fund are experienced and educated investment professionals with a long performance record in alternative investments. They have identified, evaluated, structured, managed and monitored a wide range of alternative investments globally and maintain a strong network within the alternative investment community as a result of their prior and ongoing experience. The Advisor and its personnel maintain relationships with a large number of managers. The Advisor believes that, as a result of these contacts, the Fund should have access to a large number of investments from which to select.

The portfolio managers who are jointly and primarily responsible for the day-to-day management of the Fund are Joseph DaGrosa, Jr. and Ray Joseph:

## Joseph DaGrosa, Jr.

Joseph DaGrosa, Jr. has served as portfolio manager of the Fund since its inception. Mr. DaGrosa is the Chief Executive Officer of the Fund and the Advisor. He is also the Founder, Chairman and CEO of Axxes Capital. Mr. DaGrosa has over 30 years of experience in successfully investing in multiple industries, including sports and entertainment, retail, food and beverage, insurance, real estate, healthcare, and aviation. Mr. DaGrosa also serves as Chairman of DaGrosa Capital Partners LLC ("DCP"), a Miami-based private equity firm founded in 2010 which is focused on controlling and influential minority private equity investments in addition to single-family rental real estate investments.

In 2019, Mr. DaGrosa co-founded and served as Co-Chairman of Quinn Residences, a \$900 million real estate investment trust focused on the acquisition and development of single-family home rentals in prime rental-growth markets throughout the United States. Quinn Residences is now one of the fastest growing companies in the single-family home rental market. Mr. DaGrosa also served as Chairman of GACP Sports LLC, which acquired F.C. Girondins de Bordeaux, a first division French soccer team as well as Soccerex LLC, the world's largest B2B convention business for the global football industry.

Previously, Mr. DaGrosa was Co-Founder and Co-Senior Partner at 1848 Capital Partners LLC ("1848"), where he was jointly responsible for all aspects of the firm's private equity investments. In 2003, Mr. DaGrosa and his partners formed Heartland Food Corp. ("Heartland"), an acquisition vehicle that acquired 248 Burger King franchises out of bankruptcy, and successfully co-led the turnaround and sale of Heartland to GSO Capital (now part of Blackstone). In 2008, Mr. DaGrosa co-led the acquisition of Jet Support Services Inc. ("JSSI"), the world's largest independent provider of warranty and insurance programs for the maintenance of private jets. Mr. DaGrosa served as Vice-Chairman and Co-Chief Investment Officer of JSSI until the sale of the company in 2020 to GTCR.

Prior to 1848, Mr. DaGrosa was a Partner at MapleWood Partners LP, a Miami-based private equity firm, where he served as Co-Head of Transactions and Chief Administrative Partner. Mr. DaGrosa began his career in 1986 at Paine Webber, Inc. in the firm's Management Audit and Controls Program and from 1988 to 1996 worked as a financial advisor in the firm's Special Accounts Group.

Mr. DaGrosa currently serves on the board of directors of Soccerex LLC, and previously served on the board of directors of each of Global Crossing Airlines Group Inc., Eastern Airlines Group Inc., and SMobile Systems, Inc. He also serves on the board of Camillus House, a non-profit organization focused on meeting the needs of Miami's homeless citizens.

Mr. DaGrosa holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Finance, Accounting and Statistics from Syracuse University.

## Ray Joseph

Ray Joseph has served as portfolio manager of the Fund since its inception. Mr. Joseph is the Chief Investment Officer of the Advisor and a Trustee of the Fund. Before joining the Fund, Mr. Joseph was Chief Investment Officer for the Los Angeles Fire and Police Pension Funds, ("LAFPP") responsible for the investment strategy, risk management, portfolio management and construction, and trading for \$28.2 Billion for all public and private market portfolios. Before his appointment at LAFPP, Mr. Joseph was a vice president with Wilshire Associates and a director at Barclays in New York.

Mr. Joseph received a Presidential Appointment as the Chief Investment Officer for the Office of the Special Trustee, managing assets with the U.S. Interior and Treasury Departments responsible for the investment strategy, risk management, portfolio management and construction, and trading for \$1 billion for US Treasury, \$4 billion of public market securities and its 56 Million acres of private real estate assets. Mr. Joseph also served as the Deputy Chief Investment Officer and the Acting Chief Investment Officer for the State of New Jersey's Division of Investment, responsible for the investment strategy, risk management, portfolio management and construction and trading for its \$15.8 Billion cash management fund, \$70 Billion in Public and Private Portfolios, \$2 Billion in the 403 B program and \$900 million 529 Program.

Before his role with the State of New Jersey's Treasury Department, Mr. Joseph was responsible for the investment strategy, risk management, portfolio management and construction, and trading for Idearc Media's (Verizon's spinoff of its Information Services Division) \$1.4 Billion in Pension and Defined Contribution investment programs. He began his career in acquisition and development roles for Pacific Bell (AT&T), GTE Internetworking (Level 3), Nextel (T-Mobile), and Switch and Data (Equinix).

Mr. Joseph is a member of the Triphammer Ventures Funds 1, 3, and 5 investment committee, a Special Advisor to PEO Partners, an equity hedge fund, and a Senior Advisor to Good Scout Capital, a private equity fund.

Mr. Joseph completed a B.S. in Finance/MIS at the State University of New York at Buffalo and an M.B.A. at the Johnson School at Cornell University.

**Additional Information.** The statement of additional information provides additional information about each portfolio manager's compensation, other accounts managed, and ownership of securities.

The following individuals are also part of the Advisor's management team.

#### Karrie Jerry

Karrie J. Jerry is the Chief Compliance Officer ("CCO") of the Fund and the Advisor. Ms. Jerry has almost 20 years of compliance experience working for large private equity firms and their associated credit vehicles.

Previously, Ms. Jerry served as the Credit Chief Compliance Officer at New Mountain Capital, LLC overseeing multiple credit vehicles including business development companies ("BDCs"), small business investment companies ("SBIC"), joint ventures, collateralized loan obligations, private credit vehicles, net lease funds and a real estate investment trust ("REIT"). Ms. Jerry also served as the CCO and Corporate Secretary for New Mountain Finance Corporation, a publicly listed BDC.

From 2005 to 2011, Ms. Jerry served as a Compliance Analyst and Assistant Corporate Secretary at Apollo Investment Corporation ("AINV"), a publicly traded BDC providing customized financing solutions to private middle market companies. In addition to her role with the AINV, Ms. Jerry was responsible for compliance oversight for Apollo's publicly listed real estate investment trust.

Ms. Jerry received a Bachelor of Science in Paralegal Studies from Boston University.

## Gary Bachman

Gary J. Bachman is the Chief Financial Officer of the Fund and the Advisor. Mr. Bachman has over 30 years of corporate finance experience covering public accounting, financial institutions and public company investment managers.

Previously, Mr. Bachman was a Managing Director at GQG Partners overseeing all strategic initiatives. From 2016 to 2020, Mr. Bachman was the Chief Operating Officer of Pzena Investment Management and previously served as Pzena's Chief Financial Officer from 2012 through 2016. Prior to joining Pzena, Mr. Bachman served in senior finance and accounting roles at JP Morgan Chase, Lehman Brothers, and Goldman Sachs. Mr. Bachman began his career in 1990 as an auditor with Ernst & Young and earned his Certified Public Accounting license in 1992. Mr. Bachman recently served as a member of the Financial Accounting Standards Board Small Business Advisory Committee.

Mr. Bachman received a B.S. in Accounting from Binghamton University and an M.B.A. in Finance from Fordham University.

#### Adam Kaplan

Adam Kaplan is the Chief Administrative Officer of the Fund and the Advisor. Mr. Kaplan brings over 30 years of corporate finance experience covering public accounting, investment banking, commercial banking and private debt and private equity.

Mr. Kaplan previously served as the Chief Operating Officer of DCP, where he was responsible for the administration of DCP's operations including fund administration, accounting, finance, human resources, legal, compliance and insurance.

Prior to joining DCP, Mr. Kaplan served as Chief Financial Officer for Ship Supply, a private equity-owned maritime services company. Previously, Mr. Kaplan spent nearly 10 years as the Chief Portfolio Officer of Banyan Investments, a middle market private equity and mezzanine fund, where he was actively involved in the origination, negotiation, analysis, closing and monitoring of approximately 30 transactions across multiple industries.

Prior to his role at Banyan, Mr. Kaplan served as Senior Vice President at Bank of America and Vice President at Applica Consumer Products, a publicly traded company that designs, markets, and distributes kitchen appliances under the brand names Black and Decker, George Foreman and others. He joined Applica from NationsBank where he spent eight years as a Vice President in the Investment Banking division.

Mr. Kaplan began his career in 1989 as an auditor with Deloitte & Touche LLP and earned his Certified Public Accounting license in 1991. Mr. Kaplan's Certified Public Accounting license is not currently active.

Mr. Kaplan holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Accounting and Master of Business Administration degree in Finance from University of Florida as well as a Master of Science degree in Accounting from University of North Florida.

#### Adrain L. Bryant, Esq.

Mr. Bryant is the Chief Legal Officer of the Fund and Axxes Capital. Mr. Bryant brings over 15 years of legal experience covering a diverse span of industries and sectors, including financial services and medical devices.

Prior to joining Axxes Capital, Mr. Bryant was the Director of Corporate Legal Affairs at Vapotherm, Inc. a medical device company with a focus on respiratory issues. Previously, he was a consulting attorney in the corporate finance, capital markets and fund formation industries. Mr. Bryant has also held in-house legal roles at W.P. Carey, Inc. as their Vice President and Associate General Counsel and FS Investments as their Senior Counsel. Mr. Bryant has also gained valuable legal experience at some of the world's most prestigious law firms, including Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP, DLA Piper and Clifford Chance. Mr. Bryant began his career as an auditor with Ernst & Young and has been a Certified Public Accountant in the state of North Carolina for over 20 years.

Mr. Bryant holds a Bachelor of Science in Analytical Finance and a Master of Science in Accountancy from Wake Forest University. Additionally, he has a Juris Doctor from Duke University's School of Law and a Master of Business Administration from the Fuqua School of Business at Duke University.

## **Parker Roy**

Parker Roy is the Chief Revenue Officer of Axxes Capital. Mr. Roy was previously Managing Director and Head of Distribution at Brookfield's Public Securities Group, and Managing Director of Brookfield-OakTree Wealth Solutions, where he was responsible for co-leading the distribution teams of Brookfield's Public Securities, Brookfield's Private Funds and OakTree's Private Wealth distribution.

Previously, Mr. Roy served as Senior Managing Director and Head of Distribution for Cushing Asset Management ("Cushing"), where he led the firm's entire sales, distribution, and marketing efforts across all wealth management channels.

Prior to Cushing, Mr. Roy had an extensive 15-year career at Morgan Stanley where he served from 2008 to 2010 as Executive Vice President and National Business Development Director for the Morgan Stanley Smith Barney platform (leading the build-out of the firm's non-discretionary fee based advisory platform). From 2005 to 2008, Mr. Roy served as Smith Barney's Regional Business Development Director for the Southern Region supporting over 4,000 financial advisors. From 1995 to 2005, Mr. Roy served as a financial consultant for Smith Barney.

Mr. Roy has a Master of Business Administration from Tulane University's AB Freeman School of Business, a Bachelor of Arts degree in Economics from Rollins College, and a Certificate of Leadership from the University of Virginia's Darden School of Business.

#### Administrator

Axxes Capital (the "Administrator") serves as the Fund's administrator. Pursuant to the Administration Agreement, the Administrator is responsible for, or will oversee the performance of, required administrative services, which includes providing office space, equipment and office services, maintaining financial records, preparing reports to shareholders and reports filed with the SEC, and managing the payment of expenses and the performance of administrative and professional services rendered by others. The Fund will reimburse the Administrator for services performed for the Fund pursuant to the terms of the Administration Agreement, In addition, pursuant to the terms of the Administration Agreement, the Administrator may delegate its obligations under the Administration Agreement to an affiliate or to a third party and we will reimburse the Administrator for any services performed for the Fund by such affiliate or third party. See "—Sub-Administrator."

Unless earlier terminated as described below, the Administration Agreement will remain in effect for a period of two years from the date it first becomes effective and will remain in effect from year-to-year thereafter if approved annually by a majority of the Board or by the holders of a majority of the Fund's outstanding voting securities and, in each case, a majority of the Independent Trustees. The Fund may terminate the Administration Agreement, without payment of any penalty, upon 60 days' written notice. The decision to terminate the agreement may be made by a majority of the Board or by the affirmative vote of a majority of the outstanding Shares. In addition, the Administrator may terminate the Administration Agreement, without payment of any penalty, upon 60 days' written notice.

#### **Sub-Administrator**

Ultimus Fund Solutions LLC (the "Sub-Administrator") serves as the Fund's Sub-Administrator. Pursuant to the Sub-Administration Agreement, the Sub-Administrator provides certain administrative services necessary for the Fund's operation. Pursuant to the Sub-Administration Agreement, the Sub-Administrator will receive compensation from the Administrator.

## **Transfer Agent**

Ultimus Fund Solutions LLC will act as our transfer agent, distribution paying agent and registrar (the "Transfer Agent"). The principal business address of our transfer agent is 4221 North 203rd Street, Suite 100, Elkhorn, NE 68022.

#### Custodian

Our securities are held under a custody agreement by U.S. Bank National Association ("US Bank"). The address of the custodian is U.S. Bank Tower, 425 Walnut Street, Cincinnati, OH 45202. US Bank is acting solely in the capacity of custodian in connection with the offering of securities described herein, and has not endorsed, recommended or guaranteed the purchase, value or repayment of such securities.

#### **FUND EXPENSES**

The Advisor bears all of its own costs incurred in providing investment advisory services to the Fund, including travel and other expenses related to the selection and monitoring of Investment Managers. As described below, however, the Fund bears all other expenses related to its investment program. Additionally, such expenses are outlined in the Investment Advisory Agreement and Administration Agreement. The Advisor and/or Administrator also provides, or arranges at its expense, for certain management and administrative services to be provided to the Fund. Among those services are: providing office space and other support services, maintaining and preserving certain records, preparing and filing various materials with state and U.S. federal regulators, providing legal and regulatory advice in connection with administrative functions and reviewing and arranging for payment of the Fund's expenses.

Expenses borne by the Fund (and thus indirectly by shareholders) include:

- any non-investment related interest expense;
- calculating NAV (including the cost and expenses of any independent third-party valuation firm);
- all expenses related to its investment program, including, but not limited to, expenses borne indirectly through the Fund's investments in the underlying Investment Funds, including any fees and expenses charged by the Investment Managers of the Investment Funds (including management fees, performance or incentive fees and redemption or withdrawal fees, however titled or structured), all costs and expenses directly related to portfolio transactions and positions for the Fund's account such as direct and indirect expenses associated with the Fund's investments, including its investments in Investment Funds (whether or not consummated), and enforcing the Fund's rights in respect of such investments, transfer taxes and premiums, taxes withheld on non-U.S. dividends, fees for data and software providers, research expenses, professional fees (including, without limitation, the fees and expenses of consultants, attorneys and experts) and, if applicable, brokerage commissions, interest and commitment fees on loans and debit balances, borrowing charges on securities sold short, dividends on securities sold but not yet purchased and margin fees;
- our organization;
- direct and indirect expenses, incurred by the Advisor, or members of its investment teams, or payable to third parties, in evaluating, developing, negotiating, structuring and performing due diligence on prospective portfolio companies, including such expenses related to potential investments that were not consummated, and, if necessary, enforcing our rights including, (a) travel, entertainment, lodging and meal expenses, (b) origination fees, syndication fees, research costs, due diligence costs, bank service fees and (c) fees and expenses related to the organization or maintenance of any intermediate entity used to acquire, hold or dispose of any portfolio company or otherwise facilitating our investment activities;

- fees and expenses incurred by the Advisor (and its affiliates) or the Administrator (or its affiliates) payable to third parties, including agents, consultants or other advisors, in monitoring financial and legal affairs for us and in conducting research and due diligence on prospective investments and equity sponsors, analyzing investment opportunities, structuring our investments and monitoring investments and portfolio companies on an ongoing basis;
- any and all fees, costs and expenses incurred in connection with our incurrence of leverage and indebtedness, including borrowings, dollar
  rolls, reverse purchase agreements, credit facilities, securitizations, margin financing and derivatives and swaps, and including any principal
  or interest on our borrowings and indebtedness (including, without limitation, any fees, costs, and expenses incurred in obtaining lines of
  credit, loan commitments, and letters of credit for our account and in making, carrying, funding and/or otherwise resolving investment
  guarantees);
- offerings, sales, and repurchases of the Shares and other securities;
- fees and expenses payable under any Distribution Agreements entered into by the Fund;
- investment advisory fees payable under the Investment Advisory Agreement;
- administration fees and expenses, if any, payable under the Administration Agreement;
- fees and expenses based upon our allocable portion of the Administrator's overhead in performing its obligations under the Administration
  Agreement, including the allocable portion of the compensation of the Fund's Chief Executive Officer, Chief Compliance Officer, Chief
  Financial Officer, Chief Administrative Officer, Chief Legal Officer and their respective staff;
- costs incurred in connection with investor relations and Board relations;
- any applicable administrative agent fees or loan arranging fees incurred with respect to our portfolio investments by the Advisor, the Administrator, the Sub-Administrator, or an affiliate thereof;
- any and all fees, costs and expenses incurred in implementing or maintaining third-party or proprietary software tools, programs or other
  technology for our benefit (including, without limitation, any and all fees, costs and expenses of any investment, books and records, portfolio
  compliance and reporting systems, general ledger or portfolio accounting systems and similar systems and services, including, without
  limitation, consultant, software licensing, data management and recovery services fees and expenses);
- · transfer agent, dividend agent and custodial fees and expenses;
- federal and state registration fees, including notice filing fees;
- federal, state and local taxes;
- fees and expenses of Independent Trustees including reasonable travel, entertainment, lodging and meal expenses, and any legal counsel or other advisors retained by, or at the discretion or for the benefit of, the Independent Trustees;
- costs of preparing and filing reports or other documents required by the SEC, Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, Inc., U.S. Commodity
  Futures Trading Commission, or other regulators, and all fees, costs and expenses related to compliance-related matters (such as developing
  and implementing specific policies and procedures in order to comply with certain regulatory requirements) and regulatory filings related to
  the Fund's activities and/or other regulatory filings, notices or disclosures of the Advisor, any sub-advisor and their respective affiliates
  relating to the Fund and its activities;

- costs of any reports, proxy statements or other notices to shareholders, including printing costs;
- fidelity bond, trustees and officers/errors and omissions liability insurance, and any other insurance premiums;
- direct costs and expenses of administration, including printing, mailing, long distance telephone, copying, secretarial and other staff, independent auditors, tax preparers and outside legal costs;
- proxy voting expenses;
- all expenses relating to payments of dividends or interest or distributions in cash or any other form made or caused to be made by the Board
  to or on account of holders of the securities of the Fund, including in connection with the distribution reinvestment plan or the share
  repurchase program;
- costs incurred in connection with the formation or maintenance of entities or vehicles to hold the Fund's assets for tax or other purposes;
- to the extent permitted by the 1940 Act or any exemptive relief obtained thereunder, allocable fees and expenses associated with marketing
  efforts on behalf of the Fund; and
- any extraordinary expenses (as defined below), including indemnification expenses as provided for in the Fund's organizational documents.

The Advisor will be reimbursed by the Fund for any of the above expenses that it pays on behalf of the Fund, except as otherwise provided above.

There will be no direct or indirect payments from a Core Independent Manager to the Advisor or to any third party, pursuant to any agreement or understanding, that are used to offset any expenses of the Fund.

The Advisor has contractually entered into an "Expense Limitation and Reimbursement Agreement" with the Fund to limit until July 31, 2025 (the "Limitation Period") the Specified Expenses borne by the Fund in respect of Class A, Class C and Class I Shares during the Limitation Period to an amount not to exceed 2.50% per annum of the Fund's net assets attributable to such Class (the "Expense Cap"). "Specified Expenses" is defined to include all expenses incurred in the business of the Fund, including organizational and offering expenses provided that the following expenses are excluded from the definition of Specified Expenses: (i) expenses of Investment Funds and any other underlying funds (including contribution requirements for investments, expenses and management fees) (i.e., acquired fund fees and expenses); (ii) interest expense and any other expenses incurred in connection with the Fund's credit facility (if any); (iii) expenses incurred in connection with secondary offerings, co-investments and other investment-related expenses of the Fund; (iv) Distribution and Servicing Fees in respect of any class of Shares; (v) taxes; and (vi) extraordinary expenses. The Advisor may extend the Limitation Period for the Fund on an annual basis. To the extent that Specified Expenses in respect of any class of Shares for any month exceed the Expense Cap applicable to a class of Shares, the Advisor will reimburse the Fund for expenses to the extent necessary to eliminate such exceed the extent that the Advisor bears Specified Expenses in respect of a class of shares, the Advisor may receive reimbursement for any expense amounts that were previously paid or borne by the Advisor, for a period not to exceed three years from the date on which such expenses were paid or borne by the Advisor if such repayment does not cause the Fund's expense ratio (after the repayment is taken into account) to exceed either: (1) the Expense Cap in place at the time such amounts were paid or borne by the Advisor; or (2) the Fund's current Expen

"Extraordinary expenses" are expenses incurred by the Fund outside of the ordinary course of its business, including, without limitation, costs incurred in connection with any claim, litigation, arbitration, mediation, government investigation or similar proceeding, indemnification expenses, and expenses in connection with holding and/or soliciting proxies for a meeting of shareholders.

Investment Funds bear various expenses in connection with their operations similar to those incurred by the Fund.

Investment Managers generally assess asset-based fees to, and receive incentive-based fees from, the Investment Funds (or their investors), which effectively will reduce the investment returns of the Investment Funds. These expenses and fees will be in addition to those incurred by the Fund itself. As an investor in the Investment Funds, the Fund will bear its proportionate share of the expenses and fees of the Investment Funds and will also be subject to incentive fees to the Investment Managers.

#### DETERMINATION OF NET ASSET VALUE

The NAV of the Fund will equal, unless otherwise noted, the value of the total assets of the Fund, less all of its liabilities, including accrued fees and expenses, determined daily. Because of differing class fees and expenses and different starting net asset value per Share, the per Share net asset value of the classes will vary over time.

The NAV of the Fund's Shares is determined daily, as of the close of regular trading on the NYSE (normally, 4:00 p.m., Eastern time). Each Share is offered at the NAV next calculated after receipt of the purchase in good order, plus any applicable sales load. The price of the Shares increases or decreases on a daily basis according to the NAV of the Shares. In computing the Fund's NAV, portfolio securities of the Fund are valued at their current fair market values determined on the basis of market quotations, if available. Because public market quotations are not typically readily available for most of the Fund's securities, they are valued at fair value as determined pursuant to procedures and methodologies approved by the Board.

The Board has designated the Advisor as the Fund's valuation designee for purposes of Rule 2a-5 under the 1940 Act. The Advisor will oversee the valuation of the Fund's investments on behalf of the Fund. The Board has approved valuation procedures for the Advisor (the "Valuation Procedures").

The Advisor will value the Fund's investments in Investment Funds at fair value. The Advisor performs fair valuation in accordance with Topic 820 - Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures. Generally, the Advisor values the Fund's investments at their market price if market quotations are readily available. In the absence of observable market prices, the Advisor values investments using valuation methodologies applied on a consistent basis. For some investments little market activity may exist. The Advisor's determination of fair value is then based on the best information available in the circumstances and may incorporate its management's own assumptions and involves a significant degree of judgment, taking into consideration a combination of internal and external factors, including the appropriate risk adjustments for nonperformance and liquidity risks. Investments for which market prices are not observable include private investments in the equity of operating companies, real estate properties or certain debt positions.

The actual realized returns on a Core Independent Manager's unrealized investments will depend on, among other factors, future operating results, the value of the assets and market conditions at the time of disposition, any related transaction costs and the timing and manner of sale, all of which may differ from the assumptions on which a Core Independent Manager's valuations are based. Neither the Fund nor the Advisor have oversight or control over the implementation of the Core Independent Managers' valuation process.

The Valuation Procedures require the consideration of all relevant information reasonably available at the time the Fund values its portfolio. The Advisor will consider information provided by the Investment Managers, and may conclude in certain circumstances that the information provided by the Investment Manager does not represent the fair value of a particular Investment Fund. In accordance with the Valuation Procedures, the Advisor will consider whether it is appropriate, in light of all relevant circumstances, to value such interests based on the net asset value reported by the relevant Investment Manager, or whether to adjust such value to reflect a premium or discount to such net asset value. Any such decision will be made in good faith, and subject to the supervision of the Board.

For example, Investment Managers may value investments in portfolio companies and direct private equity investments at cost. The Valuation Procedures provide that, where cost is determined to best approximate the fair value of the particular security under consideration, the Advisor may approve such valuations. In other cases, the Advisor may be aware of sales of similar securities to third parties at materially different prices, or of other circumstances indicating that cost may not approximate fair value (which could include situations where there are no sales to third parties). In such cases, the Fund's investment will be revalued in a manner that the Advisor, in accordance with the Valuation Procedures, determine in good faith best approximates fair value. The Board will be responsible for ensuring that the Valuation Procedures are fair to the Fund and consistent with applicable regulatory guidelines.

Notwithstanding the above, Investment Managers may adopt a variety of valuation bases and provide differing levels of information concerning Investment Funds, and there will generally be no liquid markets for such investments. Consequently, there are inherent difficulties in determining the fair value that cannot be eliminated.

Neither the Board nor the Advisor will be able to confirm independently the accuracy of valuations provided by any Investment Managers (which are generally unaudited). Additionally, Investment Managers may not provide information on a timely basis.

To the extent the Fund holds securities or other instruments that are not investments in Investment Funds or direct private equity investments, the Fund will generally value such assets as described below. Securities traded or dealt in upon one or more securities exchanges (whether domestic or foreign) for which market quotations are readily available and not subject to restrictions against resale shall be valued at the last quoted sales price on the primary exchange or, in the absence of a sale on the primary exchange, at the mean between the current bid and ask prices on the primary exchange. Securities primarily traded in the National Association of Securities Dealers' Automated Quotation System ("NASDAQ") National Market System for which market quotations are readily available shall be valued using the NASDAQ Official Closing Price. If market quotations are not readily available, or deemed unreliable for a security, or if a security's value may have been materially affected by events occurring after the close of a securities market on which the security principally trades, but before the Fund calculates its net asset value, securities will be valued at the last sale price or, in the absence of a sale, at the mean between the current bid and ask prices. In this respect, the Advisor participates in the valuation process by preparing the fair valuation for any such securities as per approved procedures and pursuant to a fair value process developed in coordination with the Fund's administrator. The Advisor's process is tested and subject to ongoing and periodic monitoring by the Advisor and the Fund's administrator.

In cases where a fair valuation of securities is applied, the Fund's net asset value will reflect certain portfolio securities' fair value rather than their market price. Fair value pricing involves subjective judgments and it is possible that the fair value determined for a security is materially different than the value that could be realized upon the sale of that security. This fair value may also vary from valuations determined by other funds using their own fair valuation procedures. The fair value prices can differ from market prices when they become available or when a price becomes available.

The Fund and the Advisor may use independent pricing services to assist in calculating the value of the Fund's securities. In addition, market prices for foreign securities are not determined at the same time of day as the net asset value for the Fund. In computing the net asset value, the Fund values foreign securities held by the Fund at the latest closing price on the exchange in which they are traded immediately prior to closing of the New York Stock Exchange (the "NYSE"). Prices of foreign securities quoted in foreign currencies are translated into U.S. dollars at current rates. If events materially affecting the value of a security in the Fund's portfolio, particularly foreign securities, occur after the close of trading on a foreign market but before the Fund prices its shares, the security will be valued at fair value. For example, if trading in a portfolio security is halted and does not resume before the Fund calculates its net asset value, the Advisor may need to price the security using the Advisor's fair value pricing guidelines.

With respect to any portion of the Fund's assets that are invested in one or more open-end management investment companies registered under the 1940 Act, the Fund's net asset value is calculated based upon the net asset values of those open-end management investment companies, and the prospectuses for these companies explain the circumstances under which those companies will use fair value pricing and the effects of using fair value pricing.

As a result of investments by the Fund or other investment vehicles accessed by the Fund, if any, in foreign securities or other instruments denominated in currencies other than the U.S. dollar, the net asset value of the Fund's shares may be affected by changes in the value of currencies in relation to the U.S. dollar. The value of these instruments denominated in currencies other than the U.S. dollar may be affected significantly on a day that the NYSE is closed and an investor is not able to purchase, redeem or exchange shares.

The Advisor and its affiliates act as investment Advisors to other clients that may invest in securities for which no public market price exists. Valuation determinations by the Advisor or its affiliates for other clients may result in different values than those ascribed to the same security owned by the Fund. Consequently, the fees charged to the Fund may be different than those charged to other clients, since the method of calculating the fees takes the value of all assets, including assets carried at different valuations, into consideration.

Expenses of the Fund, including the Management Fee, are accrued on a daily basis and taken into account for the purpose of determining the Fund's net asset value.

Prospective investors should be aware that situations involving uncertainties as to the value of portfolio positions could have an adverse effect on the Fund's net asset value if the judgments of the Advisor or the Investment Managers regarding appropriate valuations should prove incorrect.

## CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

#### The Advisor

The Advisor or its affiliates provide or may provide investment advisory and other services to various entities. The Advisor and certain of its investment professionals and other principals, may also carry on substantial investment activities for their own accounts, for the accounts of family members and for other accounts (collectively, with the other accounts advised by the Advisor and its affiliates, "Other Accounts"). Other Accounts may include other accounts or funds advised by the Advisor that invest in funds or accounts managed by a Core Independent Manager or that otherwise have a relationship with a Core Independent Manager (such as a service provider relationship). The Fund has no interest in these activities. As a result of the foregoing, the Advisor and the investment professionals who, on behalf of the Advisor, will manage the Fund's investment portfolio will be engaged in substantial activities other than on behalf of the Fund, may have differing economic interests in respect of such activities, and may have conflicts of interest in allocating their time and activity between the Fund and Other Accounts. Such persons will devote only so much of their time as in their judgment is necessary and appropriate.

There also may be circumstances under which the Advisor will cause one or more Other Accounts to commit a larger percentage of its assets to an investment opportunity than to which the Advisor will commit the Fund's assets. There also may be circumstances under which the Advisor will consider participation by Other Accounts in investment opportunities in which the Advisor does not intend to invest on behalf of the Fund, or vice versa.

The Advisor also intends to compensate, from its own resources, third-party securities dealers, other industry professionals and any affiliates thereof in connection with the distribution of Shares in the Fund or for their ongoing servicing of Shares acquired by their clients. Such compensation may take various forms, including a fixed fee, a fee determined by a formula that takes into account the amount of client assets invested in the Fund, the timing of investment or the overall net asset value of the Fund, or a fee determined in some other method by negotiation between the Advisor and such Financial Intermediaries. Financial Intermediaries may also charge investors, at the Financial Intermediaries' discretion, a placement fee based on the purchase price of Fund Shares purchased by the investor. As a result of the various payments that Financial Intermediaries may receive from investors and the Advisor, the amount of compensation that a Financial Intermediary may receive in connection with the sale of Shares in the Fund may be greater than the compensation it may receive for the distribution of other investment products. This difference in compensation may create an incentive for a Financial Intermediary to recommend the Fund over another investment product.

Financial Intermediaries may be subject to certain conflicts of interest with respect to the Fund. For example, the Fund, the Advisor, Investment Funds or portfolio companies or investment vehicles sponsored or managed by the Advisor or Investment Managers may (i) purchase securities or other assets directly or indirectly from, (ii) enter into financial or other transactions with or (iii) otherwise convey benefits through commercial activities to a Financial Intermediary. As such, certain conflicts of interest may exist between such persons and a Financial Intermediary. Such transactions may occur in the future and generally there is no limit to the amount of such transactions that may occur.

Financial Intermediaries may perform investment advisory and other services for other investment entities with investment objectives and policies similar to those of the Fund or an Investment Fund. Such entities may compete with the Fund or the Investment Fund for investment opportunities and may invest directly in such investment opportunities. Financial Intermediaries that invest in an Investment Fund or a portfolio company may do so on terms that are more favorable than those of the Fund.

Financial Intermediaries that act as selling agents for the Fund also may act as distributor for an Investment Fund in which the Fund invests and may receive compensation in connection with such activities. Such compensation would be in addition to the placement fees described above. Financial Intermediaries may pay all or a portion of the fees paid to it to certain of their affiliates, including, without limitation, financial advisors whose clients purchase Shares of the Fund. Such fee arrangements may create an incentive for a Financial Intermediary to encourage investment in the Fund, independent of a prospective shareholder's objectives.

A Financial Intermediary may provide financing, investment banking services or other services to third parties and receive fees therefore in connection with transactions in which such third parties have interests which may conflict with those of the Fund or an Investment Fund. A Financial Intermediary may give advice or provide financing to such third parties that may cause them to take actions adverse to the Fund, an Investment Fund or a portfolio company. A Financial Intermediary may directly or indirectly provide services to, or serve in other roles for compensation for, the Fund, an Investment Fund or a portfolio company. These services and roles may include (either currently or in the future) managing trustee, managing member, general partner, investment manager or advisor, investment sub-advisor, distributor, broker, dealer, selling agent and investor servicer, custodian, transfer agent, fund administrator, prime broker, record keeper, shareholder servicer, interfund lending servicer, Fund accountant, transaction (e.g., a swap) counterparty and/or lender.

In addition, issuers of securities held by the Fund or an Investment Fund may have publicly or privately traded securities in which a Financial Intermediary is an investor or makes a market. The trading activities of Financial Intermediaries generally will be carried out without reference to positions held by the Fund or an Investment Fund and may have an effect on the value of the positions so held, or may result in a Financial Intermediary having an interest in the issuer adverse to the Fund or the Investment Fund. No Financial Intermediary is prohibited from purchasing or selling the securities of, otherwise investing in or financing, issuers in which the Fund or an Investment Fund has an interest.

A Financial Intermediary may sponsor, organize, promote or otherwise become involved with other opportunities to invest directly or indirectly in the Fund or an Investment Fund. Such opportunities may be subject to different terms than those applicable to an investment in the Fund or the Investment Fund, including with respect to fees and the right to receive information.

Set out below are practices that the Advisor may follow. Although the Advisor anticipates that the Investment Managers will follow practices similar to those described below, no guarantee or assurances can be made that similar practices will be followed or that an Investment Manager will abide by, and comply with, its stated practices. An Investment Manager may provide investment advisory and other services, directly or through affiliates, to various entities and accounts other than the Investment Funds.

## Participation in Investment Opportunities

Directors, principals, officers, employees and affiliates of the Advisor may buy and sell securities or other investments for their own accounts and may have actual or potential conflicts of interest with respect to investments made on behalf of the Fund or an Investment Fund in which the Fund invests. As a result of differing trading and investment mandates or constraints, positions may be taken by directors, principals, officers, employees and affiliates of the Advisor, or by the Advisor for the Other Accounts, or any of their respective affiliates on behalf of their own other accounts ("Investment Manager Accounts") that are the same as, different from or made at a different time than, positions taken for the Fund or an Investment Fund. The Advisor has adopted policies and procedures to manage conflicts of interest associated with directors, principals, officers, and employees of the Advisor and its affiliates trading for their own accounts.

#### Other Matters

An Investment Manager may, from time to time, cause an Investment Fund to effect certain principal transactions in securities with one or more Investment Manager Accounts, subject to certain conditions. Future investment activities of the Investment Managers, or their affiliates, and the principals, partners, directors, officers or employees of the foregoing, may give rise to additional conflicts of interest.

The Advisor and its affiliates will not purchase securities or other property from, or sell securities or other property to the Fund, except that the Fund may in accordance with rules under the 1940 Act engage in transactions with accounts that are affiliated with the Fund as a result of common officers, directors, advisers, members or managing general partners. These transactions would be effected in circumstances in which the Advisor determined that it would be appropriate for the Fund to purchase and another client to sell, or the Fund to sell and another client to purchase, the same security or instrument on the same day.

Future investment activities of the Advisor and its affiliates and their principals, partners, members, directors, officers or employees may give rise to conflicts of interest other than those described above.

## **Core Independent Managers**

Because the Fund proposes to allocate substantially all of its assets to Investment Funds managed by the Core Independent Managers, conflicts of interest may arise as a consequence of investment management and other financial advisory services in which a Core Independent Manager and its affiliates are engaged.

A Core Independent Manager's affiliates will not act as "underwriter" or "principal underwriter" of the Fund's securities, as those terms are defined in the 1940 Act.

Each of the Core Independent Managers has agreed to provide the Advisor with certain types of information and access to Investment Funds, pursuant to agreements, to help enable the Advisor to invest the Fund's assets in accordance with its strategy.

Each of the Core Independent Managers provides investment advisory services to Investment Funds in addition to those in which the Fund may invest, and their respective investment professionals may also provide investment and financial services for their proprietary accounts as well. Accordingly, each of the Core Independent Managers may have financial interests that diverge from those of the Investment Funds and conflicts of interest may arise in terms of their allocation of investment opportunities as well as their professional time between such managed Investment Funds and other clients and personal accounts.

Each of the Core Independent Managers is engaged in a broad spectrum of activities including sponsoring and managing private Investment Funds and other activities. Those activities may present conflicts if other Investment Funds either compete for the same investment opportunity or pursue investment mandates counter to each other.

## PURCHASES OF SHARES

## **How to Purchase Shares**

Shares may only be purchased through Financial Intermediaries. Financial Intermediaries may have different investment minimum requirements than those outlined in this Prospectus. Additionally, Financial Intermediaries may aggregate several customer accounts to accumulate the requisite initial investment minimum for Class I Shares. However, under no circumstances will a Financial Intermediary accept an initial investment from an investor in an amount less than \$25,000, whether from an individual investor's contribution to an aggregated order or an individual investor's investment on its own. Please consult your Financial Intermediary for their account policies.

The Shares will be offered in a continuous offering. Shares will generally be offered for purchase on any day the NYSE is open for business. If you transmit your order to a Financial Intermediary before the close of regular trading (generally 4:00 p.m. Eastern time) on a day that the NYSE is open for business, your order will be priced at the Fund's NAV next computed after it is received by the Financial Intermediary in good order (including payment in full). The Fund will be deemed to have received a purchase order when the Financial Intermediary (or an authorized designee), receives the request in good order. A Financial Intermediary may hold your shares in an omnibus account in the Financial Intermediary's name and the Financial Intermediary may maintain your individual ownership records. The Fund may pay the Financial Intermediary for maintaining individual ownership records as well as providing other shareholder services. Financial Intermediaries may charge fees for the services they provide to you in connection with processing your transaction order or maintaining your account with them. Financial Intermediaries are responsible for placing your order correctly and promptly with the Fund, forwarding payment promptly, as well as ensuring that you receive copies of the Fund's Prospectus. If your Financial Intermediary requires you to purchase shares directly from the Fund, you and your Financial Intermediary will be required to complete an investor application electronically with the Fund. Contact your Financial Intermediary for more information on investing in the Fund.

The Fund reserves the right to reject, in its sole discretion, any request to purchase Shares in the Fund at any time. The Fund also reserves the right to suspend or terminate offerings of Shares at any time at the Board's discretion.

Initial and any additional purchases of Shares of the Fund by any shareholder may be made via wire transfer of funds.

To help the government fight the funding of terrorism and money laundering activities, federal law requires all financial institutions to obtain, verify, and record information that identifies each person who opens an account. What this means to you: When you open an account, we will ask your name, address, date of birth, and other information that will allow us to identify you. If we are unable to verify your identity, we reserve the right to restrict additional transactions and/or liquidate your account at the next calculated net asset value after your account is closed (less any applicable sales/account charges and/or tax penalties) or take any other action required by law. The Fund has implemented an anti-money laundering compliance program, which includes designation of an anti-money laundering compliance officer.

#### **Eligible Investors**

Each investor in the Fund will be required to certify to the Fund that the Shares are being acquired for the account of an "accredited investor" as defined in Rule 501(a) of Regulation D promulgated under the Securities Act. Investors who are "accredited investors" are referred to in this Prospectus as "Eligible Investors." Existing shareholders who subscribe for additional Shares will be required to qualify as Eligible Investors at the time of each additional purchase. Prospective investors should discuss with their Financial Intermediary the requirements to be considered an Eligible Investor.

The Distributor or any registered investment adviser (a "RIA") who offers Class I Shares may impose additional eligibility requirements on investors who purchase Class I Shares from the Distributor through such RIA. See "Plan of Distribution."

## **Purchase Terms**

The Fund has received exemptive relief from the SEC to issue multiple classes of shares with different sales loads and ongoing shareholder servicing and/or distribution fees. The Fund offers three classes of Shares, Class A Shares, Class C Share and Class I Shares. The Fund reserves the right to not sell a particular share class.

#### **Share Class Considerations**

When selecting a share class, you should consider the following:

- which share classes are available to you;
- how much you intend to invest;
- how long you expect to own the shares; and
- total costs and expenses associated with a particular share class.

Each investor's financial considerations are different. You should speak with your financial advisor to help you decide which share class is best for you. Not all Financial Intermediaries offer all classes of Shares. If your Financial Intermediary offers more than one class of Shares, you should carefully consider which class of Shares to purchase.

#### Class A Shares

Investors purchasing Class A Shares may pay a sales load based on the amount of their investment in the Fund. The sales load payable by each investor depends upon the amount invested by such investor in the Fund, but may range from 0.00% to 5.75%, as set forth below. A reallowance to participating broker-dealers may be made by the Distributor from the sales load paid by each investor. The following sales loads apply to your purchases of shares of the Fund:

Amount Purchased	Dealer Reallowance*	Dealer Manager Fee	Sales Load as % of Offering Price	Sales Load as % of Amount Invested
Under \$100,000	5.00%	0.75%	5.75%	6.10%
\$100,000 - \$249,999	4.00%	0.75%	4.75%	4.99%
\$250,000 – \$499,999	3.00%	0.75%	3.75%	3.90%
\$500,000 - \$999,999	2.00%	0.50%	2.50%	2.56%
\$1,000,000 and Above	1.00%	0.00%	1.00%	1.01%

<sup>\*</sup> Gross Dealer Concession paid to participating broker-dealers.

You may be able to buy Class A Shares without a sales charge (i.e., "load-waived") when you are:

- reinvesting dividends or distributions;
- a current or former Trustee of the Fund;
- an employee (including the employee's spouse, domestic partner, children, grandchildren, parents, grandparents, siblings or any dependent of
  the employee, as defined in Section 152 of the Code) of the Fund's Advisor or its affiliates or of a broker-dealer authorized to sell shares of
  the Fund;
- purchasing shares through the Fund's Advisor;
- exchanging an investment in Class A (or equivalent type) shares of another fund advised by the Advisor or an affiliate (the "Axxes Family Funds") for an investment in the Fund;
- purchasing shares through a financial services firm that has a special arrangement with the Fund; or
- participating in an investment advisory or agency commission program under which you pay a fee to an investment advisor or other firm for portfolio management or brokerage services.

The following are additional features that should be taken into account when purchasing Class A Shares:

- a minimum initial investment of \$25,000 and a minimum subsequent investment of at least \$5,000;
- the Fund may repurchase all of the Shares held by a shareholder if the shareholder's account balance in the Fund, as a result of repurchase or transfer requests by the shareholder, is less than \$1,000 for Class A Shares; and
- a monthly shareholder servicing fee at an annual rate of up to 0.25% of the average daily net assets of the Fund attributable to Class A shares;

#### Right of Accumulation

For the purposes of determining the applicable reduced sales charge, the right of accumulation allows you to include prior purchases of Class A Shares of the Fund as part of your current investment as well as reinvested dividends. To qualify for this option, you must be either:

- an individual;
- an individual and spouse purchasing shares for your own account or trust or custodial accounts for your minor children; or
- a fiduciary purchasing for any one trust, estate or fiduciary account, including employee benefit plans created under Sections 401, 403 or 457 of the Code, including related plans of the same employer.

You may add the current value of all of your existing investments in the Fund and other funds in the Axxes Family Funds to determine the frontend sales charge to be applied to your current Class A purchase. Only balances currently held entirely at the Axxes Family Funds or, if held in an account through a financial services firm, at the same firm through whom you are making your current purchase, will be eligible to be added to your current purchase for purposes of determining your Class A sales charge. You may include the value of Axxes Family Funds' investments held by the members of your immediately family, including the value of Axxes Family Funds' investments held by you or them in individual retirement plans, such as individual retirement accounts, or IRAs, provided such balances are also currently held entirely at the Axxes Family Funds or, if held in an account through a financial services firm, at the same financial services firm through whom you are making your current purchase. The value of shares eligible for a cumulative quantity discount equals the cumulative cost of the shares purchased (not including reinvested dividends) or the current account market value; whichever is greater. The current market value of the shares is determined by multiplying the number of shares by the previous day's NAV. If you believe there are cumulative quantity discount eligible shares that can be combined with your current purchase to achieve a sales charge breakpoint, you must, at the time of your purchase (including at the time of any future purchase) specifically identify those shares to your current purchase broker-dealer.

If you plan to rely on this right of accumulation, you must notify the Fund's distributor at the time of your purchase. You will need to give the Distributor your account numbers. Existing holdings of family members or other related accounts of a shareholder may be combined for purposes of determining eligibility. If applicable, you will need to provide the account numbers of your spouse and your minor children as well as the ages of your minor children.

#### Letter of Intent

The letter of intent allows you to count all investments within a 13-month period in Class A Shares of the Fund as if you were making them all at once for the purposes of calculating the applicable reduced sales charges. The minimum initial investment under a letter of intent is 5% of the total letter of intent amount. The letter of intent does not preclude the Fund from discontinuing sales of its shares. You may include a purchase not originally made pursuant to a letter of intent under a letter of intent entered into within 90 days of the original purchase. To determine the applicable sales charge reduction, you also may include (1) the cost of Class A Shares of the Fund which were previously purchased at a price including a front end sales charge during the 90-day period prior to the Distributor receiving the letter of intent, and (2) the historical cost of shares of other Funds you currently own acquired in exchange for Class A Shares, respectively, the Fund purchased during that period at a price including a front-end sales charge. You may combine purchases and exchanges by family members (as defined by your Financial Intermediary) for purposes of the letter of intent. You should retain any records necessary to substantiate historical costs because the Fund, the transfer agent and any Financial Intermediaries may not maintain this information. Shares acquired through reinvestment of dividends are not aggregated to achieve the stated investment goal.

#### Distribution and Shareholder Services Plan

The Fund has adopted a "Distribution and Servicing Plan" with respect to its Class A shares under which the Fund may compensate financial industry organizations for distribution and sales support services and/or providing ongoing shareholder servicing of client accounts with whom they have distributed shares of the Fund. Under the Distribution and Servicing Plan, the Fund, with respect to its Class A shares, may incur shareholder servicing expenses on an annual basis equal up to 0.25% of its average net assets attributable to Class A shares. Class A shares are not subject to a distribution fee. Because these fees are paid from the Fund's assets on an ongoing basis they will increase your costs over time and may cost you more than paying other types of sales charges.

## Class C Shares

Class C shares are sold at the prevailing net asset value per Class C share and are not subject to any upfront sales charge; however, the following are additional features that should be taken into account when purchasing Class C shares:

- a minimum initial investment of \$25,000 and a minimum subsequent investment of at least \$5,000;
- the Fund may repurchase all of the Shares held by a shareholder if the shareholder's account balance in the Fund, as a result of repurchase or transfer requests by the shareholder, is less than \$1,000 for Class C Shares;
- a monthly shareholder servicing fee at an annual rate of up to 0.25% of the average daily net assets of the Fund attributable to Class C shares;
- a distribution fee which will accrue at an annual rate equal to 0.75% of the average daily net assets of the Fund attributable to Class C shares; and
- a CDSC equal to 1.00% of the original purchase price of Class C shares repurchased by the Fund that have been held, as of the time of repurchase, less than 365 days from the purchase date.

Because the Class C shares of the Fund are sold at the prevailing NAV per Class C share without an upfront sales load, the entire amount of your purchase is invested immediately.

#### Contingent Deferred Sales Charge

Financial Intermediaries that have entered into selling agreements with the Distributor may receive a commission of up to 1.00% of the purchase price of Class C Shares at the time of purchase. If your Class C Shares are repurchased within 365 days after purchase, you will be charged a CDSC of up to 1.00%. The charge will apply to the lesser of the original cost of the Class C Shares being repurchased or the proceeds of the repurchase and will be calculated without regard to any Early Repurchase Fee. When your Class C Shares are repurchased, the repurchase order is processed so that the lowest CDSC charge is charged. Class C Shares that are not subject to a CDSC are repurchased first. In addition, you will not be charged a CDSC when shares that you acquired through reinvestment of Fund dividends or capital gains are repurchased. Any CDSC paid on the repurchases of Class C Shares expressed as a percentage of the applicable repurchase amount may be higher or lower than the charge described due to rounding.

## Distribution and Servicing Plan

The Fund has adopted a "Distribution and Servicing Plan" with respect to its Class C shares under which the Fund may compensate financial industry organizations for distribution and sales support services and/or providing ongoing shareholder servicing of client accounts with whom they have distributed shares of the Fund. Under the Distribution and Servicing Plan, the Fund, with respect to its Class C shares, may incur a distribution fee of 0.75% and a shareholder servicing fee up to 0.25% of its average net assets attributable to Class C shares on an annual basis. Because Distribution and Servicing Fees are paid from the Fund's assets on an ongoing basis they will increase your costs over time and may cost you more than paying other types of sales charges.

#### Class I Shares

Class I Shares are generally available for purchase in this offering only (1) through fee-based programs, also known as wrap accounts, that provide access to Class I Shares, (2) by endowments, foundations, pension funds and other institutional investors, (3) through participating broker-dealers that have alternative fee arrangements with their clients to provide access to Class I Shares, (4) by our executive officers and trustees and their immediate family members, as well as officers and employees of the Advisor, Axxes Capital or the Core Independent Managers or other affiliates and their immediate family members, and, if approved by our Board, joint venture partners, consultants and other service providers or (5) other categories of investors that we name in an amendment or supplement to this Prospectus. We may also offer Class I Shares to certain feeder vehicles primarily created to hold our Class I Shares, which in turn offer interests in themselves to investors; we expect to conduct such offerings pursuant to exceptions to registration under the Securities Act and not as a part of this offering. Such feeder vehicles may have additional costs and expenses, which would be disclosed in connection with the offering of their interests. We may also offer Class I shares to other investment vehicles.

No initial sales load or ongoing servicing fees are paid for sales of any Class I Shares.

The initial minimum permitted purchase is \$1 million for the Class I shares unless waived by the Fund, except that the minimum initial investment for Class I shares will not be reduced below \$25,000. Additional purchases must be for a minimum of \$5,000 for Class I shares, except for purchases made pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan. The minimum initial and additional investments may be reduced by the Fund with respect to employees, officers or Trustees of the Fund, the Advisor or their affiliates. The Fund may repurchase all of the Shares held by a shareholder if the shareholder's account balance in the Fund, as a result of repurchase or transfer requests by the shareholder, is less than \$1,000 for Class I Shares.

## PURCHASE OF SHARES OF OTHER AXXES FUNDS IN CONNECTION WITH SHARE REPURCHASE PROGRAM

In connection with the quarterly repurchase of Shares through our share repurchase program, the Fund intends to offer shareholders the opportunity to use the proceeds of their repurchased Shares to acquire shares of Axxes Family Funds (the "Affiliate Share Purchase Program") without paying a sales load. Any shareholder opting to participate in the Affiliate Share Purchase Program will receive cash in exchange for tendered Shares, with the proceeds then being used to purchase shares in one or more Axxes Family Funds being offered at that time at the next available price date. It is the responsibility of the shareholder to inform the Fund or its Financial Intermediary of its eligibility under this program.

There will be no sales load associated with the purchase of any shares of Axxes Family Funds acquired through the Affiliate Share Purchase Program; however, such shares may be subject to shareholder servicing and/or distribution fees payable by the issuer, if any. In addition, share repurchases made in connection with the Affiliate Share Purchase Program will have the same tax consequences as if the repurchases were made without the proceeds being applied to purchase shares of an Axxes Family Fund. See "Tax Aspects."

As of the date of this Prospectus, there are no Axxes Family Funds outside of the Fund and there is no guarantee that any others will be formed.

Any quarterly repurchases with respect to which the Affiliate Share Purchase Program is effected will be made subject to the Board's discretion. See "Repurchases and Transfers of Shares."

#### REPURCHASES AND TRANSFERS OF SHARES

The Fund has adopted a fundamental policy that it will make quarterly repurchase offers for no less than 5% of its Shares outstanding at NAV, unless such offer is suspended or postponed in accordance with regulatory requirements (as discussed below), and that each quarterly repurchase pricing shall occur no later than the 14th day after the Repurchase Request Deadline (defined below), or the next business day if the 14th day is not a business day (each, a "Repurchase Pricing Date"). Because this policy is "fundamental," it may not be changed without a vote of a majority of the outstanding Shares. Shares will be repurchased at the NAV per Share of the relevant class determined as of the close of regular trading on the NYSE on the Repurchase Pricing Date.

Shareholders will be notified in writing about each quarterly repurchase offer, how they may request that the Fund repurchase their Shares and the date the repurchase offer ends (the "Repurchase Request Deadline"). The Repurchase Request Deadline will be determined by the Fund's Board and will be based on factors such as market conditions, liquidity of the Fund's assets and shareholder servicing conditions. The time between the notification to shareholders and the Repurchase Request Deadline may vary from no less than 21 days and no more than 42 days, and is expected to be approximately 30 days. The repurchase price of the Shares will be the NAV as of the close of regular trading on the NYSE on the Repurchase Pricing Date. Payment pursuant to the repurchase will be made by checks to the shareholder's address of record, or credited directly to a predetermined bank account within seven days of the Repurchase Pricing Date (the "Repurchase Payment Deadline"). The Board may establish other policies for repurchases of Shares that are consistent with the 1940 Act, the regulations promulgated thereunder, and other pertinent laws. Shares tendered for repurchase by shareholders prior to any Repurchase Request Deadline will be repurchased subject to the aggregate repurchase amounts established for that Repurchase Request Deadline. Repurchase proceeds, will be paid to shareholders by the Repurchase Payment Deadline.

In the event that the Advisor or any of its affiliates holds Shares in the capacity of a shareholder, the Shares may be tendered for repurchase in connection with any repurchase offer made by the Fund.

## Repurchase Amounts

The Board, in its sole discretion, will determine the number of Shares that the Fund will offer to repurchase (the "Repurchase Offer Amount") for a given Repurchase Request Deadline. Rule 23c-3 of the 1940 Act permits repurchases between 5% and 25% of the Fund's outstanding Shares at NAV. In connection with any given repurchase offer and pursuant to its fundamental policies, the Fund will offer to repurchase 5% of the total number of its Shares outstanding on the Repurchase Request Deadline.

If shareholders tender more than the Repurchase Offer Amount, the Fund may, but is not required to, repurchase an additional amount of Shares not to exceed 2% of the outstanding Shares of the Fund on the Repurchase Request Deadline. If shareholders tender for repurchase more than the Repurchase Offer Amount for a given repurchase offer, the Fund will repurchase the Shares on a *pro rata* basis (subject to the exceptions discussed below). In the event there is an oversubscription of a repurchase offer, shareholders may be unable to liquidate all or a given percentage of their investment in the Fund during the repurchase offer. However, pursuant to Rule 23c-3(b)(5)(i) of the 1940 Act, the Fund may accept all Shares tendered for repurchase by shareholders who own fewer than 100 Shares and who tender all of their Shares, before prorating other amounts tendered. In such cases, the Fund will confirm with such shareholder's brokers that the beneficial holder of such Shares actually owns fewer than 100 Shares. It is the shareholder's obligation to both notify and provide the Fund supporting documentation of a required minimum distribution from an IRA or other qualified retirement plan. If shareholders tender less than the Repurchase Offer Amount, the Fund will repurchase only those Shares offered for repurchase and shall not repurchase any other Shares.

#### **Notice to Shareholders**

Notice of each repurchase offer will be given to each beneficial owner of Shares approximately 30 days (but no less than 21 and no more than 42 days) before each Repurchase Request Deadline. The notice will:

- contain information shareholders should consider in deciding whether to tender their Shares for repurchase;
- include detailed instructions on how to tender Shares for repurchase;
- state the Repurchase Offer Amount;

- identify the dates of the Repurchase Request Deadline, scheduled Repurchase Pricing Date, and scheduled Repurchase Payment Deadline;
- describe the risk of fluctuation in the NAV between the Repurchase Request Deadline and the Repurchase Pricing Date, if such dates do not coincide, and the possibility that the Fund may use an earlier Repurchase Pricing Date than the scheduled Repurchase Pricing Date;
- describe (i) the procedures for shareholders to tender their Shares for repurchase, (ii) the procedures for the Fund to repurchase Shares on a
   pro rata basis, (iii) the circumstances in which the Fund may suspend or postpone a repurchase offer, and (iv) the procedures that will enable
   shareholders to withdraw or modify their tenders of Shares for repurchase until the Repurchase Request Deadline; and
- will set forth the NAV that has been computed no more than seven days before the date of notification, and how shareholders may ascertain the NAV after the notification date.

## Repurchase Price

The repurchase price of the Shares will be the NAV as of the close of regular trading on the NYSE on the Repurchase Pricing Date. You may visit the Fund's website (https://axxesfundsolutions.com) to learn the NAV.

The notice of the repurchase offer will also provide information concerning the NAV, such as the NAV as of a recent date or a sampling of recent NAVs, and a toll-free number for information regarding the repurchase offer.

#### Suspension or Postponement of Repurchase Offer

The Fund may suspend or postpone a repurchase offer only: (a) if making or effecting the repurchase offer would cause the Fund to lose its status as a RIC under the Code; (b) for any period during which any market on which securities owned by the Fund are principally traded is closed, other than customary weekend and holiday closings, or during which trading in such market is restricted; (c) for any period during which an emergency exists as a result of which disposal by the Fund of securities owned by it is not reasonably practicable, or during which it is not reasonably practicable for the Fund fairly to determine the value of its net assets; or (d) for such other periods as the SEC may by order permit for the protection of shareholders of the Fund. Any such suspension would require the approval of a majority of the Board (including a majority of Independent Trustees) in accordance with Rule 23c-3 of the 1940 Act. The Fund does not presently expect any of the foregoing conditions to occur in its normal fund operations.

#### **Liquidity Requirements**

The Fund must maintain liquid assets equal to the Repurchase Offer Amount from the time that the notice is sent to shareholders until the Repurchase Pricing Date. The Fund will ensure that a percentage of its net assets equal to at least 100% of the Repurchase Offer Amount consists of assets that can be sold or disposed of in the ordinary course of business at approximately the price at which the Fund has valued the investment within the time period between the Repurchase Request Deadline and the Repurchase Payment Deadline.

The Board has adopted procedures that are reasonably designed to ensure that the Fund's assets are sufficiently liquid so that the Fund can comply with the repurchase offer and the liquidity requirements described in the previous paragraph. If, at any time, the Fund does not comply with these liquidity requirements, the Board will take whatever action it deems appropriate to ensure compliance.

#### **Consequences of Repurchase Offers**

Repurchase offers will typically be funded from available cash. The use of offering proceeds to fund Share repurchases may constitute a return of capital and will lower a shareholder's tax basis in his or her shares. Payment for repurchased Shares may require the Fund to liquidate its investments earlier than the Advisor otherwise would, which may potentially cause the Fund to realize losses. The Advisor intends to take measures to attempt to avoid or minimize such potential losses, and instead of liquidating portfolio holdings, may borrow money to finance repurchases of Shares. If the Fund borrows to finance repurchases, interest on that borrowing will negatively affect shareholders who do not tender their Shares in a repurchase offer by increasing the Fund's expenses and reducing any net investment income. Also, the sale of securities of Investment Funds to fund repurchases could reduce the market price of those underlying securities, which in turn would reduce the Fund's NAV. In each case, such actions may reduce the Fund's NAV.

Repurchase of the Fund's Shares will reduce the amount of outstanding Shares and, depending upon the Fund's investment performance, its net assets. A reduction in the Fund's net assets would increase the Fund's expense ratio, to the extent that additional Shares are not sold and expenses otherwise remain the same (or increase). In addition, the repurchase of Shares by the Fund may be a taxable event to shareholders.

The Fund is intended as a long-term investment. The Fund's quarterly repurchase offers are a shareholder's only means of liquidity with respect to their Shares. Shareholders have no rights to redeem or transfer their Shares, other than the limited rights to transfer outlined below. The Shares are not traded on a national securities exchange and no secondary market exists for the Shares, nor does the Fund expect a secondary market for its Shares to exist in the future.

#### **Involuntary Repurchases**

The Fund may repurchase and/or redeem Shares in accordance with the terms of its Declaration of Trust and the 1940 Act, including Rule 23c-2, held by a shareholder or other person acquiring Shares from or through a shareholder, if:

- the Shares have been transferred in violation of the Fund's Declaration of Trust, or have vested in any person other than by operation of law as the result of the death, dissolution, bankruptcy, insolvency or adjudicated incompetence of the shareholder;
- ownership of the Shares by the shareholder or other person likely will cause the Fund to be in violation of, require registration of any Shares under, or subject the Fund to additional registration or regulation under, the securities, commodities or other laws of the United States or any other relevant jurisdiction;
- continued ownership of the Shares by the shareholder or other person may be harmful or injurious to the business or reputation of the
  Fund, the Board of Trustees, the Advisor or any of their affiliates, or may subject the Fund or any shareholder to an undue risk of
  adverse tax or other fiscal or regulatory consequences;
- any of the representations and warranties made by the shareholder or other person in connection with the acquisition of the Shares was not true when made or has ceased to be true;
- the shareholder is subject to special regulatory or compliance requirements, such as those imposed by ERISA, the U.S. Bank Holding
  Company Act of 1956, as amended, or certain Federal Communications Commission regulations (collectively, "Special Laws or
  Regulations"), and the Fund determines that the shareholder is likely to be subject to additional regulatory or compliance requirements
  under these Special Laws or Regulations by virtue of continuing to hold the Shares;
- the shareholder owns Shares having an aggregate net asset value less than an amount determined from time to time by the Board, which amount is \$1,000; or
- the Board of Trustees determine that the repurchase of the Shares would be in the best interest of the Fund.

#### Repurchase Fee

A shareholder who chooses to participate in the Fund's repurchase offers will incur an Early Repurchase Fee of 1.00% of the value of the Shares the Fund repurchases from them for Shares held less than 365 days. The Early Repurchase Fee will be paid by reducing the repurchase proceeds otherwise payable to the shareholder. Shares held longest will be treated as being repurchased first and Shares held shortest will be treated as being repurchased last. The Early Repurchase Fee does not apply to Shares that were acquired through reinvestment of distributions or shares repurchased and transferred through the Affiliate Share Purchase Program. Shares held for 365 days or more are not subject to the 1.00% fee. Early Repurchase Fees are paid to the Fund directly and are designed to offset costs charged by the Transfer Agent for redeeming Shares and for costs associated with fluctuations in Fund asset levels and cash flow caused by such repurchases. The Early Repurchase Fee payable by a shareholder may be waived by the Fund in circumstances where the Board determines that doing so is in the best interest of the Fund. To the extent the Fund determines to waive, impose scheduled variations of, or eliminate an Early Repurchase Fee, it will do so consistently with the requirements the 1940 Act, and the Fund's waiver of, scheduled variation in, or elimination of, the Early Repurchase Fee will apply uniformly to all shareholders regardless of Share class.

#### **Transfers of Shares**

Shares may be transferred only:

- (1) by operation of law as a result of the death, bankruptcy, insolvency, adjudicated incompetence or dissolution of the shareholder; or
- (2) under certain limited circumstances, with the written consent of the Fund, which may be withheld in its sole discretion and is expected to be granted, if at all, only under extenuating circumstances.

The Fund will not consent to a transfer of Shares by a shareholder unless the transfer is to a transferee who represents that it is an Eligible Investor and after a partial transfer, the value of the Shares held in the account of each of the transferee and transferor is at least \$25,000 for Class A and Class C Shares and at least \$1,000,000 for Class I Shares. A shareholder transferring Shares may be charged reasonable expenses, including attorneys' and accountants' fees, incurred by the Fund in connection with the transfer. In connection with any request to transfer Shares, the Fund may require the shareholder requesting the transfer to obtain, at the shareholder's expense, an opinion of counsel selected by the Fund as to such matters as the Fund may reasonably request.

In subscribing for Shares, a shareholder agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Fund, the Board, the Advisor, each other shareholder and any of their affiliates against all losses, claims, damages, liabilities, costs and expenses (including legal or other expenses incurred in investigating or defending against any losses, claims, damages, liabilities, costs and expenses or any judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement), joint or several, to which those persons may become subject by reason of, or arising from, any transfer made by that shareholder in violation of these provisions or any misrepresentation made by that shareholder or a substituted shareholder in connection with any such transfer.

## DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STRUCTURE AND SHARES

The Fund is an unincorporated statutory trust established under the laws of the State of Delaware upon the filing of a Certificate of Trust with the Secretary of State of Delaware on July 14, 2022.

#### **Shares of Beneficial Interest**

The Declaration of Trust authorizes the Fund's issuance of an unlimited number of shares of beneficial interest, par value \$0.001 per share. There is currently no market for our shares and we do not expect that a market for our shares will develop in the foreseeable future. Pursuant to the Declaration of Trust and as permitted by Delaware law, shareholders are entitled to the same limitation of personal liability extended to stockholders of private corporations organized for profit under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, as amended (the "DGCL") and therefore generally will not be personally liable for our debts or obligations.

## Shares

Under the terms of the Declaration of Trust, all shares, when consideration for shares is received by the Fund, will be fully paid and nonassessable. Distributions may be paid to shareholders if, as and when authorized and declared by the Board. Shares will have no preference, preemptive, appraisal, conversion, exchange or redemption rights, and will be freely transferable. The Declaration of Trust provides that the Board shall have the power to repurchase or redeem shares. In the event of the Fund's dissolution, after the Fund pays or adequately provides for the payment of all claims and obligations of the Fund, and upon the receipt of such releases, indemnities and refunding agreements deemed necessary by the Board, each share will be entitled to receive, according to its respective rights, a pro rata portion of the Fund's assets available for distribution for the applicable class, subject to any preferential rights of holders of the Fund's outstanding preferred shares, if any. Each whole share will be entitled to one vote as to any matter on which it is entitled to vote and each fractional share will be entitled to a proportionate fractional vote. Shareholders shall be entitled to vote on all matters on which a vote of shareholders is required by the 1940 Act, the Declaration of Trust or a resolution of the Board. There will be no cumulative voting in the election or removal of Trustees. Under the Declaration of Trust, the Fund is not required to hold annual meetings of shareholders. The Fund only expects to hold shareholder meetings to the extent required by the 1940 Act or pursuant to special meetings called by the Board or a majority of shareholders.

#### **Preferred Shares and Other Securities**

The Declaration of Trust provides that the Board may, subject to the Fund's investment policies and restrictions and the requirements of the 1940 Act, authorize and cause the Fund to issue securities of the Fund other than common shares of beneficial interest (including preferred Shares, debt securities or other senior securities), by action of the Board without the approval of shareholders. The Board may determine the terms, rights, preferences, privileges, limitations and restrictions of such securities as the Board sees fit.

Preferred Shares could be issued with rights and preferences that would adversely affect shareholders. Preferred shares could also be used as an anti-takeover device. Every issuance of preferred shares will be required to comply with the requirements of the 1940 Act. The 1940 Act requires, among other things, that (i) immediately after issuance of preferred shares and before any distribution is made with respect to the shares and before any purchase of shares is made, the aggregate involuntary liquidation preference of such preferred shares together with the aggregate involuntary liquidation preference or aggregate value of all other senior securities must not exceed an amount equal to 50% of the Fund's total assets after deducting the amount of such distribution or purchase price, as the case may be; and (ii) the holders of preferred shares, if any are issued, must be entitled as a class to elect two Trustees at all times and to elect a majority of the Trustees if distributions on such preferred shares are in arrears by two years or more. Certain matters under the 1940 Act require the separate vote of the holders of any issued and outstanding preferred shares. The Fund does not plan to issue preferred shares within twelve months of the effectiveness of its registration statement.

The following table shows the amounts of the Fund's shares that have been authorized and are outstanding as of March 31, 2024.

			(4)
		(3)	Amount
		Amount	Outstanding
		Held by	Excluding
	(2)	Fund or	Amount
(1)	Amount	for its	Shown
Title of Class	Authorized	Account	Under (3)
Class A Shares	Unlimited	None	0
Class C Shares	Unlimited	None	0
Class I Shares	Unlimited	None	10,000

#### Limitation on Liability of Trustees and Officers; Indemnification and Advance of Expenses

Pursuant to the Declaration of Trust, Trustees and officers of the Fund will not be subject in such capacity to any personal liability to the Fund or shareholders, unless the liability arises from bad faith, willful misfeasance, gross negligence or reckless disregard for the Trustee's or officer's duty.

Except as otherwise provided in the Declaration of Trust, the Fund will indemnify and hold harmless any current or former Trustee or officer of the Fund against any liabilities and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees relating to the defense or disposition of any action, suit or proceeding with which such person is involved or threatened), while and with respect to acting in the capacity of a Trustee or officer of the Fund, except with respect to matters in which such person did not act in good faith in the reasonable belief that his or her action was in the best interest of the Fund, or in the case of a criminal proceeding, matters for which such person had reasonable cause to believe that his or her conduct was unlawful. In accordance with the 1940 Act, the Fund will not indemnify any Trustee or officer for any liability to which such person would be subject by reason of his or her willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence or reckless disregard of the duties of his or her position. The Fund will provide indemnification to Trustees and officers prior to a final determination regarding entitlement to indemnification as described in the Declaration of Trust.

The Fund has entered into the Investment Advisory Agreement with the Advisor. The Investment Advisory Agreement provides that, in the absence of willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence or reckless disregard for its obligations and duties thereunder, the Advisor is not liable for any error of judgment or mistake of law or for any loss the Fund suffers.

Pursuant to the Declaration of Trust, the Fund will advance the expenses of defending any action for which indemnification is sought if the Fund receives a written undertaking by the indemnitee which provides that the indemnitee will reimburse the Fund unless it is subsequently determined that the indemnitee is entitled to such indemnification.

## Number of Trustees; Appointment of Trustees; Vacancies; Removal

The Declaration of Trust provides that the number of Trustees shall be no less than one and no more than 15 as determined in writing by a majority of the Trustees then in office. As set forth in the Declaration of Trust, a Trustee's term of office shall continue until his or her death, resignation or removal. Subject to the provisions of the 1940 Act, individuals may be appointed by the Trustees at any time to fill vacancies on the Board by the appointment of such persons by a majority of the Trustees then in office. Each Trustee shall hold office until his or her successor shall have been appointed pursuant to the Declaration of Trust. To the extent that the 1940 Act requires that Trustees be elected by shareholders, any such Trustees will be elected by a plurality of all shares voted at a meeting of shareholders at which a quorum is present.

The Declaration of Trust provides that any Trustee may be removed (provided that after the removal the aggregate number of Trustees is not less than the minimum required by the Declaration of Trust) with or without cause by an action adopted by the majority of the then Trustees.

## **Action by Shareholders**

The Declaration of Trust provides that shareholder action can be taken only at a meeting of shareholders or by written consent of shareholders in lieu of a meeting. Subject to the 1940 Act, the Declaration of Trust or a resolution of the Board specifying a greater or lesser vote requirement, the affirmative vote of a majority of shares present in person or represented by proxy at a meeting and entitled to vote on the subject matter shall be the act of the shareholders with respect to any matter submitted to a vote of the shareholders.

## Amendment of Declaration of Trust and Bylaws

Subject to the provisions of the 1940 Act and the Declaration of Trust, the Board may amend the Declaration of Trust without any vote of shareholders. Pursuant to the Declaration of Trust and bylaws, the Board has the exclusive power to amend or repeal the bylaws or adopt new bylaws at any time.

## No Appraisal Rights

In certain extraordinary transactions, some jurisdictions provide the right to dissenting shareholders to demand and receive the fair value of their shares, subject to certain procedures and requirements set forth in such statute. Those rights are commonly referred to as appraisal rights. The Declaration of Trust provides that shares shall not entitle shareholders to appraisal rights.

#### **Conflict with Applicable Laws and Regulations**

The Declaration of Trust provides that if and to the extent that any provision of the Declaration of Trust conflicts with any provision of the 1940 Act, the provisions under the Code applicable to the Fund as a RIC or other applicable laws and regulations, the conflicting provision shall be deemed never to have constituted a part of the Declaration of Trust; provided, however, that such determination shall not affect any of the remaining provisions of the Declaration of Trust or affect the validity of any action taken or omitted to be taken prior to such determination.

#### **Exclusive Delaware Jurisdiction**

Under the Declaration of Trust, any claims related to the Fund, except claims under the federal securities laws, must be exclusively brought in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or, if such court does not have subject matter jurisdiction thereof, any other court in the State of Delaware with subject matter jurisdiction, unless the Fund, in its sole discretion, consents in writing to an alternative forum. As a result of this exclusive jurisdiction provision, shareholders may be required to bring suit in an inconvenient and less favorable jurisdiction. Further, under this provision, those bound by the Declaration of Trust, including shareholders of the Fund, waive any and all rights to trial by jury.

#### Anti-Takeover Provisions in the Declaration of Trust

The Declaration of Trust includes provisions that could have the effect of limiting the ability of other entities or persons to acquire control of the Fund or to change the composition of the Board. These provisions may have the effect of discouraging attempts to acquire control of the Fund, which attempts could have the effect of increasing the expenses of the Fund and interfering with the normal operation of the Fund. The Trustees are elected for indefinite terms and do not stand for reelection. A Trustee may be removed from office with or without cause by an action adopted by the majority of the then Trustees. The Declaration of Trust does not contain any other specific inhibiting provisions that would operate only with respect to an extraordinary transaction such as a merger, reorganization, tender offer, sale or transfer of substantially all of the Fund's asset, or liquidation. Reference should be made to the Declaration of Trust on file with the SEC for the full text of these provisions.

#### TAX ASPECTS

The following is a summary of certain U.S. federal income tax considerations relevant to the acquisition, holding and disposition of Shares. This discussion offers only a brief outline of the U.S. federal income tax consequences of investing in the Fund and is based upon present provisions of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), the regulations promulgated thereunder, and judicial and administrative ruling authorities, all of which are subject to change, which change may be retroactive. The discussion is limited to persons who hold their Shares as capital assets (generally, property held for investment) for U.S. federal income tax purposes. This summary does not address all of the U.S. federal income tax consequences that may be relevant to a particular shareholder or to shareholders who may be subject to special treatment under U.S. federal income tax laws, such as U.S. financial institutions, insurance companies, broker-dealers, traders in securities that have made an election for U.S. federal income tax purposes to mark-to-market their securities holdings, tax-exempt organizations, partnerships, shareholders who are not "United States Persons" (as defined in the Code), shareholders liable for the alternative minimum tax, shareholders required to accelerate the recognition of any item of gross income as a result of such income being recognized on an applicable financial statement, persons holding Shares through partnerships or other pass-through entities, or persons that have a functional currency (as defined in Section 985 of the Code) other than the U.S. dollar. No ruling has been or will be obtained from the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") regarding any matter relating to the Fund or the Shares. No assurance can be given that the IRS would not assert a position contrary to any of the tax aspects described below. The discussion set forth herein does not constitute tax advice. Prospective shareholders and shareholders are urged to consult their own tax advisors as to the U.S. federal

For purposes of this discussion, a "U.S. Shareholder" generally is a beneficial owner of Shares that is for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

- a citizen or individual resident of the United States;
- a corporation (or other entity treated as a corporation) organized in or under the laws of the United States or of any political subdivision thereof;
- a trust if either (i) a court within the United States is able exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust and one or more United States persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (ii) or the trust has a valid election in effect under applicable U.S. Treasury Regulations to be treated as a U.S. person; or
- an estate, the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source.

A "Non-U.S. Shareholder" is a beneficial owner of Shares that is neither a U.S. Shareholder nor a partnership for U.S. tax purposes.

If a partnership (including an entity treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes) holds Shares, the tax treatment of a partner in the partnership will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Any partner of a partnership holding Shares should consult its tax advisers with respect to the purchase, ownership and disposition of such shares.

Tax matters are very complicated and the tax consequences to an investor of an investment in the Shares will depend on the facts of his, her or its particular situation.

UNLESS OTHERWISE INDICATED, REFERENCES IN THIS DISCUSSION TO THE FUND'S INVESTMENTS, ACTIVITIES, INCOME, GAIN AND LOSS, INCLUDE THE DIRECT INVESTMENTS, ACTIVITIES, INCOME, GAIN AND LOSS OF THE FUND, AS WELL AS THOSE INDIRECTLY ATTRIBUTABLE TO THE FUND AS A RESULT OF THE FUND'S INVESTMENT IN ANY INVESTMENT FUND (OR OTHER ENTITY) THAT IS PROPERLY CLASSIFIED AS A PARTNERSHIP OR DISREGARDED ENTITY FOR U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX PURPOSES (AND NOT AN ASSOCIATION OR PUBLICLY TRADED PARTNERSHIP TAXABLE AS A CORPORATION).

#### Qualification as a Regulated Investment Company; Tax Treatment

The Fund will elect to be treated as, and intends to qualify be treated as a RIC under the Code. If the Fund so qualifies and distributes (or is deemed to have distributed) each taxable year to shareholders dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes of an amount at least equal to the sum of 90% of its investment company taxable income (which includes, among other items, dividends, interest and net short-term capital gains in excess of net long-term capital losses, but determined without regard to the deduction for dividends paid) plus 90% of any net tax-exempt income for the Fund's taxable year, the Fund will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on any amounts it distributes as dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes, including distributions (if any) derived from the Fund's net capital gain (*i.e.*, the excess of the net long-term capital gains over net short-term capital losses) to shareholders. The Fund intends to distribute to its shareholders, at least annually, substantially all of its investment company taxable income, net tax-exempt income, and net capital gains.

In addition, amounts not distributed on a timely basis in accordance with a separate calendar year distribution requirement are subject to a nondeductible 4% excise tax. To prevent imposition of the excise tax, the Fund generally must be considered to have distributed dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes in respect of each calendar year in an amount at least equal to the sum of (1) 98% of its ordinary income (not taking into account any capital gains or losses), determined on a calendar year basis, (2) 98.2% of its capital gain net income, generally determined on the basis of the one-year period ending on October 31st of such calendar year, and adjusted for certain ordinary losses, and (3) any ordinary income and capital gain net income from previous years that was not distributed during those years and on which the Fund incurred no U.S. federal income tax. For U.S. federal income tax purposes, dividends declared by the Fund in October, November or December to shareholders of record on a specified date in such a month and paid during January of the following calendar year are taxable to such shareholders, and deductible by the Fund, as if paid on December 31 of the calendar year declared. The Fund generally intends to make distributions sufficient to avoid imposition of the excise tax, although there can be no assurance that it will be able to do so.

In order to qualify as a RIC, in addition to the 90% distribution requirement above, the Fund must, among other things: (a) derive in each taxable year (the "gross income test") at least 90% of its gross income from (i) dividends, interest, payments with respect to certain securities loans, and gains from the sale or other disposition of stocks, securities or foreign currencies, or other income (including but not limited to gains from options, futures or forward contracts) derived with respect to its business of investing in such stocks, securities or currencies, and (ii) net income from interests in "qualified publicly traded partnerships" (as defined in the Code) (all such income items, "qualifying gross income"); and (b) diversify its holdings (the "asset diversification test") so that, at the end of each quarter of the taxable year, (i) at least 50% of the value of the Fund's total assets is represented by cash and cash items (including receivables), U.S. Government securities, the securities of other RICs and other securities, with such other securities of any one issuer limited for the purposes of this calculation to an amount not greater than 5% of the value of the Fund's total assets and not greater than 10% of the outstanding voting securities of such issuer, and (ii) not more than 25% of the value of its total assets is invested in the securities (other than U.S. Government securities of other RICs) of a single issuer, the securities (other than the securities of other RICs) two or more issuers that the Fund controls and that are engaged in the same, similar or related trades or businesses or the securities of one or more "qualified publicly traded partnerships" (as defined in the Code).

For the purpose of determining whether the Fund satisfies the gross income test, the character of the Fund's distributive share of items of income, gain and loss derived through any Investment Funds that are properly treated as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes (other than certain publicly traded partnerships) generally will be determined as if the Fund realized such tax items in the same manner as realized by those Investment Funds. Similarly, for the purpose of the asset diversification test, the Fund, in appropriate circumstances, will "look through" to the assets held by the Fund and such Investment Funds.

A RIC that fails the gross income test for a taxable year shall nevertheless be considered to have satisfied the test for such taxable year if (i) the RIC satisfies certain procedural requirements, and (ii) the RIC's failure to satisfy the gross income test is due to reasonable cause and not due to willful neglect. However, in such case, a tax is imposed on the RIC for the taxable year in which, absent the application of the above cure provision, it would have failed the gross income test equal to the amount by which the RIC's non-qualifying gross income exceeds one-ninth of the RIC's qualifying gross income, each as determined for purposes of applying the gross income test for such taxable year.

Additionally, a RIC that fails the asset diversification test as of the end of a quarter of a taxable year shall nevertheless be considered to have satisfied the test as of the end of such quarter in the following circumstances. If the RIC's failure to satisfy the asset diversification test at the end of the quarter is due to the ownership of assets the total value of which does not exceed the lesser of (i) one percent of the total value of the RIC's assets at the end of such quarter and (ii) \$10,000,000 (a "de minimis failure"), the RIC shall be considered to have satisfied the asset diversification test as of the end of such quarter if, within six months of the last day of the quarter in which the RIC identifies that it failed the asset diversification test (or such other prescribed time period), the RIC either disposes of assets in order to satisfy the asset diversification test, or otherwise satisfies the asset diversification test.

In the case of a failure to satisfy the asset diversification test at the end of a quarter of a taxable year under circumstances that do not constitute a *de minimis* failure, a RIC shall nevertheless be considered to have satisfied the asset diversification test as of the end of such quarter if (i) the RIC satisfies certain procedural requirements; (ii) the RIC's failure to satisfy the asset diversification test is due to reasonable cause and not due to willful neglect; and (iii) within six months of the last day of the quarter in which the RIC identifies that it failed the asset diversification test (or such other prescribed time period), the RIC either disposes of the assets that caused the asset diversification failure in order to satisfy the asset diversification test, or otherwise satisfies the asset diversification test. However, in such case, a tax is imposed on the RIC, at the highest stated corporate U.S. federal income tax rate, on the net income generated by the assets that caused the RIC to fail the asset diversification test during the period for which the asset diversification test was not met. In all events, however, such tax will not be less than \$50,000.

If before the end of any taxable quarter of its taxable year, the Fund believes that it may fail the asset diversification test, the Fund may seek to take certain actions to avert such a failure. However, the action typically taken by RICs to avert such a failure (e.g., the disposition of assets causing the asset diversification discrepancy) may be difficult for the Fund to pursue because of the limited liquidity of the interests in the Investment Funds.

While the Code generally affords the Fund a 30-day period after the end of the relevant quarter in which to cure a diversification failure by disposing of non-diversified assets, the constraints on the Fund's ability to do so may limit utilization of this statutory 30-day cure period and, possibly, the extended cure period provided by the Code as discussed above.

If the Fund does not qualify as a RIC, it will be treated for tax purposes as an ordinary corporation. In that case, all of its taxable income would be subject to U.S. federal income tax at regular corporate rates without any deduction for distributions made to shareholders. In addition, all distributions (including distributions of net capital gain) made to shareholders generally would be characterized as dividend income to the extent of the Fund's current and accumulated earnings and profits.

#### Distributions

The Fund intends to make distributions necessary to maintain its ability to be subject to tax as a regulated investment company under the Code and to avoid the imposition of U.S. federal income tax. As such, the Fund intends to declare and pay distributions from its net investment income and distribute net realized capital gains, if any, at least annually, and in a manner consistent with the provisions of the Code and the 1940 Act. After the end of each calendar year, shareholders will be provided information regarding the amount and character of distributions actually and deemed received from the Fund during the calendar year.

#### **Fund Investments**

It is intended that the Fund will invest a portion of its assets in Investment Funds, some of which may be classified as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes. An entity that is properly classified as a partnership (and not an association or publicly traded partnership taxable as a corporation) generally is not subject to an entity-level U.S. federal income tax. Instead, each partner of the partnership is required to take into account its distributive share of the partnership's net capital gain or loss, net short- term capital gain or loss, and its other items of ordinary income or loss (including all items of income, gain, loss and deduction allocable to that partnership from investments in other partnerships) for each taxable year of the partnership ending with or within the partner's taxable year. Each such item will have the same character to a partner, and will generally have the same source (either United States or foreign), as though the partner realized the item directly. Partners of a partnership must report these items regardless of the extent to which, or whether, the partnership or the partners receive cash distributions for such taxable year. Accordingly, the Fund may be required to recognize items of taxable income and gain prior to the time that any corresponding cash distributions are made to or by the Fund and certain Investment Funds (including in circumstances where investments by the Investment Funds, such as investments in debt instrument with "original issue discount," generate income prior to a corresponding receipt of cash). In such case, the Fund may have to dispose of interests in Investment Funds that it would otherwise have continued to hold, or devise other methods of cure, to the extent certain Investment Funds earn income of a type that is not qualifying gross income for purposes of the gross income test or hold assets that could cause the Fund not to satisfy the RIC asset diversification test.

Some of the income that the Fund may earn directly or through an Investment Fund, such as income recognized from an equity investment in an operating partnership, may not satisfy the gross income test. To manage the risk that such income might jeopardize the Fund's tax status as a RIC resulting from a failure to satisfy the gross income test, one or more subsidiary entities treated as U.S. corporations for U.S. federal income tax purposes may be employed to earn such income and (if applicable) hold the related investment. Such subsidiary entities generally will be required to incur entity-level income taxes on their earnings, which ultimately will reduce the return to shareholders.

Ordinarily, gains and losses realized from portfolio transactions will be characterized as capital gains and losses. However, because the functional currency of the Fund for U.S. federal income tax purposes is the U.S. dollar, a portion of the gain or loss realized from the disposition of foreign currencies (including foreign currency denominated bank deposits) and non-U.S. dollar denominated securities (including debt instruments, certain futures or forward contracts and options, and similar financial instruments) is generally characterized as ordinary income or loss under Section 988 of the Code. Section 988 of the Code similarly provides that gains or losses attributable to fluctuations in exchange rates that occur between the time the Fund accrues interest or other receivables or accrues expenses or other liabilities denominated in a foreign currency and the time such receivables are collected or the time that the liabilities are paid would be generally characterized as ordinary income or loss. In addition, all or a portion of any gains realized from the sale or other disposition of certain market discount bonds will be characterized as ordinary income.

A RIC is limited in its ability to deduct expenses in excess of its investment company taxable income. If the Fund's deductible expenses in a given taxable year exceed the Fund's investment company taxable income, the Fund may incur a net operating loss for that taxable year. However, a RIC is not permitted to carry forward net operating losses to subsequent taxable years and such net operating losses do not pass through to its shareholders. In addition, deductible expenses can be used only to offset investment company taxable income, not net capital gain. A RIC may not use any net capital losses (that is, the excess of realized capital losses over realized capital gains) to offset its investment company taxable income, but may carry forward such net capital losses, and use them to offset future capital gains, indefinitely. In the event that the Fund were to experience an ownership change as defined under the Code, the capital loss carryforwards and other favorable tax attributes of the Fund, if any, may be subject to limitation.

## **Hedging and Derivative Transactions**

Gain or loss, if any, realized from certain financial futures or forward contracts and options transactions ("Section 1256 Contracts") generally is treated as 60% long-term capital gain or loss and 40% short-term capital gain or loss. Gain or loss will arise upon exercise or lapse of Section 1256 Contracts. In addition, any Section 1256 Contracts remaining unexercised at the end of the Fund's taxable year are treated as sold for their then fair market value, resulting in the recognition of gain or loss characterized in the manner described above.

The Fund may acquire certain foreign currency forward contracts, enter into certain foreign currency futures contracts, acquire put and call options on foreign currencies, or acquire or enter into similar foreign currency-related financial instruments. Generally, foreign currency regulated futures contracts and option contracts that qualify as Section 1256 Contracts will not be subject to ordinary income or loss treatment under Section 988 of the Code. However, if the Fund acquires or enters into any foreign currency futures contracts or options contracts that are not Section 1256 Contracts, or any foreign currency forward contracts or similar foreign currency-related financial instruments, any gain or loss realized by the Fund with respect to such contract or financial instruments generally will be characterized as ordinary gain or loss unless the contract or financial instrument in question is a capital asset in the hands of the Fund and is not part of a straddle transaction (as described below), and an election is made by the Fund (before the close of the day the transaction is entered into) to characterize the gain or loss attributable to such contract or financial instrument as capital gain or loss.

Offsetting positions held by the Fund, or the Investment Funds, involving certain financial futures or forward contracts or options transactions with respect to actively traded personal property may be considered, for tax purposes, to constitute "straddles." In addition, investments by the Fund in particular combinations of Investment Funds may also be treated as a "straddle." To the extent the straddle rules apply to positions established by the Fund, or the Investment Funds, losses realized by the Fund may be deferred to the extent of unrealized gain in the offsetting positions. Further, short-term capital loss on straddle positions may be recharacterized as long-term capital loss, and long-term capital gains on straddle positions may be treated as short-term capital gains or ordinary income. Certain of the straddle positions held by the Fund, or the Investment Funds, may constitute "mixed straddles." One or more elections may be made in respect of the U.S. federal income tax treatment of "mixed straddles," resulting in different tax consequences. In certain circumstances, the provisions governing the tax treatment of straddles override or modify certain of the provisions discussed above.

If the Fund, or possibly an Investment Fund, either (1) holds an appreciated financial position with respect to stock, certain debt obligations or partnership interests ("appreciated financial position"), and then enters into a short sale, futures, forward, or offsetting notional principal contract (collectively, a "Contract") with respect to the same or substantially identical property, or (2) holds an appreciated financial position that is a Contract and then acquires property that is the same as, or substantially identical to, the underlying property, the Fund generally will be taxed as if the appreciated financial position were sold at its fair market value on the date the Fund, or such Investment Fund, enters into the financial position or acquires the property, respectively. The foregoing will not apply, however, to any transaction during any taxable year that otherwise would be treated as a constructive sale if the transaction is closed within 30 days after the end of that year and the appreciated financial position is held unhedged for 60 days after that closing (i.e., at no time during that 60-day period is the risk of loss relating to the appreciated financial position reduced by reason of certain specified transactions with respect to substantially identical or related property, such as by reason of an option to sell, being contractually obligated to sell, making a short sale, or granting an option to buy substantially identical stock or securities).

If the Fund, or possibly an Investment Fund, enters into certain derivatives (including forward contracts, long positions under notional principal contracts, and related puts and calls) with respect to equity interests in certain pass-thru entities (including other RICs, real estate investment trusts, partnerships, real estate mortgage investment conduits and certain trusts and foreign corporations), long-term capital gain with respect to the derivative may be recharacterized as ordinary income to the extent it exceeds the long-term capital gain that would have been realized had the interest in the pass-thru entity been held directly during the term of the derivative contract. Any gain recharacterized as ordinary income will be treated as accruing at a constant rate over the term of the derivative contract and may be subject to an interest charge. The U.S. Department of the Treasury (the "Treasury") and the IRS have the authority to issue regulations expanding the application of these rules to derivatives with respect to debt instruments and/or stock in corporations that are not pass-thru entities.

## **Passive Foreign Investment Companies and Controlled Foreign Corporations**

The Fund may indirectly hold equity interests in non-U.S. Investment Funds and/or non-U.S. portfolio companies that may be treated as "passive foreign investment companies" (each, a "PFIC") under the Code. A PFIC is generally defined as a non-U.S. entity which is classified as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, and which earns at least 75% of its annual gross income from passive sources (such as interest, dividends, rents, royalties or capital gain) or which holds at least 50% of its total assets in assets producing such passive income. The Fund may be subject to U.S. federal income tax, at ordinary income rates, on a portion of any "excess distribution" or gain from the disposition of such interests. Additional charges in the nature of interest may be imposed on the Fund in respect of deferred taxes arising from such distributions or gains. This additional tax and interest may apply even if the Fund makes a distribution in an amount equal to any "excess distribution" or gain from the disposition of such shares as a taxable dividend by it to its shareholders. If an election is made to treat the PFIC as a "qualified electing fund" under the Code (a "QEF"), then the Fund would be required, in lieu of the foregoing requirements, to include in its income each taxable year a portion of the QEF's ordinary earnings and net capital gain (at ordinary income and capital gains rates, respectively), even if not distributed to the Fund. If the QEF incurs losses for a taxable year, these losses will not pass through to the Fund and, accordingly, cannot offset other income and/or gains of the Fund. The QEF election may not be available to the Fund because of certain requirements that the PFICs themselves would have to satisfy. Alternatively, in certain cases, the Fund may make an election to markto-market the shares of a PFIC held by the Fund at the end of the Fund's taxable year (as well as on certain other dates prescribed in the Code). In this case, the Fund would recognize as ordinary income its share of any increase in the value of such PFIC shares, and as ordinary loss its share of any decrease in such value, to the extent such loss did not exceed its share of prior increases in income derived from such PFIC shares. Under either election, the Fund might be required to recognize income in excess of its distributions from PFICs and its proceeds from dispositions of PFIC stock during the applicable taxable year and such income would nevertheless be subject to the distribution requirement and would be taken into account under prescribed timing rules for purposes of the 4% excise tax (described above).

Dividends paid by PFICs will not be treated as "qualified dividend income." In certain cases, the Fund will not be the party legally permitted to make the QEF election or the mark-to-market election in respect of indirectly held PFICs and, in such cases, will not have control over whether the party within the chain of ownership that is legally permitted to make the QEF or mark-to-market election will do so.

If the Fund directly or indirectly holds 10% or more of the combined value or voting power of all classes of shares of a foreign entity classified as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes and considered a controlled foreign corporation ("CFC") under the Code, the Fund may be treated as receiving a deemed distribution (*i.e.*, characterized as ordinary income) each taxable year from such foreign corporation in an amount equal to its *pro rata* share of such entity's income for such taxable year (including both ordinary earnings and capital gains), whether or not the entity makes an actual distribution during such taxable year. The Fund would be required to include the amount of a deemed distribution from a CFC when computing its investment company taxable income as well as in determining whether the Fund satisfies the distribution requirements applicable to RICs, even to the extent the amount of the Fund's income deemed recognized from the CFC exceeds the amount of any actual distributions from the CFC and the proceeds from any sales or other dispositions of CFC stock during the Fund's taxable year. In general, a foreign entity classified as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes will be considered a CFC if more than 50% of the shares of the corporation, measured by reference to combined voting power or value, are owned (directly, indirectly or by attribution) by U.S. Shareholders. A "U.S. Shareholder," for this purpose, is any U.S. person that owns (directly, indirectly, or constructively) 10% or more of the combined value or voting power of all classes of shares of a foreign entity classified as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Under Treasury regulations, income derived by the Fund from a CFC or a PFIC with respect to which the Fund has made a QEF election would generally constitute qualifying income for purposes of determining the Fund's ability to be subject to tax as a RIC only to the extent the CFC or the PFIC makes current distributions of that income to the Fund or if the income is derived with respect to the Fund's business of investing in stocks or securities.

#### Foreign Taxes

The Fund's investment in non-U.S. stocks or securities may be subject to withholding and other taxes imposed by countries outside the United States. In that case, the Fund's yield on those stocks or securities would be decreased. Tax conventions between certain countries and the United States may reduce or eliminate such taxes. If more than 50% of the Fund's assets at year-end consists of the stock or securities of foreign corporations, the Fund may elect to permit its shareholders to claim a credit or deduction on their income tax returns for their *pro rata* portion of qualified taxes paid or deemed paid by the Fund to foreign countries in respect of foreign stock or securities the Fund has held for at least the minimum period specified in the Code. In such a case, shareholders of the Fund will include in gross income from foreign sources their *pro rata* shares of such taxes. The Fund does not expect to meet the requirements to make the election described above in respect of the treatment of foreign taxes.

#### Taxation of U.S. Shareholders

Distributions by the Fund generally are taxable to U.S. shareholders as ordinary income or capital gains. Distributions of the Fund's "investment company taxable income" (which is, generally, the Fund's net ordinary income plus realized net short-term capital gains in excess of realized net long-term capital losses) will be taxable as ordinary income to U.S. Shareholders to the extent of the Fund's current or accumulated earnings and profits, whether paid in cash or reinvested in additional Shares. To the extent such distributions paid by the Fund to shareholders taxed at individual rates are attributable to dividends from U.S. corporations and certain qualified foreign corporations, such distributions ("Qualifying Dividends") may be eligible for a current maximum tax rate of 20%. In this regard, it is anticipated that distributions paid by the Fund will generally not be attributable to dividends and, therefore, generally will not qualify for the 20% maximum rate applicable to Qualifying Dividends. Distributions of the Fund's net capital gains (which are generally the Fund's realized net long-term capital gains in excess of realized net short-term capital losses) properly reported by the Fund as "capital gain dividends" will be taxable to a U.S. Shareholder as long-term capital gains that are currently taxable at a maximum rate of 20% in the case of shareholders taxed at individual rates, regardless of the U.S. shareholder's holding period for his, her or its Shares and regardless of whether paid in cash or reinvested in additional Shares. Distributions in excess of the Fund's earnings and profits first will reduce a U.S. Shareholder's adjusted tax basis in such shareholder's Shares and, after the adjusted tax basis is reduced to zero, will constitute capital gains to such U.S. Shareholder.

The Fund may retain some or all of the Fund's realized net long-term capital gains in excess of realized net short-term capital losses, but designate the retained net capital gain as a "deemed distribution." In that case, among other consequences, the Fund will pay tax on the retained amount, each U.S. Shareholder will be required to include his, her or its share of the deemed distribution in income as if it had been actually distributed to the U.S. Shareholder, and the U.S. Shareholder will be entitled to claim a credit equal to his, her or its allocable share of the tax paid thereon by the Fund. Because the Fund expects to pay tax on any retained capital gains at the Fund's regular corporate tax rate, and because that rate is in excess of the maximum rate currently payable by U.S. Shareholders taxed at individual rates on long-term capital gains, the amount of tax that individual U.S. Shareholders will be treated as having paid will exceed the tax they owe on the capital gain distribution and such excess generally may be refunded or claimed as a credit against the U.S. Shareholder's other U.S. federal income tax obligations. The amount of the deemed distribution net of such tax will be added to the U.S. Shareholder's adjusted tax basis for his, her or its Shares. In order to utilize the deemed distribution approach, the Fund must provide written notice to its shareholders prior to the expiration of 60 days after the close of the relevant taxable year.

For purposes of determining (i) whether the 90% distribution requirement detailed above is satisfied for any year and (ii) the amount of capital gain dividends paid for that year, the Fund may, under certain circumstances, elect to treat a dividend that is paid during the following taxable year as if it had been paid during the taxable year in question. If the Fund makes such an election, the U.S. Shareholder will still be treated as receiving the dividend in the taxable year in which the distribution is made. However, any dividend declared by the Fund in October, November or December of any calendar year, payable to shareholders of record on a specified date in such a month and actually paid during January of the following year, will be treated as if it had been received by the Fund's U.S. Shareholders on December 31 of the year in which the dividend was declared.

With respect to the reinvestment of dividends, if a U.S. Shareholder owns Shares registered in its own name, the U.S. Shareholder will have all cash distributions automatically reinvested in additional Shares unless the U.S. Shareholder opts out of the reinvestment of dividends. Any distributions reinvested will nevertheless remain taxable to the U.S. Shareholder. The U.S. Shareholder will have an adjusted tax basis in the additional Shares purchased through the reinvestment equal to the amount of the reinvested distribution. The additional shares will have a new holding period commencing on the day following the day on which the shares are credited to the U.S. Shareholder's account.

If an investor purchases Shares shortly before the record date of a distribution, the price of the shares will include the value of the distribution. However, the shareholder will be taxed on the distribution as described above, despite the fact that, economically, it may represent a return of his, her or its investment.

A U.S. Shareholder generally will recognize taxable gain or loss if the U.S. Shareholder sells or otherwise disposes of his, her or its Shares. The amount of gain or loss will be measured by the difference between such U.S. Shareholder's adjusted tax basis in the Shares sold and the amount of the proceeds received in exchange. Any gain arising from such sale or disposition generally will be treated as long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. Shareholder has held his, her or its shares for more than one year. Otherwise, it will be classified as short-term capital gain or loss. However, any capital loss arising from the sale or disposition of Shares held for six months or less will be treated as long-term capital loss to the extent of the amount of capital gain dividends received, or undistributed capital gain deemed received, with respect to such shares. In addition, all or a portion of any loss recognized upon a disposition of Shares may be disallowed if other Shares are purchased (whether through reinvestment of distributions or otherwise) within 30 days before or after the disposition.

A repurchase or transfer of Shares by the Fund generally will be treated as a taxable transaction for U.S. federal income tax purposes, either as a "sale or exchange," or, under certain circumstances, as a "dividend." In general, the transaction should be treated as a sale or exchange of the Shares if the receipt of cash results in a meaningful reduction in the shareholder's proportionate interest in the Fund or results in a "complete redemption" of the shareholder's Shares, in each case applying certain constructive ownership rules in the Code. Alternatively, if a shareholder does not tender all of his or her Shares, such repurchase may not be treated as a sale or exchange for U.S. federal income tax purposes, and the gross amount of such repurchase may constitute a dividend to the shareholder to the extent of such shareholder's *pro rata* share of the Fund's current and accumulated earnings and profits. In such a case, there is a risk that non-tendering shareholders, and shareholders who tender some but not all of their shares or fewer than all of whose shares are repurchased, in each case whose percentage interests in the Fund increase as a result of such tender, will be treated as having received a dividend from the Fund. The extent of such risk will vary depending upon the particular circumstances of the tender offer, and in particular whether such offer is a single and isolated event or is part of a plan for periodically repurchasing shares of the Fund.

If the repurchase or transfer of a shareholder's Shares qualifies for sale or exchange treatment, the shareholder will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount received in exchange for the repurchased or transferred Shares and the adjusted tax basis of those Shares. Such gain or loss will be capital gain or loss if the repurchased or transferred Shares were held by the shareholder as capital assets, and generally will be treated as long-term capital gain or loss if the repurchased or transferred Shares were held by the shareholder for more than one year, or as short-term capital gain or loss if the repurchased or transferred Shares were held by the shareholder for more than one year, or as short-term capital gain or loss if the repurchased or transferred Shares were held by the shareholder for one year or less.

In general, U.S. Shareholders taxed at individual rates currently are subject to a maximum U.S. federal income tax rate of 20% on their recognized net capital gain (i.e., the excess of recognized net long-term capital gains over recognized net short-term capital losses, subject to certain adjustments), including any long-term capital gain derived from an investment in the Fund's shares. Such rate is lower than the maximum rate on ordinary income currently payable by such U.S. Shareholders. In addition, individuals with modified adjusted gross income in excess of \$200,000 (\$250,000 in the case of married individuals filing jointly) and certain estates and trusts are subject to an additional 3.8% tax on their "net investment income," which generally includes gross income from interest, dividends, annuities, royalties, and rents, and net capital gains (other than certain amounts earned from trades or businesses), reduced by certain deductions allocable to such income. Corporate U.S. shareholders currently are subject to U.S. federal income tax on net capital gain at the maximum 21% rate also applied to ordinary income. Non-corporate U.S. Shareholders with net capital losses for a year (i.e., capital losses in excess of capital gains) generally may deduct up to \$3,000 of such losses against their ordinary income each year. Any net capital losses of a non-corporate U.S. Shareholder in excess of \$3,000 generally may be carried forward and used in subsequent years as provided in the Code. Corporate U.S. Shareholders generally may not deduct any net capital losses for a year, but may carry back such losses for three years or carry forward such losses for five years.

Under applicable Treasury regulations, if a U.S. Shareholder recognizes a loss with respect to shares of \$2 million or more for a non-corporate U.S. Shareholder or \$10 million or more for a corporate U.S. Shareholder in any single taxable year (or a greater loss over a combination of years), the U.S. Shareholder must file with the IRS a disclosure statement on Form 8886. Direct U.S. Shareholders of portfolio securities are in many cases excepted from this reporting requirement, but under current guidance, U.S. Shareholders of a RIC are not excepted. Future guidance may extend the current exception from this reporting requirement to U.S. Shareholders of most or all RICs. The fact that a loss is reportable under these regulations does not affect the legal determination of whether the taxpayer's treatment of the loss is proper. U.S. Shareholders should consult their own tax advisers to determine the applicability of these regulations in light of their individual circumstances.

The Fund (or the applicable withholding agent) will send to each of its U.S. Shareholders, as promptly as possible after the end of each calendar year, a notice reporting the amounts includible in such U.S. Shareholder's taxable income for such year as ordinary income and as long-term capital gain. In addition, the U.S. federal tax status of each year's distributions generally will be reported to the IRS (including the amount of dividends, if any, eligible for the 20% maximum rate). Dividends paid by the Fund generally will not be eligible for the dividends-received deduction or the preferential tax rate applicable to Qualifying Dividends because the Fund's income generally will not consist of dividends. Distributions may also be subject to additional state, local and foreign taxes depending on a U.S. Shareholder's particular situation.

The Fund may be required to withhold U.S. federal income tax ("backup withholding") from all distributions to certain U.S. Shareholders (i) who fail to furnish the Fund with a correct taxpayer identification number or a certificate that such shareholder is exempt from backup withholding or (ii) with respect to whom the IRS notifies the Fund that such shareholder furnished an incorrect taxpayer identification number or failed to properly report certain interest and dividend income to the IRS and to respond to notices to that effect. An individual's taxpayer identification number generally is his or her social security number. Any amount withheld under backup withholding is allowed as a credit against the U.S. Shareholder's federal income tax liability, provided that proper information is provided to the IRS.

If the Fund is not a "publicly offered regulated investment company" for any period, a non-corporate U.S. stockholder's pro rata portion of the Fund's affected expenses, including its management fees, will be treated as an additional dividend to the shareholder and will not be deductible for non-corporate U.S. taxpayers for taxable years beginning before January 1, 2026. For taxable years beginning after December 31, 2025, these expenses will be deductible to non-corporate U.S. taxpayers only to the extent they exceed 2% of such a shareholder's adjusted gross income. A "publicly offered regulated investment company" is a RIC whose shares are either (i) continuously offered pursuant to a public offering, (ii) regularly traded on an established securities market or (iii) held by at least 500 persons at all times during the taxable year. While the Fund anticipates that it will qualify as a publicly offered RIC, the Fund may not qualify as a publicly offered RIC for future taxable years.

#### U.S. Federally Tax-Exempt Shareholders

Under current law, the Fund serves to "block" (that is, prevent the attribution to shareholders of) unrelated business taxable income ("UBTI") from being realized by its U.S. federally tax-exempt shareholders (including, among others, individual retirement accounts, 401(k) accounts, Keogh plans, pension plans and certain charitable entities). Notwithstanding the foregoing, a U.S. federally tax-exempt shareholder could realize UBTI by virtue of its investment in Shares of the Fund if the U.S. federally tax-exempt shareholder has engaged in a borrowing or other similar transaction to acquire its Shares. A U.S. federally tax-exempt shareholder may also recognize UBTI if the Fund were to recognize "excess inclusion income" derived from direct or indirect investments in residual interests in real estate mortgage investment conduits or taxable mortgage pools. If a charitable remainder annuity trust or a charitable remainder unitrust (each as defined in Section 664 of the Code) has UBTI for a taxable year, a 100% excise tax on the UBTI is imposed on the trust.

The foregoing discussion does not address all of the U.S. federal income tax consequences that may be applicable to a tax-exempt shareholder as a result of an investment in the Fund, and Tax-exempt investors should consult with their tax advisors regarding an investment in the Fund.

#### Taxation of Non-U.S. Shareholders

The following discussion only applies to certain Non-U.S. Shareholders. Whether an investment in the shares is appropriate for a Non-U.S. Shareholder will depend upon that person's particular circumstances. An investment in the shares by a Non-U.S. Shareholder may have adverse tax consequences. Such Non-U.S. Stockholders should consult their tax advisers to determine the consequences to them of investing in Shares.

Distributions of the Fund's "investment company taxable income" to Non-U.S. Shareholders (including interest income and realized net short-term capital gains in excess of realized long-term capital losses) will be subject to U.S. withholding tax imposed at a rate of 30% (or lower rate provided by an applicable treaty) to the extent of the Fund's current and accumulated earnings and profits unless an applicable exception applies. Subject to the discussions regarding backup withholding and FATCA (defined below) below, no withholding generally is required with respect to certain distributions if (i) the distributions are properly reported as "interest-related dividends" or "short-term capital gain dividends," (ii) the distributions are derived from sources specified in the Code for such dividends and (iii) certain other requirements are satisfied. No assurance can be provided as to whether any of the Fund's distributions will be reported as eligible for this exemption. If any distributions are effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business of the Non-U.S. Shareholder (and if an income tax treaty applies, such distributions are attributable to a permanent establishment maintained by the Non-U.S. Shareholder within the United States), the Fund will not be required to withhold U.S. federal tax if the Non-U.S. Shareholder complies with applicable certification and disclosure requirements, although the distributions will be subject to U.S. federal income tax at the rates applicable to U.S. persons. (Special certification requirements apply to a Non-U.S. Shareholder that is a foreign partnership or a foreign trust, and such entities are urged to consult their own tax advisers.)

Actual or deemed distributions of the Fund's net capital gains to a Non-U.S. Shareholder, and gains realized by a Non-U.S. Shareholder upon the sale of Shares, will generally not be subject to U.S. withholding tax and generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax unless the distributions or gains, as the case may be, are effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business of the Non-U.S. Shareholder.

Under the Fund's reinvestment of dividends policy, if a Non-U.S. Shareholder owns Shares registered in its own name, the Non-U.S. Shareholder will have all cash distributions automatically reinvested in additional Shares unless it opts out of the reinvestment of dividends. If the distribution is a distribution of the Fund's investment company taxable income, is not designated by the Fund as a short-term capital gains dividend or interest-related dividend and it is not effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business of the Non-U.S. Shareholder (or, if required by an applicable income tax treaty, is not attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment of the Non-U.S. Shareholder), the amount distributed (to the extent of the Fund's current or accumulated earnings and profits) will be subject to U.S. withholding tax at a rate of 30% (or lower rate provided by an applicable treaty) and only the net after-tax amount will be reinvested in Shares. The Non-U.S. Shareholder will have an adjusted tax basis in the additional Shares purchased through the reinvestment equal to the amount reinvested. The additional shares will have a new holding period commencing on the day following the day on which the shares are credited to the Non-U.S. Shareholder's account.

The tax consequences to Non-U.S. Shareholders that are individuals that are present in the U.S. for 183 days or more during a taxable year may be different from those described herein. Non-U.S. Shareholders are urged to consult their tax advisers with respect to the procedure for claiming the benefit of a lower treaty rate and the applicability of foreign taxes.

If the Fund distributes the Fund's net capital gains in the form of deemed rather than actual distributions, a Non-U.S. Shareholder will be entitled to a U.S. federal income tax credit or tax refund equal to the Shareholder's allocable share of the tax the Fund pays on the capital gains deemed to have been distributed. In order to obtain the refund, the Non-U.S. Shareholder must obtain a U.S. taxpayer identification number and file a refund claim even if the Non-U.S. Shareholder would not otherwise be required to obtain a U.S. taxpayer identification number or file a U.S. federal income tax return.

The Fund must generally report to its Non-U.S. Shareholders and the IRS the amount of dividends paid during each calendar year and the amount of any tax withheld. Information reporting requirements may apply even if no withholding was required because the distributions were effectively connected with the Non-U.S. Shareholder's conduct of a United States trade or business or withholding was reduced or eliminated by an applicable income tax treaty. This information also may be made available under a specific treaty or agreement with the tax authorities in the country in which the Non-U.S. Shareholder resides or is established. Under U.S. federal income tax law, interest, dividends and other reportable payments may, under certain circumstances, be subject to "backup withholding" at the then applicable rate (currently 24%). Backup withholding, however, generally will not apply to distributions to a Non-U.S. Shareholder, provided the Non-U.S. Shareholder furnishes to the Fund the required certification as to its non-U.S. status, such as by providing a valid IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E, or certain other requirements are met. Backup withholding is not an additional tax but can be credited against a Non-U.S. Shareholder's U.S. federal income tax, and may be refunded to the extent it results in an overpayment of tax and the appropriate information is timely supplied to the IRS.

Legislation commonly referred to as the "Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act," or "FATCA," generally imposes a 30% withholding tax on payments of certain types of income to foreign financial institutions ("FFIs") unless such FFIs either (i) enter into an agreement with the U.S. Treasury to report certain required information with respect to accounts held by certain specified U.S. persons (or held by foreign entities that have certain specified U.S. persons as substantial owners) or (ii) reside in a jurisdiction that has entered into an intergovernmental agreement ("IGA") with the United States to collect and share such information and are in compliance with the terms of such IGA and any enabling legislation or regulations. The types of income subject to the tax include U.S. source interest and dividends. While the Code would also require withholding on payments of the gross proceeds from the sale of any property that could produce U.S. source interest or dividends, the U.S. Treasury Department has indicated its intent to eliminate this requirement in subsequent proposed regulations, which state that taxpayers may rely on the proposed regulations until final regulations are issued. The information required to be reported includes the identity and taxpayer identification number of each account holder that is a specified U.S. person activity within the holder's account. In addition, subject to certain exceptions, this legislation also imposes a 30% withholding on certain payments to certain foreign entities that are not financial institutions unless the foreign entity certifies that it does not have a greater than 10% owner that is a specified U.S. person or provides the withholding agent with identifying information on each greater than 10% owner that is a specified U.S. person or provides the withholding tax with respect to distributions on their shares. Under certain circumstances, a Non-U.S. Shareholder might be eligible for refunds or credits of such taxes.

Non-U.S. Shareholders should consult their own tax advisers with respect to the U.S. federal income tax and withholding tax, and state, local and foreign tax consequences of an investment in the shares.

#### ERISA CONSIDERATIONS

Persons who are fiduciaries with respect to an employee benefit plan, individual retirement account ("IRA"), Keogh plan, or other plan or arrangement subject to the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA"), or Section 4975 of the Code, including any entity whose assets are considered "plan assets" (each of the foregoing, a "Plan") should consider, among other things, the matters described below before determining whether to invest in the Fund. ERISA imposes certain general and specific responsibilities on persons who are fiduciaries with respect to Plans that are subject to ERISA (an "ERISA Plan"), including prudence, diversification, an obligation not to engage in prohibited transactions, and other requirements. In determining whether a particular investment is appropriate for an ERISA Plan, U.S. Department of Labor ("DOL") regulations provide that a fiduciary of an ERISA Plan must give appropriate consideration to, among other things, the role that the investment plays in the ERISA Plan's portfolio, taking into consideration whether the investment is designed reasonably to further the ERISA Plan's purposes, an examination of the risk and return factors, the portfolio's composition with regard to diversification, the liquidity and current total return of the portfolio relative to the anticipated cash flow needs of the ERISA Plan, the income tax consequences of the investment (see "Tax Aspects," above), and the projected return of the Fund relative to the ERISA Plan's funding objectives.

Before investing the assets of an ERISA Plan in the Fund, an ERISA Plan fiduciary should determine whether such an investment is consistent with its fiduciary responsibilities and the foregoing regulations. The fiduciary should, for example, consider whether an investment in the Fund may be too illiquid or too speculative for its ERISA Plan, and whether the assets of the ERISA Plan would be sufficiently diversified if the investment is made. If a fiduciary with respect to any such ERISA Plan breaches his or her responsibilities with regard to selecting an investment or an investment course of action for such ERISA Plan, the fiduciary may be held personally liable for losses incurred by the ERISA Plan as a result of such breach.

Because the Fund will be registered as an investment company under the 1940 Act, the underlying assets of the Fund will not be considered to be "plan assets" of the Plans investing in the Fund for purposes of the fiduciary responsibility and prohibited transaction rules of ERISA and the Code. For this reason, the Advisor will therefore not be a fiduciary within the meaning of ERISA with respect to the assets of any ERISA Plan that becomes a shareholder of the Fund, solely as a result of the ERISA Plan's investment in the Fund.

Certain prospective Plan investors may currently maintain relationships with the Advisor or one or more Investment Managers in which the Fund invests, or with other entities that are affiliated with the Advisor or such Investment Managers. Each of such persons may be deemed to be a fiduciary of or other party in interest or disqualified person with respect to any Plan to which it provides investment management, investment advisory, or other services. ERISA prohibits and the Code penalizes the use of a Plan's assets for the benefit of a party in interest or disqualified person, and also prohibits (and penalizes) a Plan fiduciary from using its position to cause such Plan to make an investment from which it or certain third parties in which such fiduciary has an interest would receive a fee or other consideration. Plan shareholders should consult with legal counsel to determine if participation in the Fund is a transaction that is prohibited by ERISA or the Code.

Employee benefit plans which are not subject to ERISA or the related provisions of the Code may be subject to other rules governing such plans. Fiduciaries of employee benefit plans which are not subject to ERISA, whether or not subject to Section 4975 of the Code, should consult with their own counsel and other advisors regarding such matters.

The provisions of ERISA and the Code are subject to extensive and continuing administrative and judicial interpretation and review. The discussion of ERISA and the Code contained herein is, of necessity, general and may be affected by future publication of regulations and rulings. Potential investors should consult with their legal advisers regarding the consequences under ERISA and the Code of the acquisition and ownership of Shares.

THE FUND'S SALE OF SHARES TO ANY PLAN IS IN NO RESPECT A REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY BY THE FUND, THE ADVISOR OR ANY OF ITS AFFILIATES, OR BY ANY OTHER PERSON ASSOCIATED WITH THE SALE OF THE SHARES, THAT SUCH INVESTMENT BY ANY PLAN MEETS ALL RELEVANT LEGAL REQUIREMENTS APPLICABLE TO PLANS GENERALLY OR TO ANY PARTICULAR PLAN, OR THAT SUCH INVESTMENT IS OTHERWISE APPROPRIATE FOR PLANS GENERALLY OR FOR ANY PARTICULAR PLAN.

#### PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

Ultimus Fund Distributors LLC acts as the Distributor and distributes the Fund's shares on a best efforts basis, subject to various conditions. The Fund's shares are offered to Eligible Investors at NAV plus the applicable sales load. The initial minimum permitted purchases are \$25,000 for the Class A and Class C shares, and \$1 million for the Class I shares. The Fund may waive the investment minimum for Class I Shares, however, the Fund will not waive investment minimum to an amount below \$25,000. The Distributor is not required to sell any specific number or dollar amount of the Fund's Shares but will use its best efforts. Shares of the Fund will not be listed on any national securities exchange, and the Distributor will not act as a market maker in Fund Shares.

Under the terms of a distribution agreement (the "Distribution Agreement") with the Distributor, the Distributor will directly distribute Class A Shares, Class C Shares and Class I Shares to investors. The Distributor is authorized to retain brokers, dealers and certain RIAs and other Financial Intermediaries for distribution services and to provide ongoing investor services and account maintenance services to shareholders holding Class A, Class C or Class I Shares. The Fund will pay, to the Distributor, (i) a monthly Distribution and Servicing Fee out of the net assets of Class A Shares at the annual rate of 0.25% of the aggregate net asset value of Class A Shares and (ii) a monthly Distribution and Servicing Fee out of the net assets of Class C Shares at the annual rate of 1.00% of the aggregate net asset value of Class C Shares, determined and accrued as of the last day of each calendar month (before any repurchases of Shares). Class I Shares are not subject to the Distribution and Servicing Fee.

The Distributor will pay various Financial Intermediaries substantially all of the Distribution and Servicing Fee which they will use to compensate their brokerage representatives for Class A and Class C Shares sales and support. Financial Intermediaries may charge an additional one-time sales load, assessed at the time of purchase, on Class A Shares, up to a maximum of 5.75% of the investment amount. Class C shares are subject to a CDSC of 1.00% on any shares repurchased less than 365 days after their purchase.

The Distribution and Servicing Fee is charged on an aggregate class-wide basis, and Class A shareholders and Class C shareholders will be subject to the Distribution and Servicing Fee as long as they hold their Shares. Each compensated broker, dealer or other Financial Intermediary distributing Class A Shares and Class C Shares is paid by the Distributor based on the aggregate net asset value of outstanding Class A Shares and Class C Shares held by shareholders that receive services from such broker, dealer or other Financial Intermediary.

The Distributor may directly distribute Class A Shares and Class C Shares to investors, and for such directly distributed Class A Shares and Class C Shares, will retain all or a portion of the Distribution and Servicing Fee to compensate its brokerage representatives for their Class A Shares and Class C Shares sales and support.

Class I Shares may be purchased from the Distributor through a RIA that has entered into an arrangement with the Distributor for such RIA to offer Shares in conjunction with a "wrap" fee, asset allocation or other managed asset program sponsored or managed by such RIA. Shares are not available in certificated form.

The Advisor may pay additional compensation out of its own resources (i.e., not Fund assets) to certain brokers, dealers or other Financial Intermediaries that have agreed to participate in the distribution of the Fund's Shares, including the Distributor, for sales and wholesaling support, and also for other services including due diligence support, account maintenance, provision of information and support services.

Under the Distribution Agreement, the Fund has agreed to indemnify and hold the Distributor harmless from and against any and all losses, damages, costs, charges, reasonable attorney or consultant fees, payments, expenses and liability arising out of or attributable to the Fund's refusal or failure to comply with the terms of the Distribution Agreement, breach of any representation or warranty made by the Fund contained in the Distribution Agreement, or which arise out of the Fund's lack of good faith, gross negligence or willful misconduct with respect to the Fund's performance under or in connection with the Distribution Agreement.

#### DISTRIBUTION POLICY

Dividends will generally be paid at least annually on the Shares in amounts representing substantially all of the net investment income, if any, earned each year. Payments will vary in amount, depending on investment income received and expenses of operation. It is likely that many of the Investment Funds in whose securities the Fund invests will not pay any dividends, and this, together with the Fund's relatively high expenses, means that there can be no assurance the Fund will have substantial income or pay dividends. The Fund is not a suitable investment for any investor who requires regular dividend income.

It is anticipated that substantially all of any taxable net capital gain realized on investments will be paid to shareholders at least annually. The net asset value of each Share that you own will be reduced by the amount of the distributions or dividends that you receive from that Share.

To the extent that any portion of our distributions is considered a return of capital, (i) such distributions should not be considered the dividend yield or total return of an investment in the Shares, (ii) shareholders who receive the payment of a distribution consisting of a return of capital should not assume that the source of a distribution from the Fund is a net profit, and (iii) the amount treated as a tax-free return of capital will reduce a shareholder's adjusted tax basis in its Shares, thereby increasing the shareholder's potential taxable gain or reducing the potential taxable loss on the sale of the Shares.

#### Automatic Dividend Reinvestment Plan

Pursuant to the DRIP, each shareholder whose Shares are registered in its own name will automatically be a participant under the DRIP and have all income dividends and/or capital gains distributions automatically reinvested in additional Shares unless such shareholder specifically elects to receive all income, dividends and/or capital gain distributions in cash. A shareholder is free to change this election at any time prior to the record date for a particular distribution. A shareholder whose Shares are registered in the name of a nominee must contact the nominee regarding its status under the DRIP, including whether such nominee will participate on such shareholder's behalf.

A shareholder may elect to:

- reinvest both dividends and capital gain distributions;
- · receive dividends in cash and reinvest capital gain distributions; or
- receive both dividends and capital gain distributions in cash.

Generally, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, shareholders receiving Shares under the DRIP will be treated as having received a distribution equal to the amount payable to them in cash as a distribution had the shareholder not participated in the DRIP.

Shares will be issued pursuant to the DRIP at their net asset value determined on the next valuation date following the ex- dividend date (the last date of a dividend period on which an investor can purchase Shares and still be entitled to receive the dividend). There is no sales load or other charge for reinvestment. A request must be received by the Fund before the record date to be effective for that dividend or capital gain distribution. The Fund may terminate the DRIP at any time. Any expenses of the DRIP will be borne by the Fund.

#### **LEGAL MATTERS**

Eversheds Sutherland (US) LLP, located at 700 Sixth Street, N.W., Suite 700, Washington, D.C. 20001, serves as legal counsel to the Fund. Certain legal matters regarding the validity of the shares offered hereby have been passed upon for us by Richards Layton & Finger, P.A.

#### REPORTS TO SHAREHOLDERS

We will send to our shareholders unaudited semi-annual and audited annual reports, including a list of investments held.

#### HOUSEHOLDING

In an effort to decrease costs, we intend to reduce the number of duplicate annual and semi-annual reports by sending only one copy of each to those addresses shared by two or more accounts and to shareholders reasonably believed to be from the same family or household. Once implemented, a shareholder must call the Transfer Agent at 1-(877) 462-9937 to discontinue householding and request individual copies of these documents. Once we receive notice to stop householding, individual copies will be sent beginning thirty days after receiving your request. This policy does not apply to account statements.

## INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

KPMG LLP, whose principal business address is located at 620 South Tryon Street, Suite 1000, Charlotte, NC 28202, serves as the Fund's independent registered public accounting firm, providing audit and tax services and review of certain documents to be filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.

## **INQUIRIES**

Inquiries concerning the Fund and Shares (including information concerning subscription and repurchase procedures) should be directed to:

Axxes Private Markets Fund c/o Axxes Advisors LLC 3011 Ponce de Leon Blvd, Suite 1420 Coral Gables, Florida 33134 Telephone: 1-(877) 462-9937

# AXXES PRIVATE MARKETS FUND PRIVACY NOTICE

Adopted: February 28, 2024

	1 7 /
FACTS	WHAT DOES AXXES PRIVATE MARKETS FUND DO WITH YOUR PERSONAL INFORMATION?
Why?	Financial companies choose how they share your personal information. Federal law gives consumers the right to limit some
	but not all sharing. Federal law also requires us to tell you how we collect, share, and protect your personal information.
	Please read this notice carefully to understand what we do.
What?	The types of personal information we collect and share depend on the product or service you have with us. This
	information can include:
	Social Security number
	Account balances
	Account transactions
	Transaction history
	Wire transfer instructions
	Checking account information
	When you are <i>no longer</i> our customer, we continue to share your information as described in this notice.
How?	All financial companies need to share customers' personal information to run their everyday business. In the section below,
	we list the reasons financial companies can share their customers' personal information; the reasons funds choose to share;
	and whether you can limit this sharing.

Reasons we can share your personal information	Does the Fund share?	Can you limit this sharing?
For our everyday business purposes – such as to process your transactions, maintain your account(s), respond to court orders and legal investigations, or report to credit bureaus	Yes	No
For our marketing purposes – to offer our products and services to you	No	We don't share
For joint marketing with other financial companies	No	We don't share
For our affiliates' everyday business purposes – information about your transactions and experiences	No	We don't share
For our affiliates' everyday business purposes – information about your creditworthiness	No	We don't share
For our affiliates to market to you	No	We don't share
For nonaffiliates to market to you	No	We don't share

Questions?	Call 1-(877) 462-9937

Who we are	
Who is providing this notice?	Axxes Private Markets Fund
What we do	
How does the Fund protect my personal information?	To protect your personal information from unauthorized access and use, we use security measures that comply with federal law. These measures include computer safeguards and secured files and buildings.
	Our service providers are held accountable for adhering to strict policies and procedures to prevent any misuse of your nonpublic personal information.
How does the Fund collect my personal information?	We collect your personal information, for example, when you  Open an account
	<ul> <li>Provide account information</li> <li>Give us your contact information</li> <li>Make a wire transfer</li> <li>Tell us where to send the money</li> </ul>
	We also collect your information from others, such as credit bureaus, affiliates, or other companies.
Why can't I limit all sharing?	Federal law gives you the right to limit only
	<ul> <li>Sharing for affiliates' everyday business purposes – information about your creditworthiness</li> <li>Affiliates from using your information to market to you</li> <li>Sharing for nonaffiliates to market to you</li> </ul>
	State laws and individual companies may give you additional rights to limit sharing.
Definitions	
Affiliates	Companies related by common ownership or control. They can be financial and nonfinancial companies.
Nonaffiliates	Companies not related by common ownership or control. They can be financial and nonfinancial companies.
	The Fund does not share with nonaffiliates so they can market to you.
Joint marketing	A formal agreement between nonaffiliated financial companies that together market financial products or services to you.
	The Fund doesn't jointly market.

## **AXXES PRIVATE MARKETS FUND**

Class A Shares (AXEAX)	
Class C Shares (AXECX)	
Class I Shares (AXEIX)	
PROSPECTUS	
TROSI ECTOS	
April 22, 2024	

All dealers that buy, sell or trade the Fund's Shares, whether or not participating in this offering, may be required to deliver a prospectus when acting on behalf of the Fund.

You should rely only on the information contained in or incorporated by reference into this Prospectus. The Fund has not authorized anyone to provide you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. The Fund is not making an offer of these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer is not permitted.